

Department of Mathematics and Applications

Joint PhD Program in Mathematics Milano Bicocca - Pavia - INdAM $Cycle \ XXXV$

Killing spinors, extensions and metric diagonalization in pseudo-Riemannian geometry

Joint PhD program



University of Milano-Bicocca

Candidate: Romeo Segnan Dalmasso

Tutor: Diego Conti

Co-tutor: James Grant



University of Surrey

Registration number: 862323

ACADEMIC YEAR 2022/2023

Acknowledgments

My deepest thanks go to my supervisors, Prof. Diego Conti and Prof. James Grant for the incalculable help they provided during my journey as a Ph.D. student, I could not have done it without them. I am also deeply grateful to the University of Milano Bicocca and the University of Surrey for this incredible opportunity.

I would like to offer my sincere thanks to Dr. Federico A. Rossi for is help and patience during our collaboration, as well as broadening my understanding of mathematical research. My thanks go to all my fellow Ph.D. colleagues for their support, especially Laura and Ryan for their companionship during my stay in Guildford.

Finally, I wish to express my gratitude to my family for their support during this three-year experience, to my girlfriend Chiara for being there for me when I needed her, and to all my friends, particularly Federico and Mery, thanks to whom I continuously grow and learn.

ii

Abstract

In the thesis, I will prove new extension results to obtain pseudo-Riemannian manifolds of dimension n endowed with a Killing spinor, starting from a manifold of dimension n-1 or n-3 with appropriate additional structure. I will also prove a generalization to the smooth, indefinite setting of a known result on the diagonalization of metrics on a 3-dimensional manifold.

I will present a construction that revolves around \mathfrak{z} -standard Lie algebras, which are standard Lie algebras $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ endowed with a Sasaki structure (g, ξ, η, φ) such that $\varphi(e_0)$ lies in the center \mathfrak{z} of \mathfrak{g} . There are two main results. The first one guarantees that a suitable central extension \mathfrak{g} of a nilpotent pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$, admitting a derivation $\check{D} \in \operatorname{Der}(\check{\mathfrak{g}})$ commuting with the complex structure and satisfying an additional technical condition, extends to a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki Lie algebra of the form $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \mathbb{R}$, where D is a derivation of \mathfrak{g} extending \check{D} . The second result specializes the first one to obtain \mathfrak{z} -standard pseudo-Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebras. I will also classify \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki Lie algebras up to dimension 7 obtained extending abelian pseudo-Kähler Lie algebras, Einstein-Sasaki \mathfrak{z} -standard Lie algebras up to dimension 7, and present examples of the construction in dimension 9.

Moreover, I prove an extension result in the non-invariant, analytic setting. I obtain a pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold carrying a Killing spinor by extending a manifold endowed with a real or imaginary harmful structure, i.e., a pair of spinors (ψ, φ) satisfying a coupled PDE system involving a symmetric endomorphism A which is additionally required to satisfy $d \operatorname{tr} A + \delta A = 0$. I prove that the metric of the manifold extends to an Einstein metric, in a space-like or time-like direction, depending on the harmful structure, whether it is real or imaginary, respectively. I point out that, in the definite setting, the condition on the endomorphism can be dropped. I then define the Killing spinor by extending the harmful structure by parallel transport.

Finally, I prove that it is always possible to diagonalize the metric of a smooth, Lorentzian, 3-dimensional manifold by applying the technique of moving frames. I show that the existence of coordinates that diagonalize the metric is equivalent to the existence of a coframe satisfying a specific PDE system, hence I prove that the system is diagonal hyperbolic and that the associated Cauchy problem admits non-characteristic initial data. iv

Introduction

An Einstein manifold is a (pseudo)-Riemannian manifold (Z, h) such that the metric tensor satisfies the Einstein equation

$$\operatorname{ric}(h) = \lambda h,$$

where $\operatorname{ric}(h)$ is the Ricci tensor of h. A Killing spinor is a section Ψ of the spinor bundle of a smooth pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold (Z, h) satisfying

$$\nabla_X \Psi = \lambda X \cdot \Psi, \quad X \in \Gamma(TZ), \ \lambda \in \mathbb{C}.$$

The two, Einstein metrics and Killing spinors, have been of interest both from a mathematical and a physical point of view since at least the second half of the 20th century. While there is no need for further introduction on Einstein metrics, I will spend a few words on the geometry of manifolds carrying a Killing spinor.

From the standpoint of physics, Killing spinors appear in the literature in general relativity since [76] and later in supergravity in [39]. From a mathematical point of view, on a compact Riemannian manifold with positive curvature, Killing spinors realize the lowest possible eigenvalue as eigenvectors of the Dirac operator (see [46]). Furthermore, the geometry of a manifold (M, q) carrying a Killing spinor is particularly rigid (see [5, 7]), the scalar curvature is forced to be $4n(n-1)\lambda^2$ whenever Ψ is not identically zero, hence λ is real or purely imaginary; in the case of a Riemannian manifold, the metric is forced to be Einstein, and Ricci-flat for $\lambda = 0$, in which case the spinor is said to be parallel. Moreover, the topology of the manifold changes if λ is real or purely imaginary. In the former case, the manifold is compact, in the latter the manifold M can be either the hyperbolic space or a warped product (see [7]). In the indefinite setting, the constraint on the metric does not always hold. For instance, it was shown in [13] that Lorentzian manifolds carrying a Killing spinor are forced to be Einstein only if the Killing number λ is real; in the same paper, examples of Lorentzian manifolds carrying a Killing spinor with $\lambda \in i\mathbb{R}$ which are not Einstein are presented. In both the Riemannian and indefinite case, Killing and parallel spinors are studied in connection with holonomy (see [77, 5, 10]). By [5], a Riemannian manifold carrying a Killing spinor is either Einstein-Sasaki, 3-Einstein Sasaki, nearly-parallel G₂, 6-dimensional nearly Kähler or a round sphere.

One way to approach the classification of manifolds with special geometries, such as an Einstein metric, is the study of necessary and sufficient conditions on lower-dimensional (pseudo)-Riemannian manifolds (M, g) such that the consequent metric extension (Z, h) is endowed with the specific geometric structure.

The extension problem related to the Einstein equation has been studied by D. De-Turck in [35], both in its physical and in mathematical flavor. In particular, in the latter he characterizes smooth Riemannian manifolds that embed as hypersurfaces into Lorentzian ones endowed with an Einstein metric, thanks to the hyperbolicity of the PDE system that arises. On the other hand, when both the starting manifold and the extension have a Riemannian metric, extension results generating Einstein manifolds were obtained by N. Koiso in [56], where, in order to solve the elliptic PDE system, the necessity to add the condition of real analyticity on the initial data arose. In the invariant setting, Einstein metrics have been studied extensively in various papers in more recent years. It was proved by J. Heber in [52] that for any completely solvable metric Lie algebra, any Einstein metric is standard, i.e., the Lie algebra decomposes as $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{n} \rtimes \mathfrak{a}$, where \mathfrak{n} is nilpotent, \mathfrak{a} is abelian, and their sum is orthogonal. When talking about the metric on a Lie algebra, what is actually meant is the left-invariant metric on the Lie group considered at the identity and extended by left translation. Furthermore, in the same paper, Heber introduces Iwasawa standard Lie algebras, i.e., standard Lie algebras where for any $A \in \mathfrak{a}$ the adjoint ad A is symmetric, and proves that any standard Einstein solvmanifold is isometric to a solvmanifold admitting an Iwasawa decomposition, where a solvmanifold is intended to be a simply connected solvable Lie group with a left-invariant metric. In 2008 Y. Nikolayevsky studied in [65] sufficient conditions on Riemannian nilpotent Lie algebras so that they embed as nilradicals in Riemannian solvable Einstein Lie algebras. In particular, it was proven that every nilpotent Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} carries a non-zero, semisimple derivation N, unique up to automorphism of the Lie algebra, such that

$$\operatorname{tr}(N\varphi) = \operatorname{tr}(\varphi), \quad \varphi \in \operatorname{Der} \mathfrak{g},$$

where tr is the trace and $Der(\mathfrak{g})$ the space of derivations of \mathfrak{g} , called *pre-Einstein* or Nikolayevsky derivation, which allows to variationally characterize the Einstein solvable extension. In the same paper, the author points out that it should be possible to classify all Riemannian Einstein solvmanifolds depending on which nilpotent Lie algebra is actually an Einstein nilradical. In [59], J. Lauret improved on the result from Heber, showing that any Einstein solvmanifold is actually standard, while in [58] he proved that the study of all invariant Ricci solitons on solvmanifolds can be reduced to the study of nilsolitons. More recently, C. Böhm and R. A. Lafuente proved in [18] the Alekseevskii conjecture: every connected homogeneous Einstein manifold of negative scalar curvature is diffeomorphic to \mathbb{R}^n . A subsequent approach to the study of (pseudo)-Riemannian Einstein extensions of solvmanifolds is the study of nilsolitons, i.e. nilpotent Lie algebras such that Ric = $\lambda \operatorname{Id} + D$, where D is a derivation. In [28] the authors show that in the indefinite setting, the classification of Einstein metrics is not reducible to the classification of nilsolitons, and extending a nilsoliton can induce four different geometries depending on λ and D. In later works, D. Conti, V. Del Barco e F. A. Rossi introduced a variation of the Nikolayevsky derivation, called *metric Nikolayevsky*, in order to study the uniqueness of ad-invariant metrics on nilmanifolds up to automorphism (see [24]).

The extension problem can also be related to manifolds carrying Killing spinors. It is known that for parallel spinors, the restriction gives rise to generalized Killing spinors, i.e., spinors that satisfy the equation

$$\nabla_X \Psi = \frac{1}{2} W(X) \cdot \Psi,$$

where W is the Weingarten operator of the embedding. In the Riemannian setting, it was proved in [1] that this is also a characterization, which means that any real analytic Riemannian manifold endowed with a generalized Killing spinor extends to a Riemannian manifold of one dimension higher that is endowed with a parallel spinor. In this case, the classification of the holonomy groups of a manifold with a parallel spinor in [77] allows one to recast the problem in terms of G-structures and differential forms. Extending the metric amounts to solving appropriate evolution equations in the sense of [54] (see also [32, 25]); for some instances of G, the existence of a solution can then be proved using the integrability of an exterior differential system associated to the G-structure (see [32, 17]). In the case of time-like normal vector field, the restriction of the parallel spinor gives rise to an imaginary generalized Killing spinor, i.e. one which satisfies

$$\nabla_X \Psi = \frac{i}{2} W(X) \cdot \Psi.$$

The real analytic assumption in both cases cannot be eschewed as counterexamples where non-real analytic Riemannian manifolds with generalized Killing spinors which cannot be extended were constructed in [17]. The extension problem is not fully understood for general signature of the hypersurface, the first extension result having been obtained in [6], where is assumed that the normal field is space-like and ∇W totally symmetric. In the special case of Lorentzian extensions of Riemannian hypersurfaces, a proof of existence was given in [11] for real analytic data, and [61] for smooth data, under the condition

$$U_{\psi} \cdot \psi = i u_{\psi} \psi,$$

with U_{ψ} denoting the Riemannian Dirac current and u_{ψ} its norm. This algebraic condition on the spinor corresponds to imposing that the parallel spinor on Z is null. For the 4-dimensional case, an alternative proof using the polyform associated to the square of the spinor was given in [64]. In these results, the metric on Z is not automatically Ricciflat. In order to obtain a Ricci-flat metric, one needs to impose additional constraints involving the tensor A and the scalar curvature s, namely

$$s = \operatorname{tr} A^2 - (\operatorname{tr} A)^2, \quad d \operatorname{tr} A + \delta A = 0.$$

It was shown in [63] that a Riemannian metric on a 3-manifold with a generalized Killing spinor such that the previous equation holds can be extended to a Ricci-flat Lorentzian manifold with a parallel spinor. The case where Z has dimension three has been studied in [62]. Hypersurfaces inside a nearly-Kähler 6-manifold have been studied in [42], where the corresponding evolution equations are also introduced. Also in this context, solving the evolution equations can be used effectively to produce explicit metrics; this approach has been instrumental in the construction of inhomogeneous nearly-Kähler manifolds in [45]. For real analytic data, the existence of an extension for the geometries corresponding to nearly-Kähler, nearly-parallel G_2 and Einstein-Sasaki structures on Z has been proved in [23].

Another interesting topic in pseudo-Riemannian geometry is the diagonalizability of the metric of a manifold. Let (M, g) be a smooth n-dimensional (pseudo)-Riemannian manifold and let (x^1, \ldots, x^n) be a set of coordinates of a chart around a point $p \in M$, such that the metric assumes the form

$$g = \sum_{i=1}^{n} f_i(x^1, \dots, x^n) dx^i \otimes dx^i,$$

which will be called *orthogonal chart*. The question is if it is always possible to find an atlas of orthogonal charts. In the 2-dimensional case, the answer is always affirmative, as it was shown in [36]. In higher dimension, the problem was first tackled by D. DeTurck and D. Yang in [37], where they were able to prove that smooth Riemannian 3-manifolds admit a set of global coordinates that diagonalize the metric applying the technique of moving frames. The problem was then extended in two directions: higher dimension, which was briefly mentioned in the aforementioned paper, and different signature. The first direction was investigated by P. Tod in [75], where he worked out the precise conditions on the Riemann tensor, and more specifically on the Weyl tensor, that allow the metric to be diagonalized. In the case of indefinite signature, O. Kowalski and M. Sekizawa in [57] proved that real analytic Lorentzian 3-manifolds admit a global set of coordinates that diagonalize the metric, proving the result with a more analytical approach. More recently, P. Gauduchon and A. Moroianu proved in [49] that both the complex and the quaternionic projective spaces \mathbb{CP}^n and \mathbb{HP}^q do not admit orthogonal coordinates for $n, q \geq 2$.

In this thesis, I will focus primarily on metric extensions in the indefinite setting that lead to an Einstein manifold carrying a Killing spinor. I will also show how the diagonalization of a 3-dimensional Lorentzian manifold is possible in the smooth category.

In Chapter 1, I will recall some definitions and results regarding Lie theory, spin geometry and Kähler and Sasaki structures both on Lie groups and on general manifolds, and take the chance to introduce the notation used for the remainder of the manuscript. In particular, I will recall a result for standard Lie algebras $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \mathfrak{a}$ which allows one to obtain an isometric Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$ by projecting ad X on its symmetric part, first obtained in [4] and generalize it to the indefinite setting and extend it to non necessarily standard Lie algebras (Proposition 1.1.5). At the end of the chapter, I will also prove that pseudo-Sasaki Lie algebras never admit pseudo-Iwasawa decompositions (Proposition 1.4.6). This obstruction motivates the choice to consider more general standard decompositions of Lie algebras.

In Chapter 2, I will present new results concerning pseudo-Sasaki extensions of pseudo-Kähler Lie algebras. I will first prove a number of useful formulas relating a Lie algebra and a Sasaki structure, as well as some properties of the Ricci tensor of a

ix

nilmanifold endowed with an Einstein metric. Next, I will introduce a new decomposition of (pseudo)-Sasaki Lie algebra denoted *z-standard*, i.e., a standard decomposition $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ together with a compatibility condition relating the center \mathfrak{z} of \mathfrak{g} to the Sasaki structure, and characterize the geometry of a quotient, showing that it is endowed with a pseudo-Kähler structure, which will be called Kähler reduction. 3-standard Lie algebras were introduced in [30] in order to circumvent the obstruction mentioned in the first chapter. Subsequently, I explain how to invert the reduction process and prove two extension results, Theorem 2.4.1 and Theorem 2.4.9, in order to construct Sasaki and Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebras $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \text{Span} \{e_0\}$ by extending suitable pseudo-Kähler nilpotent Lie algebras in three dimensions less. This procedure differs from the double extension procedure considered in [14], in that the two "extra" dimensions span a definite two-plane, rather than neutral. Finally, I will give a classification of 3-standard Sasaki and Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebras in dimension 3, 5 and 7, and provide some examples in dimension 9. This extension by three dimension can actually be seen in the context of hypersurfaces embedded in manifolds carrying Killing spinors, where the role of hypersurface is played by the Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} . These results appear in two papers ([30, 31]) in collaboration with my supervisor D. Conti and F. A. Rossi.

In Chapter 3, I will provide a new embedding result in the more general context of Killing spinor in any dimension. In particular, I will show that, in the analytic category and under suitable assumptions, it is possible to isometrically embed a pseudo-Riemannian manifold (M, g) of dimension n and signature (r, s) in a pseudo-Riemannian manifold (Z, h) as a hypersurface, such that Z admits a Killing spinor. The first step will be to recall some results obtained by N. Koiso in [56] and adapt them to the indefinite setting. Subsequently, I will characterize the geometry of a hypersurface embedded in a pseudo-Riemannian manifold endowed with a Killing spinor and, in Theorem 3.2.1, prove that it admits two spinors (ψ, φ) satisfying the system

$$\begin{cases} \nabla_X^{\Sigma M} \psi = \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \psi + \lambda X \odot \varphi \\ \nabla_X^{\Sigma M} \varphi = \lambda X \odot \psi - \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \varphi \end{cases}$$

if the normal vector field to the hypersurface is space-like, or a similar system if the normal is time-like. I will denote a manifold weakly harmful when it admits a pair of spinors satisfying such a system, while it will be dubbed simply harmful with the addition of a technical condition, namely $d \operatorname{tr} A + \delta A = 0$, meaning to suggest the fact that such a structure potentially leads to a Killing spinor on the extension. Thereafter, the extension process begins. I first prove that it is possible to extend the metric of a manifold endowed with a harmful structure, in order for it to be Einstein. Finally, I show that the harmful structure extends to a Killing spinor. This result appears in [33], written in collaboration with my supervisor.

In Chapter 4, I will extend the result first obtained by D. DeTurck and D. Yang in the smooth Riemannian category to the smooth indefinite one. In particular, I will prove that any smooth 3-dimensional Lorentzian manifold (M, g) admits an atlas such that the metric written in coordinates assumes a diagonal form. I first recall some useful definitions and existence results concerning systems of partial differential equations, namely *symmetric* and *diagonal hyperbolic* systems. I then prove, by applying the technique of moving frames, that it is possible to rewrite the system of PDE's defining the constraints on the diagonalizability of the metric in the form of a diagonal hyperbolic system. Finally, I show that it is possible to construct non-characteristic initial data for the Cauchy problem associated to the system, proving the initial statement.

х

Contents

1	Preliminary notions		1
	1.1	Lie theory	1
	1.2	Clifford algebras and the spin group	6
		1.2.1 Classification and spinor representation	11
	1.3	Spin structures and spin bundles	16
		1.3.1 The associated spinor bundle and spin connection	19
		1.3.2 Examples of spin representations and spin connections	24
	1.4	Pseudo-Kähler and pseudo-Sasaki manifolds	27
2	Sasaki-Einstein extensions of Kähler Lie algebras		33
	2.1	Sasaki structures on Lie algebras	34
	2.2	Sasaki structures on Einstein Lie algebras	39
	2.3	3-Standard Sasaki structures	45
	2.4	Extension of pseudo-Kähler Lie algebras	52
	2.5	Classification results and examples	60
3	Embeddings with Killing spinors		69
	3.1	Hypersurfaces in Einstein manifolds	69
	3.2	Characterization of hypersurfaces	71
	3.3	Isometric embedding in an Einstein spin manifold	74
	3.4	Spinor extension	78
4	Diagonalization of Lorentzian metrics		85
	4.1	Diagonal hyperbolic systems	85
	4.2	Orthogonal coordinates on Lorentzian manifolds	88
Bi	Bibliography		

CONTENTS

xii

Chapter 1 Preliminary notions

In this chapter, I will recall known facts for future reference and to fix the notations and conventions. The first section concerns Lie theory, where I will give some definitions and classical results, as well as more recent theorems, more specific to the thesis, which will prove useful in later chapters. In the second section, I will recall the definition of Clifford algebras and the construction of the spin group, as well as present the classification of Clifford algebras in terms of matrix algebras given in [60] and recall some properties of the spinor representation. In the third section, I will recall the definition of a spin structure over a manifold and the associated spinor bundle, as well as the construction of the spin connection, ending the section with some examples. The last section provides definitions of pseudo-Kähler and pseudo-Sasaki structures, and how they relate to each other. I also prove that a (pseudo)-Sasaki solvmanifold never admits a (pseudo)-Iwasawa decomposition (Proposition 1.4.6)

1.1 Lie theory

In this section, I will recall some basic notions to fix the notation and some relevant results to the following discussion. Unless otherwise stated, definitions and results can be found in [41].

A Lie group is a smooth manifold G with a group operation \cdot compatible with the differentiable structure. Given $g \in G$, one defines the *left* (resp. *right*) translation $L_g: G \to G$ such that $L_g(h) = g \cdot h$ (resp. $R_g: G \to G$, $R_g(h) = h \cdot g$). A vector field $X \in \Gamma(TG)$ is called *left-invariant* if

$$(L_q)_{*|_h}(X) = X_{qh}$$
 for any $g, h \in G$,

while the set $\mathfrak{g} = \{X \in \Gamma(TG) \mid X \text{ is left invariant}\}$ will be the Lie algebra of G with the Lie bracket [X, Y] = XY - YX for $X, Y \in \mathfrak{g}$. Thanks to the left and right translations, it is possible to define the *adjoint map* Ad: $G \to \operatorname{Aut}(\mathfrak{g})$, defined as follows: $\operatorname{Ad}_g = (A_g)_*$ where

$$A_g(h) = (L_g \circ R_{g^{-1}})(h) = ghg^{-1}.$$

By proceeding one step further in the same direction, it is possible to define $\mathrm{ad}: \mathfrak{g} \to \mathrm{End}(\mathfrak{g})$, defined as $\mathrm{ad} = \mathrm{Ad}_*$, which, for $X, Y \in \mathfrak{g}$, becomes $\mathrm{ad}(X)(Y) = [X, Y]$. It is now possible to define the *Killing form* as

$$B(X,Y) = tr(ad(X) \circ ad(Y)), \quad X,Y \in \mathfrak{g}.$$

Furthermore, if (G,g) is a pseudo-Riemannian Lie group, the metric g is called *left invariant* if L_g is an isometry for every $g \in G$. Recall that if (G,g) is connected and simply-connected, and g is left-invariant, the metric structure on the Lie group is entirely determined by the scalar product on $T_e G \cong \mathfrak{g}$. Thus, it is reasonable to study the metric structure of a Lie algebra (pseudo-Riemannian, Einstein, Ricci-flat...), with the understanding that the terms refer to the underlying connected, simply-connected Lie group with its left-invariant metric. For this reason, the section will be focused on Lie algebras. A Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} is a vector space together with a Lie bracket. Hence, a Lie algebra is completely determined by the choice of a basis of the vector space and the bracket relations. In the following, keeping this in mind, I will describe the structure of a Lie algebra by the Chevalley-Eilenberg differentials, which are defined in the following manner. Let (e_1, \ldots, e_n) be a basis for the vector space, which I will identify with \mathbb{R}^n , and (e^1, \ldots, e^n) its dual basis. Then the Lie algebra structure is determined if one sets the differentials $de^i = c_{jk}^i e^j \wedge e^k = c_{jk}^i e^{jk}$ for each $i = 1, \ldots, n$ by applying the differential formula:

$$c_{jk}^{i} = de^{i}(e_{j}, e_{k}) = -e^{i}([e_{j}, e_{k}]),$$

thus $[e_j, e_k] = -c_{jk}^i e_i$, where the sum over repeated indices is implied. In general, a Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} will be described by

$$\mathfrak{g} = \left(c_{jk}^1 e^{jk}, \dots, c_{jk}^n e^{jk}\right).$$

This notation is a variation of the one introduced by S. Salamon in [70].

Example 1.1.1. Recall that the 3-dimensional Heisenberg group $H_3 \subset GL(3, \mathbb{R})$ is the Lie group generated by the matrices

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 & x & y \\ 0 & 1 & z \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad x, y, z \in \mathbb{R},$$

while its Lie algebra is the subalgebra $\mathfrak{h}_3 \subset \mathfrak{gl}(3,\mathbb{R})$ generated by the matrices

$$e_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad e_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad e_3 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Let e_1, e_2, e_3 be a basis for \mathfrak{h}_3 such that $de^1 = de^2 = 0$, $de^3 = e^{12}$. Then the only non-zero bracket is $[e_1, e_2] = e_3$, which is precisely the one defining the 3-dimensional Heisenberg Lie algebra \mathfrak{h}_3 . In the notation introduced, one can write $\mathfrak{h}_3 = (0, 0, e^{12})$.

1.1. LIE THEORY

Recall that the *lower central series* of a Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} is the sequence

$$\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{g}_0 \supseteq [\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{g}] = \mathfrak{g}_1 \supseteq [\mathfrak{g}_1, \mathfrak{g}] \supseteq \ldots$$

while the *derived series* is a sequence

$$\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{g}^{(0)} \supseteq [\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{g}] = \mathfrak{g}^{(1)} \supseteq [\mathfrak{g}^{(1)}, \mathfrak{g}^{(1)}] \supseteq \dots$$

If for some $n \in \mathbb{N}$ the lower central series terminates, i.e. $\mathfrak{g}_n = 0$, then \mathfrak{g} is called *nilpotent*, while, if the derived series terminates, \mathfrak{g} is said to be *solvable*. As $\mathfrak{g}^{(k)} \subseteq \mathfrak{g}_k$, any nilpotent Lie algebra is automatically solvable, but the converse is not true in general. Given a Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} , its largest solvable ideal $\mathfrak{r} \subset \mathfrak{g}$ is called the *radical* of \mathfrak{g} . A non-zero finite-dimensional Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} is called *semisimple* if it has no non-zero solvable ideals, that is, if $\mathfrak{r} = 0$.

Lemma 1.1.2 ([41, Lemma 4.7]). If \mathfrak{g} is a Lie algebra, then $\mathfrak{g}/\mathfrak{r}$ is semisimple.

Now, let \mathfrak{g} be a Lie algebra endowed with a pseudo-Riemannian metric g. If \mathfrak{g} can be decomposed as $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{n} \rtimes \mathfrak{a}$, where \mathfrak{n} is nilpotent, \mathfrak{a} is abelian and the decomposition is orthogonal, then \mathfrak{g} will be called *standard*. A standard decomposition is *pseudo-Iwasawa* if ad X is symmetric for all $X \in \mathfrak{a}$. These definitions mimic and generalize analogous definitions for Riemannian metrics (see [52]), and they have proved useful in the study of Einstein metrics ([28]).

For the remainder of the section, I will present some general facts on the metric of a Lie algebra which admits a semidirect decomposition. In particular, I will prove some formulas about the Ricci tensor of a Lie algebra obtained by central extension, an expression of the Levi-Civita connection on a standard Lie algebra and an isometry result. Recall that a Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} is a *central extension* of a nilpotent Lie algebra $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ if they satisfy

$$0 \to \mathbb{R}^k \to \mathfrak{g} \to \check{\mathfrak{g}} \to 0;$$

where, as vector spaces, $\mathfrak{g} = \check{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \mathbb{R}^k$. Let $\{e_s\}$ be a basis of \mathbb{R}^k ; the elements $\{e^s\}$ of the dual basis can be viewed as elements of \mathfrak{g}^* , and the Lie algebra structure of \mathfrak{g} is entirely determined by $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ and the exterior derivatives $\{de^s\}$. Explicitly,

$$[v,w]_{\mathfrak{g}} = [v,w]_{\mathfrak{g}} - \sum_{s} de^{s}(v,w)e_{s}, \quad v,w \in \mathfrak{g}.$$

Lemma 1.1.3 ([31, Lemma 3.1]). Let $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ be a nilpotent Lie algebra with a metric \check{g} ; on the central extension $\mathfrak{g} = \check{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \mathbb{R}^k$, fix a metric of the form

$$g = \check{g} + \sum_{s} \varepsilon_{s} e^{s} \otimes e^{s}, \quad \varepsilon_{s} = \pm 1.$$

Then, for $v, w \in \check{g}$, the Ricci tensors of g and \check{g} are related by

$$\operatorname{ric}(v,w) = \widecheck{\operatorname{ric}}(v,w) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{s} \varepsilon_{s} g(v \lrcorner de^{s}, w \lrcorner de^{s}),$$
$$\operatorname{ric}(v,e_{s}) = \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon_{s} g(dv^{\flat}, de^{s}), \qquad \operatorname{ric}(e_{s},e_{t}) = \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon_{s} \varepsilon_{t} g(de^{s}, de^{t}).$$

Proof. By construction, ad $v = adv - \sum_s v \lrcorner de^s \otimes e_s$. For one-forms α on $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$, zero-extended to \mathfrak{g} , one has $d\alpha = \check{d}\alpha$. Since the musical isomorphisms relative to g and \check{g} are compatible, using [26, Proposition 2.1] one obtains

$$\operatorname{ric}(v,w) = \frac{1}{2}g(dv^{\flat}, dw^{\flat}) - \frac{1}{2}g(\operatorname{ad} v, \operatorname{ad} w)$$

$$= \frac{1}{2}g(\check{d}v^{\flat}, \check{d}w^{\flat}) - \frac{1}{2}g(\widecheck{\operatorname{ad}}v, \widecheck{\operatorname{ad}}w) - \frac{1}{2}g(\sum_{s} v \lrcorner de^{s} \otimes e_{s}, \sum_{\ell} w \lrcorner de^{\ell} \otimes e_{\ell})$$

$$= \widecheck{\operatorname{ric}}(v,w) - \frac{1}{2}\sum_{s} \varepsilon_{s}g(v \lrcorner de^{s}, w \lrcorner de^{s}).$$

In general, for a metric Lie algebra, the Levi-Civita connection assumes the following form

$$\nabla_w v = -\operatorname{ad}(v)^s w - \frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{ad} w)^* v.$$
 (1.1)

The formula follows immediately from the Koszul formula. In order to specialize to the standard case, I will need to fix an orthogonal basis $\{e_s\}$ on the abelian factor \mathfrak{a} such that $\tilde{g}(e_s, e_s) = \varepsilon_s$.

Lemma 1.1.4 ([30, Lemma 2.5]). Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ be a Lie algebra with a standard decomposition $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \oplus \mathfrak{a}$. Then

$$\widetilde{\nabla}_H X = \widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(H)^a(X), \qquad \widetilde{\nabla}_X H = -\widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(H)^s(X),$$

for all $H \in \mathfrak{a}$, $X \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. In addition, if $\{e_i\}$ is an orthogonal basis of \mathfrak{a} and $v, w \in \mathfrak{g}$, I have

$$\widetilde{\nabla}_{w}v = -\operatorname{ad}(v)^{s}w - \frac{1}{2}(\operatorname{ad} w)^{*}v + \sum_{s} \varepsilon_{s}\widetilde{g}(\widetilde{\operatorname{ad}}(e_{s})^{s}v, w)e_{s}, \quad v, w \in \mathfrak{g}.$$

Proof. By applying (1.1) to $\widetilde{\nabla}$, one gets

$$\widetilde{\nabla}_H X = -\widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(X)^s H - \frac{1}{2} (\widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}H)^* X = -\frac{1}{2} \widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(X) H - \frac{1}{2} \widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(X)^* H - \frac{1}{2} \widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(H)^* X$$
$$= \widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(H)^a (X)$$

and

$$\widetilde{\nabla}_X H = -\widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(H)^s X - \frac{1}{2} (\widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}X)^* H = -\widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(H)^s X$$

Now observe that $\widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(v)^* w = \mathrm{ad}(v)^* w + \sum_s \varepsilon_s \tilde{g}([v, e_s], w) e_s$. Therefore,

$$\begin{split} \widetilde{\nabla}_{w}v &= -\frac{1}{2}\widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(v)w - \frac{1}{2}\widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(v)^{*}w - \frac{1}{2}\widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(w)^{*}v \\ &= -\frac{1}{2}\operatorname{ad}(v)w - \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{ad}(v)^{*}w - \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{ad}(w)^{*}v - \frac{1}{2}\sum_{s}\varepsilon_{s}\big(\widetilde{g}([v,e_{s}],w) - \widetilde{g}([w,e_{s}],v)\big)e_{s} \\ &= -\operatorname{ad}(v)^{s}w - \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{ad}(w)^{*}v + \frac{1}{2}\sum_{s}\varepsilon_{s}\big(\widetilde{g}(\operatorname{ad}(e_{s})v,w) + \widetilde{g}(\operatorname{ad}(e_{s})^{*}v,w)\big)e_{s}. \end{split}$$

1.1. LIE THEORY

For the remainder of the thesis, given a Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} with a metric g, for any endomorphism $f: \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{g}$, I will write $f = f^s + f^a$, where f^s is symmetric and f^a is skew-symmetric relative to the metric, i.e.,

$$f^{s} = \frac{1}{2}(f + f^{*}), \qquad f^{a} = \frac{1}{2}(f - f^{*}).$$

Next, consider a semidirect product $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \mathfrak{a}$, with \mathfrak{a} abelian, and fix any metric. In [40, Section 1.8], [28, Proposition 1.19] and [4] it was shown that under certain conditions one can obtain an isometric Lie algebra by projecting ad X on its symmetric part, for each $X \in \mathfrak{a}$. These results assume that the decomposition is standard; however, the proof holds more generally, without assuming that the metric is standard and taking more general projections:

Proposition 1.1.5 ([30, Proposition 2.2]). Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ be a pseudo-Riemannian Lie algebra (not necessarily standard) of the form $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \mathfrak{a}$; let $\chi : \mathfrak{a} \to \operatorname{Der}(\mathfrak{g})$ be a Lie algebra homomorphism such that, extending $\chi(X)$ to $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ by declaring it to be zero on \mathfrak{a} ,

$$\chi(X)^s = (\operatorname{ad} X)^s, \qquad [\chi(X), \operatorname{ad} Y] = 0, \ X, Y \in \mathfrak{a}.$$
(1.2)

Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$ be the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes_{\chi} \mathfrak{a}$. Then there is an isometry between the connected, simply connected Lie groups with Lie algebras $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ and $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$, with the corresponding left-invariant metrics, whose differential at e is the identity of $\mathfrak{g} \oplus \mathfrak{a}$ as a vector space.

Proof. Observe that for every X in \mathfrak{a} , $\chi(X)$ is a derivation of \mathfrak{g} that commutes with $\operatorname{ad} \mathfrak{a}$ by (1.2), and therefore a derivation of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. For X in \mathfrak{a} , write $\operatorname{ad} X = A(X) + \chi(X)$, where A(X) is an antisymmetric derivation of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. By construction, A(X) is zero on \mathfrak{a} .

The rest of the proof is identical to [28, Proposition 1.19], except that one replaces $(\operatorname{ad} X)^a$ with A(X), and one cannot assume that $\exp \mathfrak{g} \exp \mathfrak{a}$ equals the whole connected, simply-connected group \tilde{G} with Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$; however, it is clear that $\exp A(X)$ fixes the connected subgroup with Lie algebra \mathfrak{a} , which is what is needed.

As a consequence, one has a result analogous to [28, Proposition 1.19] for nonstandard metrics ([30, Corollary 2.3]):

Corollary 1.1.6. Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ be a pseudo-Riemannian Lie algebra of the form $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \mathfrak{a}$; suppose that, for every X in \mathfrak{a} , $(\operatorname{ad} X)^*$ is a derivation of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ vanishing on \mathfrak{a} , and furthermore

$$[(\operatorname{ad} X)^*, \operatorname{ad} Y] = 0, \quad X, Y \in \mathfrak{a}.$$
(1.3)

Define $\chi : \mathfrak{a} \to \operatorname{Der}(\mathfrak{g})$ as $\chi(X) = (\operatorname{ad} X)^s$. Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$ be the solvable Lie algebra $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes_{\chi} \mathfrak{a}$.

Then there is an isometry between the connected, simply connected Lie groups with Lie algebras $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ and $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$, with the corresponding left-invariant metrics, whose differential at e is the identity of $\mathfrak{g} \oplus \mathfrak{a}$ as a vector space.

Example 1.1.7. Consider the 5-dimensional Lie algebra

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = (0, -2e^{12} - 2e^{34}, -3e^{45} - e^{13} + 3e^{24}, 3e^{35} - 3e^{23} - e^{14}, 2e^{12} + 2e^{34}),$$

with the metric

$$\tilde{g} = -e^1 \otimes e^1 - e^2 \otimes e^2 - e^3 \otimes e^3 - e^4 \otimes e^4 + e^5 \otimes e^5.$$

To apply Proposition 1.1.5 let $\operatorname{ad}: \tilde{\mathfrak{g}} \to \operatorname{Der}(\tilde{\mathfrak{g}})$ be the adjoint representation for $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ and consider the decomposition $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \mathfrak{a}$ where

$$\mathfrak{g} = \text{Span} \{ e_1, e_2 - e_5, e_3, e_4 \}$$
 and $\mathfrak{a} = \text{Span} \{ e_5 \}$.

To obtain an isometric Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^*$, let $\overline{\mathfrak{ad}}$ be its adjoint representation defined as

 $\tilde{\operatorname{ad}}e_1 = \operatorname{ad} e_1, \quad \tilde{\operatorname{ad}}e_2 = \operatorname{ad} e_2 - \operatorname{ad} e_5, \quad \tilde{\operatorname{ad}}e_3 = \operatorname{ad} e_3, \quad \tilde{\operatorname{ad}}e_4 = \operatorname{ad} e_4, \quad \tilde{\operatorname{ad}}e_5 = (\operatorname{ad} e_5)^s.$

Some easy computations show that

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}^* = (0, -2e^{12} - 2e^{34}, -e^{13}, -e^{14}, 2e^{12} + 2e^{34}),$$

$$\tilde{g} = -e^1 \otimes e^1 - e^2 \otimes e^2 - e^3 \otimes e^3 - e^4 \otimes e^4 + e^5 \otimes e^5$$

This Lie algebra admits a standard decomposition Span $\{e_2, e_3, e_4, e_5\} \times \text{Span} \{e_1\}$, with

Span
$$\{e_2, e_3, e_4, e_5\} \cong (-2E^{23}, 0, 0, 2E^{23})$$

and

ad
$$e_1 = 2e^2 \otimes (e_2 - e_5) + e^3 \otimes e_3 + e^4 \otimes e_4$$
.

1.2 Clifford algebras and the spin group

Throughout this section, unless otherwise stated, all references to [60] refer to the first chapter.

Let V be a vector-space on some field \mathbb{F} , which will be assumed here and in the following to have characteristic different from 2, and $q: V \to \mathbb{F}$ a quadratic form, possibly degenerate. Consider

(a) the tensor algebra

$$\mathcal{F}(V) = \sum_{r=0}^{\infty} \bigotimes^{r} V,$$

(b) the ideal $\mathfrak{F}_q(V) = \langle v \otimes v + q(v) \cdot 1, v \in V \rangle \subset \mathcal{F}(V).$

It is called *Clifford algebra associated to* V and q the algebra defined as

$$\operatorname{Cl}(V,q) = \mathcal{F}(V)/\mathfrak{F}_q(V).$$

Clearly $V = \bigotimes^1 V \hookrightarrow \operatorname{Cl}(V, q)$, furthermore, $\operatorname{Cl}(V, q)$ is generated by V and the identity 1 subject to the relation $v \cdot v = -q(v) \cdot 1$, where \cdot is the multiplication of the algebra. Furthermore, if $v, w \in V$, then it also holds that

$$v \cdot w + w \cdot v = -2q(v, w),$$

where 2q(v, w) = q(v + w) - q(v) - q(w).

Proposition 1.2.1 ([60, Proposition 1.1]). Let $f: V \to A$ be a linear map between V and an \mathbb{F} -associative algebra such that $f(v) \cdot f(v) = -q(v) \cdot 1$. Then f extends uniquely to a map

$$\tilde{f}: \operatorname{Cl}(V,q) \to \mathcal{A}.$$

Remark 1.2.1. Using the previous result, it is easy to see that Clifford algebras are functorial in the sense that if one considers

$$(V,q) \xrightarrow{f} (V',q') \xrightarrow{g} (V'',q'')$$

then one can find a unique

$$\operatorname{Cl}(V,q) \xrightarrow{\tilde{f}} \operatorname{Cl}(V',q') \xrightarrow{\tilde{g}} \operatorname{Cl}(V'',q'')$$

and $\widetilde{g \circ f} = \tilde{g} \circ \tilde{f}$.

It follows then that

$$\mathcal{O}(V,q) = \{ f \in \mathrm{GL}(V,q) \mid f^*q = q \} \subseteq \mathrm{Aut}(\mathrm{Cl}(V,q))$$

extends canonically. In particular, the reflection

$$\alpha \colon V \to V, \quad \alpha(v) = -v$$

extends linearly to a map α : $\operatorname{Cl}(V,q) \to \operatorname{Cl}(V,q)$. Since it is an involution, there is a splitting in the +1 and -1 eigenspaces of α

$$\operatorname{Cl}(V,q) = \operatorname{Cl}^0(V,q) \oplus \operatorname{Cl}^1(V,q),$$

where $\operatorname{Cl}^{i}(V,q) = \{\varphi \in \operatorname{Cl}(V,q) \mid \alpha(\varphi) = (-1)^{i}\varphi\}$. In particular $\operatorname{Cl}^{0}(V,q)$ is a subalgebra of $\operatorname{Cl}(V,q)$, called the *even part*, which contains the identity.

Proposition 1.2.2 ([60, Proposition 1.2]). For any quadratic form $q: V \to \mathbb{F}$, there is a linear isomorphism $\operatorname{Cl}(V,q) \cong \Lambda^* V$.

Hence, Clifford algebras are more subtle than the exterior algebra of a vector space. Indeed, the two coincide only if $q \equiv 0$ and $v \wedge v = v \cdot v$.

Another consequence of this result is that if $V_1 \oplus_q V_2 = V$, where \oplus_q is the orthogonal decomposition with respect to (with respect to) q, then there exists a natural isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Cl}(V,q) \to \operatorname{Cl}(V_1,q_1) \oplus \operatorname{Cl}(V_2,q_2), \quad q_i = q_{|_{V_i}}.$$

Given the tensor algebra $\mathcal{F}(V)$, it is possible to define the *transpose* of an element $s \in \mathcal{F}(V)$, denoted by s^t , by setting for v_1, \ldots, v_r elements of a basis of V

$$^{t}: v_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes v_r \to v_r \otimes \cdots \otimes v_1,$$

that descends to $\operatorname{Cl}(V,q)$ since it preserves $\mathfrak{I}_q(V)$. Next, I will recall the construction of the group $\operatorname{Spin}(V,q)$ as the two-sheeted cover of $\operatorname{SO}(V,q)$. In order to do so, consider

$$\operatorname{Cl}^{\times}(V,q) = \{ \varphi \in \operatorname{Cl}(V,q) \, | \, \exists \, \varphi^{-1}, \varphi^{-1}\varphi = \varphi \varphi^{-1} = 1 \},$$

the multiplicative group of units in the Clifford algebra, containing $\{v \in V \mid q(v) \neq 0\} \subset V$. If $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ or \mathbb{C} then $\mathrm{Cl}^{\times}(V, q)$ is a Lie group where one can define the *adjoint* representation

Ad:
$$\operatorname{Cl}^{\times}(V,q) \to \operatorname{Aut}(\operatorname{Cl}(V,q)), \quad \operatorname{Ad}_{\varphi}(x) = \varphi x \varphi^{-1}.$$

Proposition 1.2.3 ([60, Proposition 2.2]). If $v \in V$ is such that $q(v) \neq 0$, then $\operatorname{Ad}_v(V) = V$; indeed

$$-\operatorname{Ad}_{v}(w) = w - 2\frac{q(v,w)}{q(v)}v, \quad \forall w \in V.$$
(1.4)

Next, one needs to consider not only elements of V such that $\operatorname{Ad}_{\varphi}(V) = V$, but take into account also elements from $\operatorname{Cl}^{\times}(V, q)$. Notice that

$$(\operatorname{Ad}_v^* q)(w) = q(w) \quad \text{if} \quad q(v) \neq 0,$$

hence $\operatorname{Ad}_v \in \operatorname{O}(V,q)$; furthermore define $P(V,q) \subseteq \operatorname{Cl}^{\times}(V,q)$ to be the group generated by $v \in V$ such that $q(v) \neq 0$ and observe that the map $\operatorname{Ad}: P(V,q) \to \operatorname{O}(V,q)$ is a representation. Set

$$\operatorname{Pin}(V,q) = \langle v \in V | q(v) = \pm 1 \rangle \quad \text{and} \quad \operatorname{Spin}(V,q) = \operatorname{Pin}(V,q) \cap \operatorname{Cl}^{0}(V,q).$$

Notice that the two groups are generated by the generalized unit sphere of (V, q) as

$$\operatorname{Pin}(V,q) = \{v_1 \cdots v_r \in P(V,q) \colon q(v_j) = \pm 1 \text{ for all } j\}$$

and

$$\operatorname{Spin}(V,q) = \{v_1 \cdots v_r \in \operatorname{Pin}(V,q) \colon r \text{ is even}\}\$$

The right side of (1.4) is the reflection $\rho_v \colon V \to V$, with respect to $v^{\perp} = \text{Span} \{v\}^{\perp}$, that maps $v \to -v$. But on the left side there is a minus sign, so one considers the *twisted* adjoint representation

$$\widetilde{\mathrm{Ad}}_{\varphi}(x) = \alpha(\varphi) x \varphi^{-1},$$

that is still an automorphism and that coincides with Ad in the case of φ even. In this way

$$\widetilde{\mathrm{Ad}}_v(w) = w - 2 \frac{q(v,w)}{q(v)} v$$

is exactly the reflection.

Proposition 1.2.4. If dim $V < \infty$ and q is non-degenerate then, if

$$\tilde{P}(V,q) = \{ \varphi \in \operatorname{Cl}^{\times}(V,q) \mid \widetilde{\operatorname{Ad}}_{\varphi}(V) = V \} \supseteq P(V,q),$$

the map $\widetilde{\mathrm{Ad}} \colon \widetilde{P}(V,q) \to \mathrm{GL}(V,q)$ has $\ker(\widetilde{\mathrm{Ad}}) = \mathbb{F}^{\times}$.

This characterization of the kernel is possible only for the twisted adjoint representation and only if the quadratic form is non-degenerate. Next, to prove that $\operatorname{Pin}(V,q)$ and $\operatorname{Spin}(V,q)$ are the two-sheeted covers of O(V,q) and $\operatorname{SO}(V,q)$, one needs to prove that the map $\widetilde{\operatorname{Ad}}: \tilde{P}(V,q) \to O(V,q)$ is a homomorphism, and is able to do so thanks to the norm map $N: \operatorname{Cl}(V,q) \to \operatorname{Cl}(V,q)$ defined as

$$N(\varphi) = \varphi \cdot \alpha(\varphi^t),$$

which, if restricted to $\tilde{P}(V,q)$, becomes a homomorphism to \mathbb{F} . In this case, considering $\varphi = v_1 \cdots v_r \in P(V,q)$, one has that

$$\operatorname{Ad}_{\varphi} = \rho_{v_1} \circ \cdots \circ \varphi_{v_r}, \quad \rho_{v_i} \text{ reflection with respect to } v_i^{\perp}.$$

Next, recall the classical result

Theorem 1.2.5 (Cartan-Dieudonné). Let V be a vector space of dimension n over a field \mathbb{F} endowed with a non-singular quadratic form q. Then every isometry $\sigma: V \to V$ is the product of at most n symmetries with respect to non-singular hyperplanes.

For a proof, see for example Artin's book [3]. A simple application allows one to deduce that \widetilde{Ad} is surjective on O(V, q) and that its restriction

Ad:
$$SP(V,q) = P(V,q) \cap Cl^0(V,q) \to SO(V,q)$$

is also onto. The next step is to prove that the same holds for $\operatorname{Pin}(V,q)$ and $\operatorname{Spin}(V,q)$ as well. Note that $\rho_{tv} = \rho_v$ for every $t \neq 0$, so when is always possible to rescale v to a v'such that $q(v') = \pm 1$ the surjectivity passes from P(V,q) and SP(V,q) to $\operatorname{Pin}(V,q)$ and $\operatorname{Spin}(V,q)$ respectively. So if $\exists t \in \mathbb{F}$ such that $\pm 1 = q(v') = q(tv) = t^2q(v)$ is solvable for t, i.e., the equation

$$t^2 = \pm a \tag{1.5}$$

always admits a solution in \mathbb{F} , then the surjectivity would pass down. If $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ or \mathbb{C} then this is true, if $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{Q}$ then it is not. If (1.5) is solvable, then $\widetilde{\text{Ad}}$ is surjective and \mathbb{F} is said to be *spin*.

Proposition 1.2.6. $\operatorname{Ad}(\operatorname{Pin}(V,q))$ and $\operatorname{Ad}(\operatorname{Spin}(V,q))$ are normal subgroups of O(V,q).

What follows is a preliminary result that guarantees that at least Pin and Spin are covers of the respective groups:

Theorem 1.2.7 ([60, Theorem 2.9]). Let V be a finite-dimensional vector-space over a spin field \mathbb{F} , q a quadratic form non degenerate over V. Then the following sequences are exact

$$0 \longrightarrow F \longrightarrow \operatorname{Pin}(V,q) \longrightarrow O(V,q) \longrightarrow 1$$

$$0 \longrightarrow F \longrightarrow \operatorname{Spin}(V,q) \longrightarrow \operatorname{SO}(V,q) \longrightarrow 1$$

where

$$F = \begin{cases} \{1, -1\} = \mathbb{Z}_2 & \sqrt{-1} \notin \mathbb{F} \\ \{\pm 1, \pm \sqrt{-1}\} = \mathbb{Z}_4 & otherwise. \end{cases}$$

Remark 1.2.2. The theorem still holds if one drops the hypothesis that \mathbb{F} is a spin field, but in place of SO(V,q) and O(V,q) one needs to place an appropriate normal subgroup of the latter.

Sketch of the proof. Let $\varphi = v_1 \cdots v_r$ and assume $\varphi \in \ker \operatorname{Ad}$. By Proposition 1.2.4 it is known that $\varphi \in \mathbb{F}^{\times}$, hence

$$\varphi^2 = N(\varphi) = N(v_1) \cdots N(v_r) = \pm 1,$$

which establishes the kernel. Regarding surjectivity it suffices to notice that \mathbb{F} is spin, therefore any $v \in V^{\times}$ may be renormalized to have q-length 1.

It is interesting to notice that if \mathbb{F} is spin, then either

$$P(V,q) = P(V,q)$$
 or $P(V,q)/P(V,q) = \mathbb{Z}_2$.

Real case

Suppose $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ and write $q(x) = x_1^2 + \cdots + x_r^2 - x_{r+1}^2 - \cdots - x_{r+s}^2$ where $r, s \ge 0$ and $r \le n$. One then says that q has signature (r, s). To emphasize the signature of q I will write

$$\begin{array}{ll} \mathcal{O}(V,q) = \mathcal{O}_{r,s} & \mathcal{P}(V,q) = \mathcal{P}_{n,s} \\ \mathcal{SO}(V,q) = \mathcal{SO}_{r,s} & \mathcal{Spin}(V,q) = \mathcal{Spin}_{r,s} & \mathcal{P}(V,q) = \mathcal{P}_{r,s}. \end{array}$$

Recall that SO_n is connected but not simply connected and that $SO_{r,s}$ has exactly two connected components when r, s > 0. Moreover $\pi_1(SO_n) = \mathbb{Z}_2$ and

$$\pi(\mathrm{SO}_{r,s}^0) = \pi(\mathrm{SO}_r) \times \pi(\mathrm{SO}_s)$$

whenever $n \geq 3$, thus

$$\pi(\mathrm{SO}_{r,s}^0) = \mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2.$$

Finally, one gets the full version of the partial result, Theorem 1.2.7:

Theorem 1.2.8 ([60, Theorem 2.10]). For any (r, s) the following sequences are exact

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}_2 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Spin}_{r,s} \xrightarrow{\xi} \operatorname{SO}_{r,s} \longrightarrow 1$$
$$0 \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}_2 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Pin}_{r,s} \longrightarrow \operatorname{O}_{r,s} \longrightarrow 1.$$

Furthermore, if $(r, s) \neq (1, 1)$, the two-sheeted coverings are not trivial over each connected component of $O_{r,s}$. In the particular case of r = n, one has

 $0 \longrightarrow \mathbb{Z}_2 \longrightarrow \operatorname{Spin}_n \xrightarrow{\xi_0} \operatorname{SO}_n \longrightarrow 1$

where the map $\xi_0 = Ad$ is the universal covering of SO_n.

1.2.1 Classification of Clifford algebras and spinor representation

In the following, I will restrict the attention to the case where $V = \mathbb{R}^n$ endowed with a quadratic form

$$q(x) = x_1^2 + \dots + x_r^2 - x_{r+1}^2 - \dots - x_{r+s}^2, \quad r+s = n$$

of signature (r, s). In this case, I will write $(\mathbb{R}^n, q) = \mathbb{R}^{r,s}$ and $\operatorname{Cl}(\mathbb{R}^n, q) = \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$. A simple way to present Clifford algebras in this setting is the following

Proposition 1.2.9. Let $\{e_i\}$ be a q-orthonormal basis of $\mathbb{R}^{r+s} \subset \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$. Then $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ can be presented as generated by e_1, \ldots, e_{r+s} such that

$$e_i e_j + e_j e_i = \begin{cases} -2\delta_{ij} & i \le r\\ 2\delta_{ij} & i > r. \end{cases}$$

A useful object in the study of the spin representations, which will be carried out subsequently, is the volume element. Let e_1, \ldots, e_{r+s} be a positively-oriented orthonormal base for $\mathbb{R}^{r,s}$. Then the *volume element* of $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ is

$$\omega_{r,s} = e_1 \cdots e_{r+s}.$$

It is easy to see that the definition is independent of the choice of orthonormal base, but not of the orientation. Next, I will recall some useful properties of the volume element.

Proposition 1.2.10 ([60, Proposition 3.3]). If r + s = n, the volume element for $Cl_{r,s}$ satisfies

$$\omega_{r,s}^{2} = (-1)^{\frac{n(n+1)}{2}+s},$$

$$v\omega_{r,s} = (-1)^{n-1}\omega_{r,s}v, \quad v \in \mathbb{R}^{r,s}.$$
(1.6)

In particular, for n odd ω is central, if n is even then

 $\varphi\omega_{r,s} = \omega_{r,s}\alpha(\varphi), \quad \varphi \in \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$

Equation (1.6) is equivalent to saying that

$$\omega_{r,s}^2 = \begin{cases} 1 & r-s = 0, 3 \mod 4\\ -1 & r-s = 1, 2 \mod 4 \end{cases}.$$

The following two results concern decompositions of $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ depending on the evenness of the dimension.

Proposition 1.2.11. Assume r+s is odd and the volume element satisfies $\omega_{r,s}^2 = 1$, and let $\pi^{\pm} = \frac{1}{2}(1 \pm \omega_{r,s})$. Then $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ decomposes as

$$\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s} = \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}^+ \oplus \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}^-,$$

where $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}^{\pm} = \pi^{\pm} \cdot \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ and $\alpha(\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}^{\pm}) = \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}^{\mp}$.

A similar result holds for $Cl_{r,s}$ -modules when r + s is even. Indeed

Proposition 1.2.12. Assume r + s is even and $\omega_{r,s}^2 = 1$. If V is a $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ -module, then it decomposes as

$$V = V^+ \oplus V^-$$

in the +1 and -1 eigenspaces for the multiplication by $\omega_{r,s}$. In particular

$$V^+ = \pi^+ \cdot V \quad and \quad V^- = \pi^- \cdot V.$$

Furthermore, multiplication by a non-light-like vector interchanges the modules, i.e.

$$e: V^{\pm} \longrightarrow V^{\mp}, \quad e \in \mathbb{R}^{r,s}, \ \langle e, e \rangle \neq 0.$$

I will now present a description of the Clifford algebras $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$, summarizing everything in a table which can be also found in [60, Chapter 1]. I will first recall the first few Clifford algebras $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ for $r + s \leq 2$. Let e_1, e_2 be a basis for $\mathbb{R}^{r,s}$.

- $Cl_{0,0} = Span \{1\} = \mathbb{R}$ as there are no non-zero vectors.
- $\operatorname{Cl}_{1,0} = \operatorname{Span} \{1, e_1\} \cong \mathbb{C}$ since $e_1 \cdot e_1 = -1$, hence e_1 acts as i.
- $\operatorname{Cl}_{0,1} = \operatorname{Span}\{1, e_1\} \cong \mathbb{R} \oplus \mathbb{R}$ since $e_1 \cdot e_1 = 1$, and e_1 and 1 are linearly independent, so $e_1 = (1, -1)$.
- $\operatorname{Cl}_{2,0} = \operatorname{Span}\{1, e_1, e_2, e_1e_2\} \cong \mathbb{H}$ since $e_i \cdot e_i = -1 = (e_1 \cdot e_2) \cdot (e_1 \cdot e_2)$, and all three anti-commute, hence $e_1 = i$, $e_2 = j$ and $e_1e_2 = k$.
- $Cl_{1,1} = Span \{1, e_1, e_2, e_1 \cdot e_2\} \cong M(2, \mathbb{R})$ by setting

$$e_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad e_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

and noticing that $e_1 \cdot e_1 = -Id = -e_2 \cdot e_2$.

• $Cl_{0,2} = Span \{1, e_1, e_2, e_1 \cdot e_2\} \cong M(2, \mathbb{R})$ by setting

$$e_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad e_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

and noticing that $e_1 \cdot e_1 = Id = e_2 \cdot e_2$.

Remark 1.2.3. Notice that by letting \mathbb{H} act on $a + jb \in \mathbb{C}^2$ by left multiplication, one can represent $\operatorname{Cl}_{2,0}$ as complex matrices, i.e.,

$$i = \begin{pmatrix} i & 0 \\ 0 & -i \end{pmatrix}, \quad j = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad k = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -i \\ -i & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

The next result shows that there exist some relations between Clifford algebras of different dimension.

Proposition 1.2.13 ([60, Theorem 4.1]). Let e_1, \ldots, e_{r+s} be an orthonormal basis of $\mathbb{R}^{r,s} \subset \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$, with

$$\langle e_i, e_i \rangle = \begin{cases} 1 & i \le r \\ -1 & i > r \end{cases}$$

There are isomorphisms

1. $\operatorname{Cl}_{r+1,s+1} = \operatorname{Cl}_{1,1} \otimes \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s} = M(2, \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s})$, with a positively-oriented orthonormal basis of $\mathbb{R}^{r+1,s+1}$ given by

$$\begin{pmatrix} e_i & 0\\ 0 & -e_i \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1\\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1\\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

2. $\operatorname{Cl}_{s+2,0} = \operatorname{Cl}_{2,0} \otimes \operatorname{Cl}_{0,s} = \operatorname{Cl}_{0,s} \otimes \mathbb{H} \subset M(2, \operatorname{Cl}_{0,s} \otimes \mathbb{C})$, with a positively-oriented orthonormal basis of $\mathbb{R}^{s+2,0}$ given by

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & -ie_i \\ -ie_i & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} i & 0 \\ 0 & -i \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

3. $\operatorname{Cl}_{0,r+2} = \operatorname{Cl}_{0,2} \otimes \operatorname{Cl}_{r,0} = M(2, \operatorname{Cl}_{r,0})$, with a positively-oriented orthonormal basis of $\mathbb{R}^{0,r+2}$ given by

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & e_i \\ -e_i & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Sketch of the proof. Let s_1, s_2 be the generators of $Cl_{1,1}$, and notice that

$$\mathcal{G} = \{e_1 \otimes s_1 s_2, \dots, e_{r+s} \otimes s_1 s_2, 1 \otimes s_1, 1 \otimes s_2\}$$

is a set of generators for $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s} \otimes \operatorname{Cl}_{1,1}$. One then defines a map between an orthonormal basis $\mathcal{B} = \{b_1, \ldots, b_{n+2}\}$ of $\mathbb{R}^{r+1,s+1}$ and \mathcal{G} as

$$f(b_i) = \begin{cases} e_i \otimes s_1 s_2 & i \le n\\ 1 \otimes s_1 & i = n+1\\ 1 \otimes s_2 & i = n+2. \end{cases}$$

It is easy to verify that the map satisfies the hypothesis of Proposition 1.2.1, hence it extends to a map $\tilde{f}: \operatorname{Cl}_{r+1,s+1} \to \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s} \otimes \operatorname{Cl}_{1,1}$, which is onto \mathcal{G} , hence surjective on the algebra. As dim $\operatorname{Cl}_{r+1,s+1} = \dim(\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s} \otimes \operatorname{Cl}_{1,1})$, the map is actually an isomorphism. The same strategy is applied to prove the other two cases, defining a similar map f.

Furthermore, one can deduce some more relations, indeed

Proposition 1.2.14 ([60, Theorem 4.5]). For all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ the following holds:

$$\operatorname{Cl}_{n+8,0} \cong \operatorname{Cl}_{n,0} \otimes \operatorname{Cl}_{8,0}, \quad \operatorname{Cl}_{0,n+8} \cong \operatorname{Cl}_{0,n} \otimes \operatorname{Cl}_{0,8},$$

where

$$Cl_{8,0} = Cl_{0,8} = \mathbb{R}(16) = M(16, \mathbb{R})$$

Thanks to the preceding results, table 1.1 at the end of the chapter encodes all the Clifford algebras realizations as matrix algebras. Next, I will present the construction of the spin representations. Recall that a *representation* for the algebra $Cl_{r,s}$ is an \mathbb{R} -algebra homomorphism

$$\rho \colon \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s} \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{K}}(W,W),$$

where $\mathbb{K} \supseteq \mathbb{R}$ is a field and W is a finite dimensional vector space over \mathbb{K} . W will be called a $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ -module over \mathbb{K} . As usual, I will write $\rho(\varphi)(w) = \varphi \cdot w$ for $\varphi \in \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ and $w \in W$. In the following, $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{R}$ or \mathbb{C} . The \mathbb{K} -representation ρ is reducible if W decomposes as $W_1 \oplus W_2$, with $\rho(\varphi)(W_j) \subseteq W_j$ for any $\varphi \in \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$. If a representation is not reducible, it is called *irreducible*. Any representation of a Clifford algebra can be decomposed into the sum of irreducible representations. Two representations

$$\rho_j \colon \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s} \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{K}}(W_j, W_j)$$

are equivalent if there exists a K-linear map $F: W_1 \to W_2$ such that $F \circ \rho_1(\varphi) = \rho_2(\varphi) \circ F$ for any $\varphi \in \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$. It is possible to count the number of irreducible, inequivalent representations of $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ thanks to the following

Theorem 1.2.15 ([60, Theorem 5.7]). Let $\nu_{r,s}$ denote the number of inequivalent irreducible representations of $Cl_{r,s}$. Then

$$\nu_{r,s} = \begin{cases} 2 & r-s+1 \equiv 0 \mod 4\\ 1 & otherwise. \end{cases}$$

Now recall that $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s} \cong \operatorname{Cl}_{r+1,s}^0$ and hence

$$\operatorname{Spin}_{r,s} \subset \operatorname{Cl}^0_{r,s} \cong \operatorname{Cl}_{r-1,s}$$

for any r, s. Thus, to obtain the representations of $\text{Spin}_{r,s}$ one can restrict the attention to $\text{Cl}_{r-1,s}$. Recall also that, by Propositions 1.2.11 and 1.2.12,

$$\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}^{\pm} = (1 \pm \omega_{r,s}) \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}.$$

When $\omega_{r,s}^2 = 1$, the representation of the Clifford algebra can be described based on the action of the volume element. The following two results describe the situation for real Clifford algebras.

Proposition 1.2.16 ([60, Proposition 5.9]). Let $r - s = 3 \mod 4$ and consider any irreducible real representation $\rho: \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s} \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{R}}(W,W)$. Then either

$$\rho(\omega_{r,s}) = \operatorname{Id} \quad or \quad \rho(\omega_{r,s}) = -\operatorname{Id},$$

which can both occur. The corresponding representations are inequivalent.

Proposition 1.2.17 ([60, Proposition 5.10]). Let $\rho: \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s} \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{R}}(W, W)$ be an irreducible real representation and r + s = 4m. Furthermore, consider the splitting

$$W = W^+ \oplus W^-, \quad W^{\pm} = (1 \pm \rho(\omega_{r,s})) \cdot W.$$

Then the subspaces W^{\pm} are invariant under the action of $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}^{0}$ and, by the isomorphism $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}^{0} \cong \operatorname{Cl}_{r-1,s}$, these correspond to the irreducible real representations obtained in the previous proposition.

The real spinor representation of $\operatorname{Spin}_{r,s}$ is the homomorphism

$$\Delta_{r,s} \colon \operatorname{Spin}_{r,s} \to \operatorname{GL}(S)$$

defined as the restriction of an irreducible real representation of $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s} \to \operatorname{Hom}(S,S)$ to $\operatorname{Spin}_{r,s} \subset \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}^0 \subset \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$. The representation depends on n = r + s as described in the following

Proposition 1.2.18. Let n = r + s and consider the real spinor representation

$$\Delta_n \colon \operatorname{Spin}_{r,s} \to \operatorname{GL}(S).$$

One has that:

- if n ≡ 3 mod 4, Δ_n does not depend on the choice of the irreducible representation of Cl_{r,s} obtained in Proposition 1.2.16;
- if $n \equiv 1, 2 \mod 8$, then Δ_n is the sum of two equivalent irreducible representations of $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$;
- if $n \equiv 5, 7 \mod 8$, then Δ_n is irreducible;
- if $n \equiv 0 \mod 4$, then it decomposes as

$$\Delta_{4m} = \Delta_{4m}^+ \oplus \Delta_{4m}^-$$

where Δ_{4m}^{\pm} are inequivalent irreducible representations of Spin_{4m} .

The representation of $\operatorname{Spin}_{r,s}$ induces a representation at the Lie algebra level. Recall that $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}^{\times}$ is a Lie group with Lie algebra $\mathfrak{cl}_{r,s}^{\times} = (\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}, [\cdot, \cdot])$, where $[\varphi, \psi] = \varphi \cdot \psi - \psi \cdot \varphi$, and has an exponential mapping

$$\exp\colon \mathfrak{cl}_{r,s}^{\times} \to \mathrm{Cl}_{r,s}^{\times} \quad \exp(\psi) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{k!} \psi^k.$$

One is then able to study the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{spin}_{r,s}$ as a subalgebra of $\mathfrak{cl}_{r,s}^{\times}$. In order to do so, one first defines for an orthonormal basis $(e_1, \ldots, e_r, e_{r+1}, \ldots, e_{r+s})$ of \mathbb{R}^n such that

$$\langle e_i, e_i \rangle = \varepsilon_i = \begin{cases} 1 & i \le r \\ -1 & i > r, \end{cases}$$

and the correspondence

$$(v \wedge w)(x) \equiv (v^{\flat} \otimes w - w^{\flat} \otimes v)(x), \qquad (1.7)$$

where $v^{\flat} = g(v, \cdot)$ is the usual musical isomorphism, and notices that, under this identification, $v \wedge w$ generate $\mathfrak{so}_{r,s}$ as a vector space, which corresponds to the space of skew-self-adjoint linear maps. It holds that

Proposition 1.2.19 ([60, Corollary 6.3]). Let Δ : Spin_{r,s} \rightarrow SO(W) be a representation obtained by restricting a representation of the Clifford algebra $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s} \rightarrow \operatorname{Hom}(W, W)$. Let $\Delta_*: \mathfrak{so}_{r,s} \rightarrow \mathfrak{so}(W)$ be the corresponding associated representation of the Lie algebras obtained via pullback. Then under the correspondence $\mathfrak{so}_{r,s} \cong \Lambda^2 \mathbb{R}^n$ one has

$$\Delta_*(e_i \wedge e_j) = \frac{1}{4}[e_i, e_j]$$

where the dot denotes the Clifford multiplication on W.

To see why this is true, recall that the adjoint representation gives a surjective homomorphism

$$\operatorname{Spin}_{r,s} \xrightarrow{\xi} \operatorname{SO}_{r,s}.$$

This, in turn, induces a Lie algebra isomorphism $\Xi: \mathfrak{spin}_{r,s} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{so}_{r,s}$ and $\mathfrak{spin}_{r,s} \cong \Lambda^2 \mathbb{R}^n$. Proposition 1.2.19 then follows, since this isomorphism is given explicitly on a basis $\{e_i e_j\}_{i < j}$ of $\mathfrak{spin}_{r,s}$ by $\Xi(e_i e_i) = 2e_i \wedge e_j$

and

$$\Xi^{-1}(e_i \wedge e_j) = \frac{1}{4}[e_i, e_j]$$

by [60, Proposition 6.2].

1.3 Spin structures and spin bundles

In this section, I will recall the theory behind the existence of a spin structure over a manifold and the construction of the spinor bundle. Unless otherwise stated, references to [60] refer to the second chapter.

Let $E \xrightarrow{\pi} X$ be an oriented *n*-dimensional pseudo-Riemannian fiber bundle with signature (r, s). One can define the *orientation bundle* of E as

$$\operatorname{Or}(E) = P_O(E) / \operatorname{SO}_{r,s}$$

where $P_O(E)$ is the principal $O_{r,s}$ -bundle of orthonormal frames, in which the fiber in x is the set of possible oriented orthonormal bases of E_x . Note that Or(E) is a 2-sheeted covering of X and that E is orientable if and only if Or(E) is the trivial covering. There is a natural isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Cov}_2(X) \stackrel{{}_{\scriptstyle{\omega_1}}}\cong H^1(X, \mathbb{Z}_2)$$

where $\operatorname{Cov}_2(X)$ is the set of equivalence classes of 2-sheeted coverings of X, hence $\operatorname{Or}(E) \in \operatorname{Cov}_2(X)$ and one calls $w_1(\operatorname{Or}(E)) = w_1(E)$ the first class of Stiefel-Whitney of E. By the previous considerations

$$E$$
 orientable $\iff w_1(E) = 0 \in H^1(X, \mathbb{Z}_2)$

and clearly there are only two possible orientations. This definition

- (i) is natural: $w_1(f^*E) = f^*w_1(E)$ for any $E \xrightarrow{\pi} X$ and $f: X' \to X$ continuous;
- (ii) satisfies the following: if \mathbb{E} is the *n*-Grassmanian bundle on $BO_{r,s}$, classifying space, then $w_1(\mathbb{E}) \neq 0 \in H^1(BO_n, \mathbb{Z}_2)$.

Digression on classifying spaces

If G is a Lie group, let $P_G(X)$ be a principal G-bundle over some space X and denote by $\overline{P_G(X)}$ to be its isomorphism class. Furthermore, given any two topological spaces X, Y and a continuous map $f: X \to Y$, denote by $\overline{f}^{Htp.}$ the homotopy class of f. Then a *classifying space* for G is a connected topological space BG together with a principal G-bundle $EG \to BG$ such that

$$\{\overline{P_G(X)} \mid X \text{ cpt. and Hausdorff}\} \iff \{\overline{f}^{Htp.} : X \to BG \mid X \text{ cpt. and Hausdorff}\},\$$

where the one-to-one correspondence is induced by the pull-back.

- **Example 1.3.1.** S^1 is the classifying space for the infinite cyclic group \mathbb{Z} and the principal \mathbb{Z} -bundle is $E\mathbb{Z} = \mathbb{R}$;
 - \mathbb{RP}^{∞} is the classifying space for $\mathbb{Z}_2 = \mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}$ where the principal \mathbb{Z}_2 -bundle is $E\mathbb{Z}_2 = S^{\infty}$ seen as direct limit of S^n over n;
 - $Gr(N, \mathbb{R}^{\infty})$, the Grassmanian of *n*-planes in \mathbb{R}^{∞} , is the classifying space for $O_{r,s}$ and $E O_{r,s} = V(n, \mathbb{R}^{\infty})$ is the Stiefel manifold of *n* ordered, orthonormal vectors in \mathbb{R}^{∞} .

Going back to the main discussion, one can obtain w_1 in another way. If X is connected, starting from the fibration $O_{r,s} \to P_O(E) \to X$, one obtains

$$0 \longrightarrow H^0(X, \mathbb{Z}_2) \longrightarrow H^0(P_O(E), \mathbb{Z}_2) \longrightarrow H^0(\mathcal{O}_{r,s}, \mathbb{Z}_2) \xrightarrow{w_E} H^1(X, \mathbb{Z}_2).$$

Setting $w_1(E) = w_E(g_1)$, where g_1 is the generator of $H^0(O_{r,s}, \mathbb{Z}_2)$, gives again the first Stiefel-Whitney class.

Remark 1.3.1. Choosing an orientation on E is equivalent to choosing a principal SO_n bundle.

Remark 1.3.2. In the construction of $P_O(E)$ there is no requirement that E is orientable, that is only needed when one wants to replace $O_{r,s}$ with the special subgroup SO_n . In this way, one can guarantee the existence of a continuously defined, positive vector field over X. It is then natural to ask if the structure group can be simplified further. Now, for a spin structure, the idea is the same. Let $E \xrightarrow{\pi} X$ be an oriented pseudo-Riemannian bundle of dimension $r + s = n \ge 3$ and $P_{SO}(E)$ its principal $SO_{r,s}$ -bundle given by its orientation. Recall from the previous section that

$$\xi \colon \operatorname{Spin}_{r,s} \to \operatorname{SO}_{r,s}, \quad \ker \xi = \{-1, 1\} \cong \mathbb{Z}_2$$

is the 2-sheeted covering. Then a *spin structure* over the bundle E is a principal $\text{Spin}_{r,s}$ bundle $P_{\text{Spin}}(E)$ together with a 2-sheeted covering

$$P_{\mathrm{Spin}}(E) \xrightarrow{\bar{\xi}} P_{\mathrm{SO}}(E),$$

such that $\bar{\xi}(pg) = \bar{\xi}(p)\xi(g)$ for $p \in P_{\text{Spin}}(E)$ and $g \in \text{Spin}_{r,s}$. The diagram of the fibration is the following



On the other hand if $P_{\text{Spin}}(E) \to P_{\text{SO}}(E)$ is a 2-sheeted covering not trivial on the fibers of X, i.e., the diagram



commutes, then $P_{\text{Spin}}(E)$ is a fiber bundle on X setting $\pi' = \xi \circ \pi$. Lifting the action $\text{SO}_{r,s} \curvearrowright P_{\text{SO}}(E)$ to a compatible action $\text{Spin}_{r,s} \curvearrowright P_{\text{Spin}}(E)$, one obtains the desired principal Spin_n -bundle.

Theorem 1.3.2 ([60, Theorem 1.4]). The spin structures on E are in 1:1 correspondence with the 2-sheeted coverings of E that are not trivial over the fibers of $P_{SO}(E)$.

As for the orientation of a fiber bundle, one can trace back the existence of a spin structure to a fibration at the cohomology level. Consider the fibration

$$0 \longrightarrow H^1(X, \mathbb{Z}_2) \xrightarrow{\pi^*} H^1(P_{\mathrm{SO}}(E), \mathbb{Z}_2) \xrightarrow{i^*} H^1(\mathrm{SO}_n, \mathbb{Z}_2) \xrightarrow{w_E} H^2(X, \mathbb{Z}_2)$$

and define the second Stiefel-Whitney class of E as $w_2(E) = w_E(g_2)$ where g_2 is the generator of $H^1(SO_n, \mathbb{Z}_2) \cong \mathbb{Z}_2$. Following a similar reasoning to w_1 's case, one obtains the following

Theorem 1.3.3 ([60, Theorem 1.7]). If E is an oriented vector bundle over X then E admits a spin structure if and only if $w_2(E) = 0$.

Summarizing, if \rightsquigarrow denotes the reduction of the structural group, then

$$\begin{cases} P_O(E) \rightsquigarrow P_{SO}(E) \implies E \text{ orientable } \Longrightarrow \exists V \in \Gamma(E), V_p \neq 0, \forall p \in X \\ P_{SO}(E) \rightsquigarrow P_{Spin}(E) \implies \text{spin structure } \Longrightarrow \exists \text{ spinor field.} \end{cases}$$

Then a *spin manifold* is a pseudo-Riemannian manifold endowed with a spin structure on its tangent bundle.

1.3.1 The associated spinor bundle and spin connection

I will now recall the construction of the associated fiber bundle to a principal bundle by a continuous map. Even though the construction can be given in a more general setting, I will present only the smooth case, as this one will be the only one needed. Let $\pi: P \to X$ be a smooth principal *G*-bundle, *G* a Lie group, and let Diff(*F*) be the group of diffeomorphisms of a manifold *F*. For any $\rho: G \to \text{Diff}(F)$, one can define the *associated fiber bundle* to *P* by ρ as follows. Let *G* act on $P \times F$ freely as

$$\varphi_g(p, f) = (pg^{-1}, \rho(g)f), \quad g \in G, \ (p, f) \in P \times F.$$

The associated bundle to the representation ρ is

$$\pi_{\rho} \colon P \times_{\rho} F \to X$$

where $P \times_{\rho} F = P \times F/\varphi$ is the quotient by the action of G.

Remark 1.3.3. Recall that a bundle is totally described by the transition functions. So if $g_{\alpha\beta} \colon U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \to G$ are the transition functions for P then

$$\rho \circ g_{\alpha\beta} \colon U_{\alpha} \cap U_{\beta} \to \operatorname{Diff}(F)$$

are the transition functions for $P \times_{\rho} F$ and hence different ρ 's give different associated bundles. An example is given shortly, when it will be discussed the difference between the Clifford and the spinor bundles.

Example 1.3.4. Let X be a manifold and consider $P = P_{GL}(X)$ the $GL_n(\mathbb{R})$ -bundle over X. Then, if $\rho_n \colon GL_n(\mathbb{R}) \to GL(\mathbb{R}^n)$ is the standard representation, one obtains

$$TX = P_{GL}(X) \times_{\rho} \mathbb{R}^{n};$$

$$\Lambda^{k}TX = P_{GL}(X) \times_{\wedge^{k}\rho} \Lambda^{k}\mathbb{R}^{n};$$

$$\otimes_{s}^{r}TX = P_{GL}(X) \times_{\otimes_{s}^{r}\rho} \otimes_{s}^{r}\mathbb{R}^{n}.$$

In general, when E is an oriented vector bundle over X then

$$E = P_{\rm SO}(E) \times_{\rho} \mathbb{R}^{n};$$

$$\Lambda^{k} E = P_{\rm SO}(E) \times_{\Lambda^{k} \rho} \Lambda^{k} \mathbb{R}^{n};$$

$$\otimes^{r} E = P_{\rm SO}(E) \times_{\otimes^{r} \rho} \otimes^{r} \mathbb{R}^{n};$$

where $\wedge^k \rho$ and $\otimes_q^p \rho$ are the induced exterior power and tensor product. This also holds in general signature r, s.

Similarly, since an orthogonal transformation of $\mathbb{R}^{r,s}$ induces one on $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ that preserves the multiplication, the map

$$cl(\rho_{r,s})$$
: SO_{r,s} \rightarrow Aut(Cl_{r,s})

is a representation. Then, the *Clifford bundle* over a pseudo-Riemannian vector bundle E is

$$\operatorname{Cl}(E) = P_{\mathrm{SO}}(E) \times_{cl(\rho_{r,s})} \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}.$$

Notice that the Clifford bundle Cl(E) could be also thought of as a bundle of Clifford algebras over X, where the fiberwise multiplication in Cl(E) induces an algebra structure on the space of sections $\Gamma(Cl(E))$. Furthermore, the decomposition of Clifford algebras translates to Clifford bundles, that is

$$\operatorname{Cl}(E) = \operatorname{Cl}^0(E) \oplus \operatorname{Cl}^1(E)$$

corresponding to the eigenvalues of the automorphism α : $\operatorname{Cl}(E) \to \operatorname{Cl}(E)$, obtained by extending the map $E \to E$, which sends $v \to -v$.

Now, let *E* be a pseudo-Riemannian vector bundle with $w_2(E) = 0$ and a spin structure $\xi: P_{\text{Spin}_{r,s}}(E) \to P_{\text{SO}_{r,s}}(E)$. A real spinor bundle over *E* is the bundle

$$S(E) = P_{\operatorname{Spin}_r s}(E) \times_{\mu} M,$$

where M is a left module for $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ and $\mu \colon \operatorname{Spin}_{r,s} \to \operatorname{SO}(M)$ is the representation given by left multiplication by elements of $\operatorname{Spin}_{r,s} \subset \operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}^0$.

Next, in order to define the spin connection on a spin bundle, I will recall a different definition of connection specifically for principal bundles, which will prove useful in the following. Let $\pi: P \to X$ be a principal *G*-bundle, where *G* is a Lie group. An element $v \in \mathfrak{g}$ defines a vector field \tilde{v} on *P* by setting

$$\tilde{v}_p = \frac{d}{dt} (p \cdot exp(tv))_{|_{t=0}}.$$

Using this association one obtains an isomorphism $\mathfrak{g} \cong \mathcal{V}_p$, where the latter is the tangent plane to the orbit thorough p. The orbit are the fibers of π , while \mathcal{V}_p is the "vertical" space with respect to π , so a connection is a choice of invariant *n*-spaces complementary to \mathcal{V}_p and "horizontal". A connection on P is a G-invariant *n*-distribution τ on P such that the linear map

$$\pi_* \colon \tau_p \to T_{\pi p}(X)$$

is an isomorphism for all $p \in P$. The distribution that defines the connection is associated to a \mathfrak{g} -valued 1-form ϑ that can be defined in the following way. At every $p \in P$, τ_p defines a projection $T_p(P) \to \mathcal{V}_p$ that combined with the isomorphism $\mathfrak{g} \cong \mathcal{V}_p$ gives a linear map

$$\vartheta_p \colon T_p P \to \mathfrak{g}. \tag{1.8}$$

This defines the *connection 1-form* ϑ whose kernel is the distribution τ . This form has the following properties:

$$\begin{split} \vartheta(\tilde{v}) &\equiv v & \forall v \in \mathfrak{g} \\ g^*(\vartheta) &= \operatorname{Ad}_{g^{-1}} \vartheta & \forall g \in G \frown P. \end{split}$$

Given a connection is now possible to define the *curvature*, that is, the \mathfrak{g} -valued 2-form Θ given by

$$\Theta = d\vartheta + [\vartheta, \vartheta].$$

The curvature has the following properties

$$\Theta(\tilde{v}, .) \equiv 0, \quad \forall v \in \mathfrak{g}$$
$$g^*(\Theta) = \operatorname{Ad}_{g^{-1}}\Theta, \quad \forall g \in G \curvearrowright P.$$

Example 1.3.5. Consider a principal $SO_{r,s}$ -bundle $P = P_{SO}(E)$, where E is a smooth, oriented, pseudo-Riemannian vector bundle. A connection 1-form on P is a $n \times n$ -matrix of 1-forms (ϑ_{ij}) such that $\vartheta_{ij} = -\varepsilon_i \varepsilon_j \vartheta_{ji}$. Clearly, when r = n, this means that (ϑ_{ij}) is skew-symmetric and, under the identification (1.7), may be written as

$$\vartheta = -\sum_{i < j} \vartheta_{ij} e_i \wedge e_j. \tag{1.9}$$

As usual, one defines the covariant derivative of a smooth vector bundle $\pi \colon E \to X$ as a linear map

$$\nabla \colon \Gamma(E) \to \Gamma(T^*X \otimes E)$$

such that $\nabla(fs) = df \otimes s + f \nabla s$ for all smooth functions f and sections s of E.

Proposition 1.3.6 ([60, Proposition 4.4]). Consider the principal bundle $P = P_{SO}(E)$ as in Example 1.3.5 and let $\mathcal{E} = (e_1, \ldots, e_n)$ be an orthonormal frame for E. There is a oneto-one correspondence between smooth connection 1-forms ϑ and covariant derivatives on E, related by

$$\nabla e_i = \sum_{j=1}^n \tilde{\vartheta}_{ji} \otimes e_j, \tag{1.10}$$

where $\tilde{\vartheta} = \mathcal{E}^*\vartheta$, whenever, for any $v \in TX$ and $s_1, s_2 \in \Gamma(E)$, the covariant derivative satisfies

$$v\langle s_1, s_2 \rangle = \langle \nabla_v s_1, s_2 \rangle + \langle s_1, \nabla_v s_2 \rangle.$$

The same can be done for the curvature 2-form and $R = \tilde{\nabla} \circ \nabla$, where

$$\tilde{\nabla} \colon \Gamma(T^*X \otimes E) \to \Gamma(\Lambda^*X \otimes E),$$

obtaining the relation

$$Re_i = \sum_{j=1}^n \tilde{\Theta}_{ji} \otimes e_j, \quad \tilde{\Theta} = \mathcal{E}^* \Theta.$$

Now consider $\pi: P \to X$ a principal *G*-bundle, $\rho: G \to SO_{r,s}$ a representation of *G* and $E_{\rho} = P \times_{\rho} \mathbb{R}^n$ the associated pseudo-Riemannian vector bundle. A connection τ on *P* induces in a canonical way τ_{ρ} on $P(E_{\rho}) = P \times_{\rho} SO_{r,s}$ by extending it trivially to $P \times SO_n$ and pushing it to $P(E_{\rho})$. If the representation ρ is faithful, the map

$$i: P \to P(E_{\rho}), \quad i(p) = [(p, e)]$$

is an embedding. The following relates the connection 1-forms and curvature 2-forms of P and $P(E_{\rho})$

Proposition 1.3.7 ([60, Proposition 4.7]). Let ϑ be the connection 1-form on P and ϑ_{ρ} the one induced on $P(E_{\rho})$. Then, for $P \subset P(E_{\rho})$, it holds that

$$(\vartheta_{\rho})_{|_{P}} = \rho_* \vartheta.$$

where $\rho_* : \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{so}_n$ is the Lie algebra homomorphism associated to ρ . The same equation holds for the curvature 2-forms Θ and Θ_{ρ} .

Now let E be a pseudo-Riemannian vector bundle of dimension n endowed with a connection τ on $P_{SO}(E)$ and a spin structure $\xi \colon P_{Spin}(E) \to P_{SO}(E)$. The connection τ lifts to $\tilde{\tau}$ on $P_{Spin}(E)$ via the covering map, which induces on the associated real spinor bundle $S(E) = \operatorname{Spin}_{r,s} \times_{\mu} M$ a connection and a covariant derivative. One then obtains

Proposition 1.3.8 ([60, Proposition 4.11]). The covariant derivative ∇ on S(E) acts as a derivative with respect to the module structure over $\operatorname{Cl}(E)$:

$$\nabla(\varphi \cdot \sigma) = (\nabla \varphi) \cdot \sigma + \varphi \cdot (\nabla \sigma)$$

for φ , σ sections of Cl(E) and S(E) respectively.

Now, one wants to get an equation similar to (1.10) for the spinorial covariant derivative. In order to do so, first consider the representation $\mu: \operatorname{Spin}_{r,s} \to \operatorname{SO}(M)$. In particular, it is known from Proposition 1.2.19 that $\mu_*: \mathfrak{spin}_{r,s} \to \mathfrak{so}(M)$ has the form $\mu_*(e_i \wedge e_j) = \frac{1}{4}[e_i, e_j]$, that is

$$\mu_*(e_i \wedge e_j)(\sigma) = \frac{1}{4}[e_i, e_j] \cdot \sigma, \qquad (1.11)$$

for any $\sigma \in M$, where the dot is the Clifford multiplication. Next, fix an open and contractible $U \subset X$ and an oriented orthonormal frame $\mathcal{E} = (e_1, \ldots, e_n)$ over U, i.e., a
1.3. SPIN STRUCTURES AND SPIN BUNDLES

section of $P_{\text{SO}}(E)$. The section \mathcal{E} can be lifted to a section $\tilde{\mathcal{E}}$ of $P_{\text{Spin}}(E)$, again over U, in two different ways, both sections satisfying $\xi \circ \tilde{\mathcal{E}} = \mathcal{E}$, having ξ : Spin \rightarrow SO as the double cover defined in the previous section. The connection 1-form on $P_{\text{Spin}_{r,s}}(E)$ is then defined by simply lifting the one on $P_{\text{SO}_{r,s}}(E)$ as $\tilde{\vartheta} = \xi^* \vartheta$, then, using the section $\tilde{\mathcal{E}}$, it is brought down to U, i.e.,

$$ilde{artheta} = ilde{\mathcal{E}}^*(\xi^*artheta) = (\xi\circ ilde{\mathcal{E}})^*artheta = \mathcal{E}^*artheta.$$

A similar process is repeated with S(E) in place of E. As there is a canonical embedding $P_{\text{Spin}}(E) \subset P_{\text{SO}}(S(E))$, $\tilde{\mathcal{E}}$ can be seen as an oriented orthonormal frame of S(E). Hence, if ϑ^s is the connection form on $P_{\text{SO}}(S(E))$, the one sought is $\tilde{\vartheta}^s = \tilde{\mathcal{E}}^* \vartheta^s$, that is, the restriction to $P_{\text{Spin}}(E)$ of ϑ^s . Now, thanks to Proposition 1.3.7, ϑ^s restricted to $P_{\text{Spin}}(E) \subset P_{\text{SO}}(S(E))$ is also $\mu_*(\tilde{\vartheta})$. Hence

$$\tilde{\vartheta}^s = \mu_* \tilde{\vartheta},$$

and, by lowering the appropriate index, writing $\tilde{\vartheta}$ as in (1.9) and using (1.11), the connection 1-form becomes

$$\tilde{\vartheta}^s = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{i < j} \varepsilon_i \tilde{\vartheta}_{ij} e_i e_j.$$
(1.12)

Finally, as mentioned before, the embedding $P_{\text{Spin}}(E) \subset P_{\text{SO}}(S(E))$ implies that the section $\tilde{\mathcal{E}}$ induces a section \mathcal{L} of $P_{\text{SO}}(S(E))$. To summarize, an oriented orthonormal frame \mathcal{E} for E induces two possible sections $\mathcal{L} = (\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_N)$ and $-\mathcal{L} = (-\sigma_1, \ldots, -\sigma_N)$ of $P_{\text{SO}}(S(E))$, depending on the choice of the lift of \mathcal{E} to $P_{\text{Spin}}(E)$.

Theorem 1.3.9 ([60, Theorem 4.14]). Let ϑ be the connection 1-form on $P_{\text{Spin}}(E)$ and let S(E) be a spinor bundle. Then for a local orthonormal frame $\mathcal{E} = (e_1, \ldots, e_n)$ of Eand an induced orthonormal frame $\mathcal{L} = (\sigma_1, \ldots, \sigma_N)$ of S(E), the covariant derivative ∇^s is

$$\nabla^s \sigma_\alpha = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{i < j} \varepsilon_i \tilde{\vartheta}_{ij} \otimes e_i e_j \cdot \sigma_\alpha, \qquad (1.13)$$

where $\tilde{\vartheta} = \mathcal{E}^*(\vartheta)$.

Given a pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold (M, g) with a spinor connection ∇^s , a complex number $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ and a (real) symmetric section $A \in \Gamma(\text{End}(TM))$, there are four special classes of spinors that one can define. A spinor Ψ is said to be:

• a parallel spinor if

$$\nabla^s_X \Psi = 0;$$

• a *Killing spinor* if

$$\nabla_X^s \Psi = \lambda X \cdot \Psi;$$

• a generalized Killing spinor if

$$\nabla_X^s \Psi = \frac{1}{2} A(X) \cdot \Psi;$$

• an *imaginary A-Killing spinor* (see for example [11]) if

$$\nabla_X^s \Psi = \frac{i}{2} A(X) \cdot \Psi.$$

The importance of these classes of spinors is given by the geometry that they define on the manifold over which they are defined. In particular, it is possible to prove (see for instance [12]) that if (M,g) is a pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold and Ψ is a Killing spinor satisfying $\nabla_X^s \Psi = \lambda X \cdot \Psi$ then

$$\operatorname{Ric}(X) \cdot \Psi = 4n\lambda^2 X \cdot \Psi.$$

At least in the Riemannian case, this implies that the scalar curvature of the manifold satisfies $\operatorname{scal}(g) = 4n(n-1)\lambda^2$, hence the Killing number λ must be real or purely imaginary and the metric is Einstein. If Ψ is parallel then the manifold is Ricci-flat. Generalized Killing spinors, on the other hand, arise naturally as restrictions of parallel spinors to a hypersurface of the manifold and the symmetric tensor A takes the role of the second fundamental form. If the normal to the hypersurface is space-like, then the equation satisfied by the restricted spinor is $\nabla_X^s \Psi = \frac{1}{2}A(X) \cdot \Psi$; if the normal is time-like then the restriction satisfies $\nabla_X^s \Psi = \frac{i}{2}A(X) \cdot \Psi$. In the Riemannian setting, it was shown by [62] that the restriction of a Killing spinor to a surface satisfies

$$\nabla_X \psi = \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \psi + \lambda X \odot \omega \odot \psi,$$

and I will present the case in general dimension and signature in Chapter 3.

1.3.2 Examples of spin representations and spin connections

Finally, I present some explicit spin representations and an example of spin connection. It will be useful to prove a spinor analogue to Proposition 1.2.13, as it allows one to construct the higher-dimensional spin representations starting from the basic ones. These are $\text{Cl}_{0,0} = \mathbb{R}$, with $\Sigma_{0,0} = \mathbb{C}$; $\text{Cl}_{1,0} = \mathbb{C}$, with $e_1 = i$ acting as multiplication on $\Sigma_{1,0} = \mathbb{C}$; $\text{Cl}_{0,1} = \mathbb{R} \oplus \mathbb{R}$, with $e_1 = (1, -1)$, acting on $\Sigma_{0,1} = \mathbb{C}$ as the identity.

Proposition 1.3.10. In the setting of Proposition 1.2.13, one has that in each case the matrix realizations determine the r + s + 2-dimensional spinor representations in terms of $\Sigma_{r,s} \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}^2 = \Sigma_{r,s} \oplus \Sigma_{r,s}$. In the even case, the half-spin representations are given by

$$\Sigma_{r+1,s+1}^+ = \Sigma_{r,s}^+ \oplus \Sigma_{r,s}^-, \quad \Sigma_{r+1,s+1}^- = \Sigma_{r,s}^- \oplus \Sigma_{r,s}^+$$

$$\Sigma_{s+2,0}^{+} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} v_{+} + v_{-} \\ -v_{+} + v_{-} \end{pmatrix} \mid v_{\pm} \in \Sigma_{0,s}^{\pm} \right\}, \quad \Sigma_{s+2,0}^{-} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} v_{+} + v_{-} \\ v_{+} - v_{-} \end{pmatrix} \mid v_{\pm} \in \Sigma_{0,s}^{\pm} \right\}$$
$$\Sigma_{0,r+2}^{+} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} v_{+} + v_{-} \\ iv_{+} - iv_{-} \end{pmatrix} \mid v_{\pm} \in \Sigma_{r,0}^{\pm} \right\}, \quad \Sigma_{0,r+2}^{-} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} v_{+} + v_{-} \\ -iv_{+} + iv_{-} \end{pmatrix} \mid v_{\pm} \in \Sigma_{r,0}^{\pm} \right\}$$

1.3. SPIN STRUCTURES AND SPIN BUNDLES

Clifford multiplication by a vector interchanges the $\Sigma_{r,s}^+$ with $\Sigma_{r,s}^-$ eigenspaces, and $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}^0$ preserves them.

In the odd case, the volume form acts on $\Sigma_{r,s}$ as

$$\rho_{r,s}\psi = i^{\frac{r-s+1}{2}}\psi,\tag{1.14}$$

for $\psi \in \Sigma_{r,s}$.

Proof. Assume r + s is even. To see the half-spin representations, one writes down the volume form $\rho_{r+1,s+1}$ in each case, in terms of the volume form $\rho_{r,s}$ of $\mathbb{R}^{r,s}$. For $\operatorname{Cl}_{r+1,s+1}$, one gets

$$\rho_{r+1,s+1} = \begin{pmatrix} \rho_{r,s} & 0\\ 0 & -\rho_{r,s} \end{pmatrix}.$$

Since r-s = (r+1)-(s+1), the eigenvalue of each $\Sigma_{r+1,s+1}^{\pm}$ is the same as the eigenvalue of $\Sigma_{r,s}^{\pm}$. Thus, the half-spin representations are the subspaces of $\Sigma_{r,s} \oplus \Sigma_{r,s}$ given by

$$\Sigma_{r+1,s+1}^+ = \Sigma_{r,s}^+ \oplus \Sigma_{r,s}^-, \quad \Sigma_{r+1,s+1}^- = \Sigma_{r,s}^- \oplus \Sigma_{r,s}^+.$$

For $Cl_{s+2,0}$, assuming s to be even, one gets that the volume form is

$$\rho_{s+2,0} = -i^{s+1} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \rho_{0,s} \\ \rho_{0,s} & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Therefore the eigenspaces are

$$\Sigma_{s+2,0}^{+} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} v_{+} + v_{-} \\ -v_{+} + v_{-} \end{pmatrix} \mid v_{\pm} \in \Sigma_{0,s}^{\pm} \right\}, \quad \Sigma_{s+2,0}^{-} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} v_{+} + v_{-} \\ v_{+} - v_{-} \end{pmatrix} \mid v_{\pm} \in \Sigma_{0,s}^{\pm} \right\}$$

For $\operatorname{Cl}_{0,r+2}$ with r even, the volume form is

$$\rho_{0,r+2} = (-1)^{r/2} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \rho_{r,0} \\ -\rho_{r,0} & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Therefore the eigenspaces are

$$\Sigma_{0,r+2}^{+} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} v_{+} + v_{-} \\ iv_{+} - iv_{-} \end{pmatrix} \mid v_{\pm} \in \Sigma_{r,0}^{\pm} \right\},\$$
$$\Sigma_{0,r+2}^{-} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} v_{+} + v_{-} \\ -iv_{+} + iv_{-} \end{pmatrix} \mid v_{\pm} \in \Sigma_{r,0}^{\pm} \right\}$$

It is straightforward in each case to see that Clifford multiplication by a vector interchanges the eigenspaces. Therefore, even elements preserve the eigenspaces.

Now consider the case of odd n. For $Cl_{r+1,s+1}$, one has

$$\rho_{r+1,s+1} = \begin{pmatrix} \rho_{r,s} & 0\\ 0 & \rho_{r,s} \end{pmatrix}.$$

For $Cl_{s+2,0}$,

$$\rho_{s+2,0} = i^{s+1} \begin{pmatrix} \rho_{0,s} & 0\\ 0 & \rho_{0,s} \end{pmatrix}$$

For $\operatorname{Cl}_{0,r+2}$,

$$\rho_{0,r+2} = (-1)^{(r+1)/2} \begin{pmatrix} \rho_{r,0} & 0\\ 0 & \rho_{r,0} \end{pmatrix} = i^{r+1} \begin{pmatrix} \rho_{r,0} & 0\\ 0 & \rho_{r,0} \end{pmatrix}$$

Observing that $\rho_{1,0}$ acts on the spin representation as i and $\rho_{0,1}$ acts as 1, it is now easy to see by induction on r + s that $\rho_{r,s}$ acts as $i^{\frac{r-s+1}{2}}$.

Next, I will present some examples, in particular the spin representations of $Cl_{3,1}$ and $Cl_{4,1}$.

Example 1.3.11. By Proposition 1.2.13 one can write $\text{Cl}_{3,1} = M(2, \text{Cl}_{2,0}) = M(2, \mathbb{H})$, with an orthonormal basis of $\mathbb{R}^{3,1}$ given by

$$\begin{pmatrix} i & 0 \\ 0 & -i \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} j & 0 \\ 0 & -j \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Notice that in this case

$$\rho = \begin{pmatrix} k & 0\\ 0 & -k \end{pmatrix},$$

 \mathbf{SO}

$$\Sigma_{3,1}^{+} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} (1+j)a\\(1-j)b \end{pmatrix}, a, b \in \mathbb{C} \right\}, \quad \Sigma_{3,1}^{-} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} (1-j)u\\(1+j)v \end{pmatrix}, u, v \in \mathbb{C} \right\}.$$

Example 1.3.12. It is known that $\operatorname{Cl}_{4,1} = M(2, \operatorname{Cl}_{3,0})$, $\operatorname{Cl}_{3,0} = \operatorname{Cl}_{0,1} \otimes \mathbb{H}$, and $\operatorname{Cl}_{0,1} = \mathbb{R} \oplus \mathbb{R}$ generated by $\varepsilon = (1, -1)$ acting as the identity on $\Sigma_{0,1} = \mathbb{C}$. Hence, one has that $\operatorname{Cl}_{3,0} = \mathbb{H} \oplus \mathbb{H}$ with basis

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & -i\varepsilon \\ -i\varepsilon & 0 \end{pmatrix} = k\varepsilon = a_1, \quad \begin{pmatrix} i & 0 \\ 0 & -i \end{pmatrix} = i(1,1) = a_2, \quad \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} = j(1,1) = a_3,$$

which act as $k, i, j \in \mathbb{H}$ respectively, while $\operatorname{Cl}_{4,1} = M(2, \mathbb{H}) \oplus M(2, \mathbb{H})$ with basis

$$\begin{pmatrix} a_1 & 0 \\ 0 & -a_1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} a_2 & 0 \\ 0 & -a_2 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} a_3 & 0 \\ 0 & -a_3 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

which will be called respectively E_1, E_2, E_3, E_4, E_5 . Accordingly, $\Sigma_{0,1} = \mathbb{C}$ where ε acts as the identity, and $\Sigma_{3,0} = \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathbb{C}$ by Proposition 1.2.13, with

$$\Sigma_{3,0} = \{ (a,b) \mid a, b \in \mathbb{C} \}.$$

Hence $\Sigma_{4,1} = \Sigma_{3,0} \oplus \Sigma_{3,0} = \mathbb{C}^2 \oplus \mathbb{C}^2$, where for a spinor $\Phi = (a, b; a', b')$ one has, for instance, $E_1 \Phi = (a_1(a, b); -a_1(a', b'))$ since ε acts as the identity on the spinor representation.

26

Finally, I present an example of the spin covariant derivative. I take this opportunity to introduce a particular Lie algebra, which will be reoccurring in later chapters.

Example 1.3.13. Consider the Lie algebra

$$\mathfrak{g} = (-2e^{23}, 3e^{13} - 3e^{34}, -3e^{12} + 3e^{24}, 2e^{23})$$

and the metric on the connected, simply connected Lie group G, associated to the scalar product

$$g = e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2 + e^3 \otimes e^3 - e^4 \otimes e^4.$$

The corresponding connection form on G is

$$\vartheta^G = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -e^3 & e^2 & 0\\ e^3 & 0 & -2e^1 - 2e^4 & e^3\\ -e^2 & 2e^1 + 2e^4 & 0 & -e^2\\ 0 & e^3 & -e^2 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Thanks to the classification Table 1.1, it is easy to see that $\operatorname{Cl}_{3,1} = M(2, \mathbb{H})$, generated by the orthonormal basis of $\mathbb{R}^{3,1}$ given by

$$E_1 = \begin{pmatrix} i & 0 \\ 0 & -i \end{pmatrix}, \quad E_2 = \begin{pmatrix} j & 0 \\ 0 & -j \end{pmatrix}, \quad E_3 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad E_4 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

and notice that in this case

$$\omega_{3,1} = \begin{pmatrix} k & 0 \\ 0 & -k \end{pmatrix}.$$

Consider the correspondence $e_i \leftrightarrow E_i$, then the spin covariant derivative is

$$\nabla^{\Sigma G} = \frac{1}{2} \Big[2e^1 \otimes E_2 E_3 - e^2 \otimes (E_1 E_3 + E_3 E_4) + e^3 \otimes (E_1 E_2 + E_2 E_4) + 2e^4 \otimes E_2 E_3 \Big].$$

1.4 Pseudo-Kähler and pseudo-Sasaki manifolds

In this section, I will recall the basic definitions and properties of pseudo-Kähler and pseudo-Sasaki manifolds. A more thorough treatment may be found in [19, 74].

In the following, (M, g) is a pseudo-Riemannian manifold of dimension n. If n is even, let $J: TM \to TM$ be an isomorphism of the tangent bundle of M. The isomorphism Jis an *almost complex structure* if $J \circ J = -Id$. It is said to be *integrable* if the Nijenhuis tensor

$$N_J(X,Y) = [JX,JY] - [X,Y] - J[X,JY] - J[JX,Y], \quad X,Y \in TM$$

vanishes everywhere. A Kähler structure on a pseudo-Riemannian manifold (M, g) is the pair (g, J), where J is an integrable almost complex structure compatible with the metric, i.e.,

$$g(JX, JY) = g(X, Y), \quad X, Y \in TM,$$

and the Kähler 2-form, defined as

$$\omega(X,Y) = g(X,JY), \quad X,Y \in TM,$$

is closed. In the future, I will reference a Kähler structure on a manifold M by indicating the Kähler and the almost complex structure (J, ω) .

If n is odd, one can construct a counterpart to the Kähler structure. An *almost* contact structure on a (2n + 1)-dimensional manifold M is a triple (φ, ξ, η) , where φ is a tensor field of type (1, 1), ξ is a vector field, and η is a 1-form, such that

$$\eta(\xi) = 1, \qquad \eta \circ \varphi = 0, \qquad \varphi^2 = -\operatorname{Id} + \eta \otimes \xi.$$

Given a pseudo-Riemannian metric g on M, the quadruple (φ, ξ, η, g) is called an almost contact metric structure if (φ, ξ, η) is an almost contact structure and

$$g(\xi,\xi) = \varepsilon \in \{\pm 1\}, \qquad \eta = \varepsilon \xi^{\flat}, \qquad g(\varphi X, \varphi Y) = g(X,Y) - \varepsilon \eta(X) \eta(Y),$$

for any vector fields X, Y. Since if (φ, ξ, η, g) is an almost contact metric structure with $g(\xi, \xi) = \varepsilon = -1$, then defining $\bar{g} = -g$ one has that $(\varphi, \xi, \eta, \bar{g})$ is another almost contact metric structure such that $\bar{g}(\xi, \xi) = \bar{\varepsilon} = 1$, I will assume $\varepsilon = 1$ as it does not entail any loss of generality. One then defines the *fundamental 2-form* associated to the almost contact metric structure (φ, ξ, η, g) as

$$\Phi = g(\cdot, \varphi \cdot).$$

In addition, in analogy with the Nijenhuis tensor field for complex manifolds, one can define

$$N_{\varphi}(X,Y) = \varphi^{2}[X,Y] + [\varphi X,\varphi Y] - \varphi[\varphi X,Y] - \varphi[X,\varphi Y].$$

An almost contact metric structure (φ, ξ, η, g) is said to be *Sasaki* if (φ, ξ, η, g) satisfies $N_{\varphi} + d\eta \otimes \xi = 0$ and $d\eta = 2\Phi$.

Remark 1.4.1. The endomorphism φ is always skew-symmetric: indeed,

$$g(\varphi(X),Y) = -g(\varphi X,\varphi^2 Y - \eta(Y)\xi) = -g(X,\varphi(Y)) + \eta(X)\eta(\varphi(Y)) = -g(X,\varphi(Y)).$$

In fact, if φ is assumed to be skew-symmetric, $g(\varphi X, \varphi Y) = g(X, Y) - \varepsilon \eta(X) \eta(Y)$ is equivalent to $\varphi^2 = -\operatorname{Id} + \eta \otimes \xi$.

Sasaki structures can be characterized in terms of the covariant derivative $\nabla \varphi$; as usual, I will denote by ∇ the Levi-Civita connection, by R its curvature tensor, by ric its Ricci tensor.

Lemma 1.4.1 ([74, Proposition 1]). Given an almost contact metric structure (φ, ξ, η, g) on a manifold of dimension 2n + 1 such that

$$(\nabla_X \varphi) Y = g(X, Y) \xi - \eta(Y) X,$$

the following hold:

- 1. $\nabla_X \xi = -\varphi(X);$
- 2. ξ is a Killing vector field;
- 3. $R(X,Y)\xi = \eta(Y)X \eta(X)Y;$
- 4. $ric(\xi, X) = 2n\eta(X)$.

Pseudo-Sasaki manifolds are related to pseudo-Kähler geometry in the following way. Arguing as in [16, Theorem 7.3.16], one obtains:

Proposition 1.4.2. Let (φ, ξ, η, g) be an almost contact pseudo-Riemannian metric structure on M. The following are equivalent:

- 1. (φ, ξ, η, g) is Sasaki;
- 2. the cone $(\mathbb{R}^+ \times M, J, \omega)$ with metric $h = t^2g + dt^2$ is pseudo-Kähler;

3.
$$(\nabla_X \varphi) Y = g(X, Y) \xi - \eta(Y) X;$$

4.
$$\nabla_X \Phi = \eta \wedge X^{\flat}$$
.

Furthermore, one has

Proposition 1.4.3 ([67]). Let M have a pseudo-Riemannian Sasaki structure (φ, ξ, η, g) . Then the space of leaves of the Reeb foliation has an induced pseudo-Kähler structure.

Recall also that given a Sasaki structure (φ, ξ, η, g) and a positive constant a, one can define another Sasaki structure by

$$\hat{\varphi} = \varphi, \qquad \hat{\xi} = a^{-1}\xi, \qquad \hat{\eta} = a\eta, \qquad \hat{g} = ag + (a^2 - a)\eta \otimes \eta.$$

Such a transformation is called a \mathcal{D} -homothety. This defines an equivalence relation between Sasaki structures on a given manifold.

There is a strong relation between (pseudo)-Kähler and (pseudo)-Sasaki structures on the one hand, and parallel and Killing spinors on the other. In particular, in the Riemannian setting the following two results hold:

Theorem 1.4.4 ([53, 77])). Let (M, g) be a simply connected, Kähler, Ricci-flat spin manifold. Then M admits a parallel spinor.

and

Theorem 1.4.5 ([5]). Let (M, g) be a complete and simply connected n-dimensional spin manifold admitting a Killing spinor with Killing number $\lambda = \pm \frac{1}{2}$. If $n \ge 5$ and odd, then it admits a Sasaki-Einstein structure.

Conversely, a complete and simply connected Sasaki-Einstein spin manifold, then it carries a Killing spinor.

Remark 1.4.2. The last result summarizes a more detailed classification obtained in [5], where additional information on the geometry of the manifold is given, such as the existence of 3-Sasaki structures, the number of linearly independent Killing spinors and the sign of their Killing number.

In the indefinite setting, the situation is different. Indeed, the first result does not hold anymore, in particular there are examples of parallel spinors on 3-dimensional Lorentzian manifolds that are not Ricci-flat. The same is true for Killing spinors, as there are examples of Lorentzian manifolds admitting imaginary Killing spinors that are not Einstein (see [13]).

In the next chapter, I will introduce a new type of standard decomposition for metric Lie algebras, called *z*-standard. The reason to explore a different type of decomposition is given by the following result:

Proposition 1.4.6 ([30, Proposition 2.6]). Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ be a solvable Lie algebra with a Sasaki pseudo-Riemannian metric g. Then there is no pseudo-Iwasawa decomposition.

Proof. Assume by contradiction that $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \oplus \mathfrak{a}$ is a pseudo-Iwasawa decomposition. Then by Lemma 1.1.4 and Lemma 1.4.1 one has

$$0 = \nabla_H \xi = -\varphi(H), \quad H \in \mathfrak{a}.$$

This implies that \mathfrak{a} is one-dimensional and spanned by ξ . Hence,

$$-\varphi X = \widetilde{\nabla}_X \xi = -\widetilde{\mathrm{ad}}(\xi) X.$$

However φ is skew-symmetric, while $\widetilde{ad}(\xi)$ is symmetric, giving a contradiction.

Values for r	8	$\mathbb{R}(16)$	$\mathbb{R}(16)\oplus\mathbb{R}(16)$	$\mathbb{R}(32)$	$\mathbb{C}(32)$	$\mathbb{H}(32)$	$\mathbb{H}(32)\oplus\mathbb{H}(32)$	$\mathbb{H}(64)$	C(128)	$\mathbb{R}(256)$
	2	$\mathbb{R}(8)\oplus\mathbb{R}(8)$	$\mathbb{R}(16)$	$\mathbb{C}(16)$	$\mathbb{H}(16)$	$\mathbb{H}(16)\oplus\mathbb{H}(16)$	$\mathbb{H}(32)$	C(64)	R(128)	$\mathbb{R}(128)\oplus\mathbb{R}(128)$
	9	民(8)	C(8)	(8) (8)	$\mathbb{H}(8) \oplus \mathbb{H}(8)$	$\mathbb{H}(16)$	$\mathbb{C}(32)$	民(64)	$\mathbb{R}(64)\oplus\mathbb{R}(64)$	R(128)
	2	C(4)	(4) H	$\mathbb{H}(4) \oplus \mathbb{H}(4)$	H(8)	C(16)	R(32)	$\mathbb{R}(32) \oplus \mathbb{R}(32)$	R(64)	C(64)
	4	$\mathbb{H}(2)$	$\mathbb{H}(2)\oplus\mathbb{H}(2)$	H(4)	C(8)	R(16)	$\mathbb{R}(16)\oplus\mathbb{R}(16)$	R(32)	C(32)	$\mathbb{H}(32)$
	3	$\mathbb{H} \oplus \mathbb{H}$	$\mathbb{H}(2)$	C(4)	R(8)	$\mathbb{R}(8)\oplus\mathbb{R}(8)$	R(16)	C(16)	H(16)	$\mathbb{H}(16)\oplus\mathbb{H}(16)$
	2	HI	C(2)	R(4)	$\mathbb{R}(4) \oplus \mathbb{R}(4)$	R(8)	C(8)	(8) H	$\mathbb{H}(8) \oplus \mathbb{H}(8)$	$\mathbb{H}(16)$
	1	C	$\mathbb{R}(2)$	$\mathbb{R}(2)\oplus\mathbb{R}(2)$	R(4)	C(4)	H(4)	$ $ $\operatorname{H}(4) \oplus \operatorname{H}(4)$	H(8)	$\mathbb{C}(16)$
	0	Ľ	$\mathbb{R} \oplus \mathbb{R}$	$\mathbb{R}(2)$	$\mathbb{C}(2)$	$\mathbb{H}(2)$	$\mathbb{H}(2)\oplus\mathbb{H}(2)$	$\mathbb{H}(4)$	C(8)	$\mathbb{R}(16)$
		0		s 2	rof w	s9	uls ro	9 Λ	4	×

Table 1.1: The isomorphism of the Clifford algebras $Cl_{r,s}$. The table can be found in [60].

CHAPTER 1. PRELIMINARY NOTIONS

Chapter 2

Pseudo-Sasaki Einstein extensions of pseudo-Kähler Lie algebras

The structures now known as Sasaki were introduced in [71] as an odd-dimensional counterpart to Kähler geometry; they are characterized by an almost contact structure which is both normal and contact. Beside the analogy, they bear a strong relation to Kähler geometry in that both the cone over a Sasaki manifold and the space of leaves of the Reeb foliation carry a Kähler structure. For pseudo-Riemannian metrics, a completely analogous definition of Sasaki structure can be given, which was first considered in [74]; the relation to pseudo-Kähler geometry is the same as in the definite setting. Arguably, the most interesting Sasaki metrics are those satisfying the Einstein condition ric = 2nq, where the Einstein constant is fixed by the dimension. Both in the Riemannian and indefinite case, Einstein-Sasaki metrics are characterized by the existence of a Killing spinor (see [8, 47]). Since I will be interested in the construction of Einstein-Sasaki Lie algebras, I will consider standard Lie algebras as all Riemannian Einstein solvmanifolds are of this type (see [52, 59]), and even in the indefinite case the standard condition has proved quite effective to produce examples (see [28, 29]). In the latter situation, however, things are more complicated (see e.g. [27]), but it is still possible to construct Einstein solvmanifolds by extending a nilsoliton; indeed, there is a correspondence between nilsolitons and a class of Einstein solvmanifolds for which $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ admits a pseudo-Iwasawa decomposition (see |28|).

In this chapter, I will present and prove two extension results that hold in any even dimension, which allow one to extend pseudo-Kähler solvmanifolds by three dimensions, landing on a particular class of Sasaki structures on Lie algebras called \mathfrak{z} -standard. A \mathfrak{z} -standard Lie algebra is a Lie algebra with a standard decomposition $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes \mathfrak{a}$ and a compatibility condition with the Sasaki structure, related to the center \mathfrak{z} of \mathfrak{g} , that gives rise to a natural notion of reduction to a Kähler Lie algebra in three dimensions less. First, I will characterize the geometry of the reduction of a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki Lie algebra by three dimensions, showing that it inherits a Kähler structure as well as a particular derivation. Then, given a (2n - 2)-dimensional pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$, I take a suitable central extension $\mathfrak{g} = \check{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \text{Span} \{b, \xi\}$ and, using the appropriate derivation D found in the previous step, I consider the semidirect extension $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$. The resulting Lie algebra will have a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki structure that, depending on the assumptions on D, will have an Einstein metric (Theorem 2.4.1 and Proposition 2.4.6). I will also present a Kähler analogue of this construction, which follows similar steps, and results in the construction of an Einstein pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra $\overline{\mathfrak{g}}$ that is not of pseudo-Iwasawa type (Corollary 2.4.8).

In the first section, I will lay out some groundwork, useful formulas and equivalent conditions for a Lie algebra to admit a pseudo-Sasaki structure. Next, I will give a geometric interpretation of the new structure and characterize the reduction to a codimension 3 pseudo-Kähler quotient. In the following section, I will present a constructive way to obtain \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki Lie algebras and a classification result up to dimension 7. Subsequently, I will specialize the previous results to the Einstein setting. I will define a different version of the Nikolayevsky derivation introduced in [65], which will be denoted $\mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$ -Nikolayevsky, which will play a role in the construction of \mathfrak{z} -standard Einstein-Sasaki Lie algebras. In the last two sections of the chapter, I will prove the aforementioned extension result, give a classification of \mathfrak{z} -standard Einstein Sasaki Lie algebras up to dimension 7 and give some examples in dimension 9. The material present in this chapter appears in two papers I wrote in collaboration with my supervisor and Federico A. Rossi [31, 30].

2.1 Sasaki structures on Lie algebras

In this section, I consider rank one standard decompositions of solvable Lie algebras, meaning that the abelian factor \mathfrak{a} is one-dimensional. Accordingly, $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ will be a solvable Lie algebra endowed with a standard decomposition $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \text{Span} \{e_0\}$, with D a derivation of \mathfrak{g} and ad $e_0 = D$; I will denote by [,] and d the Lie bracket and exterior derivative on \mathfrak{g} .

Lemma 2.1.1. Let \mathfrak{g} be a nilpotent Lie algebra with a pseudo-Riemannian metric g, let D be a derivation, and let $\tau = \pm 1$. Then $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ has an almost contact metric structure $(\varphi, \xi, \eta, \tilde{g})$ such that

$$\widetilde{g} = g + \tau e^0 \otimes e^0, \qquad \widetilde{\nabla}\xi = -\varphi$$

if and only if $\xi \in \mathfrak{g}$ and, writing $b = D^a(\xi)$, for all $u, w \in \mathfrak{g}$

$$\varphi(w) = \frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{ad} w)^*(\xi) + \tau g(b, w) e_0, \qquad \varphi(e_0) = -b, \qquad (2.1)$$

$$D(\xi) = 0,$$
 $(\operatorname{ad} \xi)^s = 0,$ $(\operatorname{ad} b)^*(\xi) = 0,$ (2.2)

$$g(w,u) = g(\xi,w)g(\xi,u) + \tau g(b,w)g(b,u) + \frac{1}{4}g((\operatorname{ad} w)^*\xi, (\operatorname{ad} u)^*\xi).$$
(2.3)

Proof. Given $\tilde{g} = g + \tau e^0 \otimes e^0$ and $\xi \in \tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, define $\eta = \xi^{\flat}$ and $\varphi = -\tilde{\nabla}\xi$.

Write

$$\xi = v + ae_0, \quad v \in \mathfrak{g}, a \in \mathbb{R}.$$

By Lemma 1.1.4, one has

$$\widetilde{\nabla}_w \xi = \widetilde{\nabla}_w v + a \widetilde{\nabla}_w e_0 = -\operatorname{ad}(v)^s w - \frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{ad} w)^* v + \tau \widetilde{g}(D^s(w), v) e_0 - a D^s(w),$$
$$\widetilde{\nabla}_{e_0} \xi = D^a(v).$$

Since $\varphi(X) = -\widetilde{\nabla}_X \xi$, I can write

$$\varphi(w) = \operatorname{ad}(v)^s w + \frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{ad} w)^* v - \tau \tilde{g}(D^s(w), v) e_0 + a D^s(w),$$
$$\varphi(e_0) = -D^a(v).$$

This determines an almost-contact metric structure if and only if φ is skew-symmetric and

$$\tilde{g}(X,Y) - \eta(X)\eta(Y) = \tilde{g}(\varphi X,\varphi Y).$$
(2.4)

The skew-symmetric condition implies

$$\tilde{g}(\varphi(w), e_0) + \tilde{g}(\varphi(e_0), w) = -\tau^2 \tilde{g}(D^s(w), v) - \tilde{g}(D^a(v), w) = -\tilde{g}(D(v), w)$$

giving D(v) = 0. In addition,

$$\begin{split} 0 = &\tilde{g}(\varphi(w), u) + \tilde{g}(\varphi(u), w) \\ = &g(\mathrm{ad}(v)^{s}w, u) + g(\mathrm{ad}(v)^{s}u, w) + \frac{1}{2} \Big(g((\mathrm{ad}\,w)^{*}v, u) + g((\mathrm{ad}\,u)^{*}v, w) \Big) \\ &+ a \big(g(D^{s}(w), u) + g(D^{s}(u), w) \big) \\ = &2g(\mathrm{ad}(v)^{s}w, u) + 2ag(D^{s}(w), u), \end{split}$$

giving $ad(v)^s + aD^s = 0$ and

$$\varphi(w) = \frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{ad} w)^*(v) - \tau g(D^s(v), w) e_0 = \frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{ad} w)^*(v) + \tau g(D^a(v), w) e_0.$$

Evaluating (2.4) on w, e_0 one gets

$$\begin{aligned} -a\tau g(v,w) &= \tilde{g}(w,e_0) - \eta(w)\eta(e_0) = \tilde{g}(\varphi(w),\varphi(e_0)) \\ &= \tilde{g}(\frac{1}{2}(\mathrm{ad}\,w)^*(v) + \tau g(D^a(v),w)e_0, -D^a(v)) \\ &= g(\frac{1}{2}(\mathrm{ad}\,w)^*v + \tau g(D^a(v),w)e_0, -D^a(v)) \\ &= -\frac{1}{2}g((\mathrm{ad}\,w)^*v, D^a(v)) = -\frac{1}{2}g(v, [w, D^a(v)]) \\ &= \frac{1}{2}g(w, (\mathrm{ad}\,D^a(v))^*v). \end{aligned}$$

This holds for all w if and only if $(\operatorname{ad} D^a(v))^* v = -2a\tau v$. Since \mathfrak{g} is nilpotent, the operator $\operatorname{ad} D^a(v)$ and its transpose are nilpotent, so a = 0 and $(\operatorname{ad} D^a(v))^* v = 0$.

Therefore, $\xi = v$, $b = D^a(v)$ and $(ad b)^* v = 0$, showing that φ takes the form (2.1) and ξ satisfies (2.2). Evaluating (2.4) on w, u gives

$$g(w, u) - g(w, \xi)g(u, \xi) = \tilde{g}(\varphi(w), \varphi(u))$$

= $g\left(\frac{1}{2}(\operatorname{ad} w)^*\xi + \tau g(b, w)e_0, \frac{1}{2}(\operatorname{ad} u)^*\xi + \tau g(b, u)e_0\right)$
= $\frac{1}{4}g((\operatorname{ad} w)^*\xi, (\operatorname{ad} u)^*(\xi)) + \tau g(b, w)g(b, u),$

proving (2.3).

Lastly, evaluating (2.4) on e_0, e_0 , I get

$$\tau = \tilde{g}(e_0, e_0) - \eta(e_0)\eta(e_0) = \tilde{g}(-b, -b) = g(b, b);$$

however, this is a redundant condition, for $g(b,\xi) = g(D^a(\xi),\xi) = 0$, so (2.3) and (2.2) imply $g(b,u) = \tau g(b,b)g(b,u)$ for all u, which is equivalent to $g(b,b) = \tau$.

The converse is proved in the same way.

Now observe that one can write

$$g((ad w)^*(v), u) = g(v, [w, u]) = -dv^{\flat}(w, u) = -g((w \lrcorner dv^{\flat})^{\sharp}, u),$$

so $(\operatorname{ad} w)^*(\xi) = -(w \lrcorner d\eta)^{\sharp}$. Recall that d denotes the Chevalley-Eilenberg operator on \mathfrak{g} , not $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$.

Lemma 2.1.2. Let g be a metric on a Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} . Let Φ be a 2-form. Then

$$\nabla_x \Phi = \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{L}_x \Phi - \frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{ad} x)^* \Phi + \frac{1}{2} \alpha_x^{\Phi},$$

where

$$\alpha_x^{\Phi}(u,w) = \Phi(\mathrm{ad}(u)^*(x),w) - \Phi(\mathrm{ad}(w)^*(x),u).$$

Proof. Using (1.1) I have:

$$\nabla_{x}\Phi(u,w) = -\Phi(\nabla_{x}u,w) - \Phi(u,\nabla_{x}w) \\
= \frac{1}{2} \left(\Phi((\operatorname{ad} x)^{*}u + (\operatorname{ad} u)x + (\operatorname{ad} u)^{*}x,w) \\
- \Phi((\operatorname{ad} x)^{*}w + (\operatorname{ad} w)x + (\operatorname{ad} w)^{*}x,u) \right) \\
= -\frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{ad} x)^{*}\Phi(u,w) - \frac{1}{2} \Phi(\mathcal{L}_{x}u,w) + \frac{1}{2} \Phi(\mathcal{L}_{x}w,u) + \frac{1}{2} \alpha_{x}^{\Phi}(u,w) \\
= -\frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{ad} x)^{*}\Phi(u,w) + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{L}_{x}\Phi(u,w) + \frac{1}{2} \alpha_{x}^{\Phi}(u,w). \quad \Box$$

Proposition 2.1.3. Let \mathfrak{g} be a nilpotent Lie algebra with a pseudo-Riemannian metric g, let D be a derivation and $\tau = \pm 1$. Then $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ has a Sasaki structure

 $(\varphi, \xi, \eta, \tilde{g})$ such that $\tilde{g} = g + \tau e^0 \otimes e^0$ if and only if for some $\xi \in \mathfrak{g}$, $b = D^a(\xi)$, $\eta = \xi^{\flat}$, writing

$$\alpha_x(u,w) = d\eta(\mathrm{ad}(u)^*(x),w) - d\eta(\mathrm{ad}(w)^*(x),u),$$

the following hold for $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}$:

$$D(\xi) = 0, \quad (\mathrm{ad}\,\xi)^s = 0, \quad (\mathrm{ad}\,b)^*(\xi) = 0, \tag{2.5}$$

$$D^{a}(d\eta) = 0, \qquad D^{a}(b) = -\tau\xi, \tag{2.6}$$

$$\eta \wedge x^{\flat} = \frac{1}{4} \alpha_x - \frac{1}{4} (\operatorname{ad} x)^* (d\eta) + \frac{1}{4} d(\mathcal{L}_x \eta) + \tau b^{\flat} \wedge D^s(x)^{\flat}, \qquad (2.7)$$

$$D^{s}(x) \lrcorner d\eta + x \lrcorner db^{\flat} + b \lrcorner dx^{\flat} + [x, b]^{\flat} = 0.$$
(2.8)

Then φ is given by

$$\varphi(w) = \frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{ad} w)^*(\xi) + \tau g(b, w) e_0, \qquad \varphi(e_0) = -b, \quad w \in \mathfrak{g}.$$

Proof. Suppose $(\varphi, \xi, \eta, \tilde{g})$ is a Sasaki structure as in the hypothesis. Since Sasaki structures satisfy $\widetilde{\nabla}_X \xi = -\varphi(X)$, by Lemma 2.1.1 equations (2.1), (2.2), (2.3) hold.

Then (φ, ξ, η, g) is an almost contact metric structure, and it is Sasaki if and only if

$$\eta \wedge X^{\flat} = \nabla_X \Phi. \tag{2.9}$$

For $u, v \in \mathfrak{g}$ one has

$$\Phi(u,w) = \tilde{g}(u,\varphi(w)) = \frac{1}{2}g(u,(\mathrm{ad}\,w)^*(\xi)) = -\frac{1}{2}g([u,w],\xi), \qquad (2.10)$$

$$\Phi(e_0,w) = \tilde{g}(e_0,\varphi(w)) = g(b,w).$$

Hence, by Lemma 1.1.4, equation (2.9) for $X = e_0$ implies

$$\begin{split} 0 &= (\widetilde{\nabla}_{e_0} \Phi)(u, w) = -\Phi(\widetilde{\nabla}_{e_0} u, w) - \Phi(u, \widetilde{\nabla}_{e_0} w) = -\Phi(D^a(u), w) - \Phi(u, D^a(w)) \\ &= \frac{1}{2}g([D^a(u), w], \xi) + \frac{1}{2}g([u, D^a(w)], \xi) = -\frac{1}{2}d\eta(D^a(u), w) - \frac{1}{2}d\eta(u, D^a(w)) \\ &= \frac{1}{2}(D^a d\eta)(u, w). \end{split}$$

Similarly,

$$\begin{aligned} \tau g(w,\xi) &= -(\widetilde{\nabla}_{e_0} \Phi)(e_0, w) = \Phi(e_0, \widetilde{\nabla}_{e_0} w) = \Phi(e_0, D^a(w)) = g(b, D^a(w)) \\ &= -g(D^a(b), w), \end{aligned}$$

i.e. $D^a(b) = -\tau \xi$. On the other hand, equation (2.9) for $X = x \in \mathfrak{g}$, evaluated on $u, w \in \mathfrak{g}$, gives

$$\begin{split} \eta \wedge x^{\flat}(u,w) =& (\widetilde{\nabla}_x \Phi)(u,w) = -\Phi(\widetilde{\nabla}_x u,w) - \Phi(u,\widetilde{\nabla}_x w) \\ =& \Phi(\mathrm{ad}(u)^s(x) + \frac{1}{2}(\mathrm{ad}\,x)^*(u) - \tau g(D^s(u),x)e_0,w) \\ & -\Phi(\mathrm{ad}(w)^s(x) + \frac{1}{2}(\mathrm{ad}\,x)^*(w) - \tau g(D^s(w),x)e_0,u). \end{split}$$

Next, since $\varphi(e_0) = -b$, by equation (2.10), one gets

$$\begin{split} \eta \wedge x^{\flat}(u,w) &= -\frac{1}{2}g\left([\operatorname{ad}(u)^{s}(x) + \frac{1}{2}(\operatorname{ad} x)^{*}(u), w] - [\operatorname{ad}(w)^{s}(x) + \frac{1}{2}(\operatorname{ad} x)^{*}(w), u], \xi \right) \\ &- \tau g(b,w)g(D^{s}(x), u) + \tau g(b,u)g(D^{s}(x), w) \\ &= -\frac{1}{4}g\left([[u,x] + (\operatorname{ad} u)^{*}x + (\operatorname{ad} x)^{*}u, w] - [[w,x] + (\operatorname{ad} w)^{*}x + (\operatorname{ad} x)^{*}w, u], \xi \right) \\ &+ \tau (b^{\flat} \wedge D^{s}(x)^{\flat})(u, w) \\ &= -\frac{1}{4}g\left([(\operatorname{ad} u)^{*}x + (\operatorname{ad} x)^{*}u, w] - [(\operatorname{ad} w)^{*}x + (\operatorname{ad} x)^{*}w, u] + [[u,w],x], \xi \right) \\ &+ \tau (b^{\flat} \wedge D^{s}(x)^{\flat})(u, w). \end{split}$$

Finally, recalling that $d\eta(u, v) = 2\Phi(u, v)$, again by equation (2.10), one gets

$$\begin{aligned} 4\eta \wedge x^{\flat}(u,w) &= \eta(\mathrm{ad}(u)^{*}x + (\mathrm{ad}\,x)^{*}u,w) - d\eta(\mathrm{ad}(w)^{*}x + (\mathrm{ad}\,x)^{*}w,u) - d\eta(x,[u,w]) \\ &+ 4\tau(b^{\flat} \wedge D^{s}(x)^{\flat})(u,w) \\ &= \alpha_{x}(u,w) - (\mathrm{ad}\,x)^{*}(d\eta)(u,w) + d(\mathcal{L}_{x}\eta)(u,w) + 4\tau(b^{\flat} \wedge D^{s}(x)^{\flat})(u,w), \end{aligned}$$

 \mathbf{SO}

$$\eta \wedge x^{\flat} = \frac{1}{4}\alpha_x - \frac{1}{4}(\operatorname{ad} x)^*(d\eta) + \frac{1}{4}d(\mathcal{L}_x\eta) + \tau(b^{\flat} \wedge D^s(x)^{\flat}).$$

Finally,

$$\begin{aligned} 0 &= (\widetilde{\nabla}_x \Phi)(e_0, w) = -\Phi(\widetilde{\nabla}_x e_0, w) - \Phi(e_0, \widetilde{\nabla}_x w) \\ &= \Phi(D^s(x), w) - \Phi(e_0, \nabla_x w) = \frac{1}{2}g([w, D^s(x)], \xi) - g(b, \nabla_x w) \\ &= \frac{1}{2}g(D^s(x), (\operatorname{ad} w)^*(\xi)) + g\left(b, \operatorname{ad}(w)^s(x) + \frac{1}{2}(\operatorname{ad} x)^*(w)\right) \\ &= -\frac{1}{2}d\eta(w, D^s(x)) + \frac{1}{2}g(b, \operatorname{ad}(w)(x) + (\operatorname{ad} w)^*(x) + (\operatorname{ad} x)^*(w)). \end{aligned}$$

Equivalently,

$$\begin{aligned} 0 &= -d\eta(w, D^{s}(x)) + g(b, \mathrm{ad}(w)(x) + (\mathrm{ad}\,w)^{*}(x) + (\mathrm{ad}\,x)^{*}(w)) \\ &= -d\eta(w, D^{s}(x)) + db^{\flat}(x, w) + dx^{\flat}(b, w) + g([x, b], w) \\ &= (D^{s}(x) \lrcorner \, d\eta + x \lrcorner \, db^{\flat} + b \lrcorner \, dx^{\flat} + [x, b]^{\flat})(w). \end{aligned}$$

Conversely, define $(\varphi, \xi, \eta, \tilde{g})$ as in the statement, and assume that (2.5)–(2.8) hold. Since ad ξ is antisymmetric,

ad
$$\xi = -(\operatorname{ad} \xi)^*$$
, $\xi \lrcorner d\eta = -(\operatorname{ad} \xi)^*(\xi)^\flat = (\operatorname{ad} \xi)(\xi)^\flat = 0.$

Evaluating (2.7) on u, ξ , one obtains

$$\begin{split} g(u,\xi)g(x,\xi) - g(x,u) &= \frac{1}{4}d\eta(\mathrm{ad}(u)^*x + (\mathrm{ad}\,x)^*u,\xi) - \frac{1}{4}d\eta(\mathrm{ad}(\xi)^*x + (\mathrm{ad}\,x)^*\xi,u) \\ &\quad - \frac{1}{4}d\eta(x,[u,\xi]) + \tau(b^\flat \wedge D^s(x)^\flat)(u,\xi) \\ &= -\frac{1}{4}d\eta(-[\xi,x],u) - \frac{1}{4}d\eta(x,[u,\xi]) \\ &\quad - \frac{1}{4}d\eta((\mathrm{ad}\,x)^*\xi,u) + \tau g(b,u)g(D^s(x),\xi) \\ &= -\frac{1}{4}\eta([\xi,[u,\xi]]) + \frac{1}{4}(u\lrcorner d\eta)((\mathrm{ad}\,x)^*\xi) + \tau g(b,u)g(x,D^s\xi) \\ &= -\frac{1}{4}g((\mathrm{ad}\,u)^*\xi,(\mathrm{ad}\,x)^*\xi) - \tau g(b,u)g(x,b), \end{split}$$

which is equivalent to (2.3). Since (2.5) is assumed to hold and φ is defined so as to satisfy (2.1), Lemma 2.1.1 implies that $(\varphi, \xi, \eta, \tilde{g})$ is an almost contact metric structure. In order to prove that it is Sasaki, one only needs to verify that (2.9) holds, which follows from the computations above.

Remark 2.1.1. The 2-form α_x^{Φ} of Lemma 2.1.2 and the 2-form α_x of Proposition 2.1.3 are related by $\alpha_x^{d\eta} = \alpha_x$.

Remark 2.1.2. Using Lemma 2.1.2, one sees that (2.7) can be rewritten as

$$\eta \wedge x^{\flat} = \frac{1}{2} \nabla_x d\eta + \tau b^{\flat} \wedge D^s(x)^{\flat}.$$
(2.11)

Using equation (1.1), one can read condition (2.8) as:

$$D^s(x) \lrcorner d\eta = \nabla_x b.$$

Remark 2.1.3. It is well known that on a Sasaki Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ the center is contained in Span $\{\xi\}$; indeed, any element of the center satisfies $v \lrcorner d\eta = 0$, so it is a multiple of ξ .

If $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ has nontrivial center, then $\mathfrak{z}(\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}) = \text{Span} \{\xi\}$ and the quotient $\check{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g}/\text{Span} \{\xi\}$ has an induced pseudo-Kähler structure (\check{g}, J, ω) by Proposition 1.4.3.

Remark 2.1.4. The equations of Proposition 2.1.3 simplify if one assumes that the center is nontrivial, because then $\operatorname{ad} \xi = 0$. However, the center may be trivial on a Sasaki Lie algebra, as is the case for the first Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ appearing in Example 1.1.7. It is noteworthy that $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is isometric to a standard Lie algebra with nontrivial center (see Example 1.1.7).

2.2 Sasaki structures on Einstein Lie algebras

I will now specialize the previous discussion to include the Einstein condition on standard Lie algebras $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes \text{Span} \{e_0\}$, without assuming the pseudo-Iwasawa condition as Sasaki Lie algebras never admit such decomposition as seen in the previous chapter. I will write down the conditions that the induced metric g and the derivation $D = \operatorname{ad} e_0$ must satisfy, generalizing the nilsoliton equation. In particular, the conditions are satisfied if g is Ricci-flat and the symmetric part of D is an appropriate multiple of the identity.

I will then recall and generalize the construction of the Nikolayevsky and metric Nikolayevsky derivation ([66, 24]). I will show that a nilpotent Lie algebra admits a standard Einstein extension with the symmetric part of D equal to a multiple of the identity if and only if it is Ricci-flat and the metric Nikolayevsky derivation is nonzero. In this case, the extension is unique up to isometry.

Recall that in the Riemannian setting J. Lauret proved in [58] that there is a one-toone correspondence between Einstein solvmanifolds and nilsolitons, i.e., nilpotent solvmanifolds such that the metric satisfies

$$\operatorname{Ric} = \lambda \operatorname{Id} + D$$

for some derivation D. In the indefinite setting, the nilsoliton equation can still be used, although the situation becomes more complicated, as there are four different geometries that arise (see [26]), which are all of pseudo-Iwasawa type. Thus, due to Proposition 1.4.6, one needs a more general equation to study Einstein-Sasaki solvmanifolds.

Recall that given endomorphisms f_1, f_2 of \mathfrak{g} , one has

$$g(f_1, f_2) = \operatorname{tr}(f_1 f_2^*) = \operatorname{tr}(f_1 (f_2^s - f_2^a))$$

Proposition 2.2.1. Let \mathfrak{g} be a nilpotent Lie algebra with a pseudo-Riemannian metric g, D a derivation and $\tau = \pm 1$. Then the metric $\tilde{g} = g + \tau e^0 \otimes e^0$ on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ is Einstein if and only if

$$\operatorname{Ric} = \tau \left(-\operatorname{tr}((D^s)^2) \operatorname{Id} - \frac{1}{2} [D, D^*] + (\operatorname{tr} D) D^s \right),$$

$$\operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ D^*) = 0, \ v \in \mathfrak{g};$$

$$(2.12)$$

in this case, $\widetilde{\mathrm{ric}} = -\tau \operatorname{tr}((D^s)^2)\tilde{g}$.

Proof. By [28, Proposition 1.10], one has

$$\widetilde{\mathrm{ric}}(v,w) = \mathrm{ric}(v,w) + \tau \tilde{g}(\frac{1}{2}[D,D^*](v),w) - \tau(\mathrm{tr}\,D)\tilde{g}(D^s(v),w)$$
$$\widetilde{\mathrm{ric}}(v,e_0) = \frac{1}{2}\tilde{g}(\mathrm{ad}\,v,D)$$
$$\widetilde{\mathrm{ric}}(e_0,e_0) = -\frac{1}{2}\tilde{g}(D,D) - \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{tr}\,D^2 = -\frac{1}{2}\operatorname{tr}\,D(D^s - D^a) - \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{tr}\,D(D^s + D^a)$$
$$= -\operatorname{tr}\,DD^s = -\operatorname{tr}(D^s)^2.$$

Thus, the Einstein condition $\widetilde{\text{Ric}} = \lambda \text{ Id holds if and only if}$

$$\lambda \operatorname{Id} = \operatorname{Ric} + \frac{1}{2}\tau[D, D^*] - \tau(\operatorname{tr} D)D^s, \qquad \operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ D^*) = 0, \qquad \lambda = -\tau \operatorname{tr}(D^s)^2. \quad \Box$$

Remark 2.2.1. Notice that if the derivation D is symmetric then the equation (2.12) is the usual Nilsoliton equation. Indeed, $D = D^s$, $[D, D^*] = 0$, hence

$$\operatorname{Ric} = \tau \left(-\operatorname{tr}(D^2) \operatorname{Id} + (\operatorname{tr} D)D \right).$$

Remark 2.2.2. If h = -g, then h, g have the same Ricci tensor and opposite Ricci operators; the operators $D \mapsto D^*$ and $D \mapsto D^s$ are identical. Therefore, if g satisfies

$$\operatorname{Ric}^{g} = \tau \left(-\operatorname{tr}((D^{s})^{2}) \operatorname{Id} - \frac{1}{2} [D, D^{*}] + (\operatorname{tr} D) D^{s} \right), \qquad \operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ D^{*}) = 0, \ v \in \mathfrak{g},$$

then

$$\operatorname{Ric}^{h} = (-\tau) \left(-\operatorname{tr}((D^{s})^{2}) \operatorname{Id} - \frac{1}{2} [D, D^{*}] + (\operatorname{tr} D) D^{s} \right), \qquad \operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ D^{*}) = 0, \ v \in \mathfrak{g}.$$

This amounts to the fact that $g + \tau e^0 \otimes e^0$ is Einstein if and only if so is $h - \tau e^0 \otimes e^0$. Remark 2.2.3. One can write

$$[D, D^*] = [D^a + D^s, -D^a + D^s] = 2[D^a, D^s].$$

Although I will not need it in the rest of the thesis, I show for completeness that the condition that $tr(ad v \circ D^*)$ vanish can be eschewed under a suitable assumption on the eigenvalues of D.

Corollary 2.2.2. Let \mathfrak{g} be a nilpotent Lie algebra with a pseudo-Riemannian metric g, D a derivation such that $-\operatorname{tr} D$ is not an eigenvalue of D and $\tau = \pm 1$. Then the metric $\tilde{g} = g + \tau e^0 \otimes e^0$ on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \ltimes_D \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ is Einstein if and only if equation (2.12) holds, and in this case $\operatorname{ric} = -\tau \operatorname{tr}((D^s)^2)\tilde{g}$.

Proof. One direction follows from Proposition 2.2.1. For the other direction, assume that $f = (\operatorname{tr} D) \operatorname{Id} + D$ is invertible and (2.12) holds. Since $\operatorname{ad} v$ is a derivation,

$$\begin{aligned} 0 &= \operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ \operatorname{Ric}) = -\operatorname{tr}((D^s)^2) \operatorname{tr} \operatorname{ad} v - \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{tr}([D, D^*] \circ \operatorname{ad} v) + (\operatorname{tr} D) \operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ D^s) \\ &= -\frac{1}{2} \operatorname{tr}([\operatorname{ad} v, D] \circ D^*) + \frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{tr} D) \operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ (D + D^*)) \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} Dv \circ D^*) + \frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{tr} D) \operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ D^*) \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad}(f(v)) \circ D^*), \end{aligned}$$

where I have used $\operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ D) = 0$ (see e.g. [15, Chapter 1, Section 5.5]). Since f is invertible, this implies that $\operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} w \circ D^*) = 0$ for all w, so \tilde{g} is Einstein by Proposition 2.2.1.

Example 2.2.3. Fix the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{g} = (0, 0, e^{12}, 0)$, which is the direct sum of the Heisenberg Lie algebra and \mathbb{R} ; the notation, inspired by [70], means that \mathfrak{g}^* has a fixed

basis of 1-forms e^1, e^2, e^3, e^4 with $de^3 = e^1 \wedge e^2$ and the other forms closed. The twoparameter family of metrics $g = ae^1 \odot e^2 + be^3 \odot e^4$ has Ricci operator equal to

Consider the derivation

$$D = \begin{pmatrix} -\frac{\mu}{4} & \lambda & 0 & 0\\ -\frac{\mu^2}{8\lambda} & -\frac{\mu}{4} & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & -\frac{\mu}{2} & -\frac{b}{3a^2\mu\tau}\\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \mu \end{pmatrix},$$

where λ and μ are nonzero parameters. Then equation (2.12) is satisfied for any $\tau = \pm 1$. In this case

$$D^{s} = \begin{pmatrix} -\frac{\mu}{4} & \lambda & 0 & 0\\ -\frac{\mu^{2}}{8\lambda} & -\frac{\mu}{4} & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & \frac{\mu}{4} & -\frac{b}{3a^{2}\mu\tau}\\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{\mu}{4} \end{pmatrix},$$

hence $tr(D^{s}) = 0$ and $tr((D^{s})^{2}) = 0$.

In order to obtain a standard Einstein metric, it is sufficient, thanks to Corollary 2.2.2, to show that tr D = 0 is not an eigenvalue. Since μ is assumed not to be zero, D is not singular and 0 cannot be an eigenvalue. Moreover, since τ can be positive or negative, we obtain two possible Einstein metrics, one of signature (3, 2) and one with the opposite signature.

Notice that the resulting standard Einstein Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \text{Span} \{e_0\}$ has derived algebra equal to \mathfrak{g} , because D is surjective. Therefore, the standard decomposition is unique. In addition, it is not possible to use Proposition 1.1.5 to obtain an isometric standard Lie algebra of pseudo-Iwasawa type because D and D^s do not commute.

As a particular case, consider solutions of (2.12) such that $D^s = a \operatorname{Id}$. The case a = 0 corresponds to a standard extension by a skew-symmetric derivation of a Ricci-flat metric, which by Proposition 1.1.5 yields a Ricci-flat metric isometric to a product with a line.

In the case $a \neq 0$, one has that D is a derivation in the Lie algebra

$$\mathfrak{co}(r,s) = \mathfrak{so}(r,s) \oplus \operatorname{Span} \{ \operatorname{Id} \},\$$

where (r, s) is the signature of g, and the inclusion $\mathfrak{co}(r, s) \subset \mathfrak{gl}(\mathfrak{g})$ is determined by fixing an orthonormal frame. Additionally, D has nonzero trace. This implies that the *metric Nikolayevsky* derivation N is nonzero. I will now proceed to recall the construction of N, giving a slight generalization for use in later sections. For the proof, I refer to [66] and [24, Theorem 4.9]. **Proposition 2.2.4.** Let \mathfrak{h} be an algebraic subalgebra of $\mathfrak{gl}(n, \mathbb{R})$. There exists a semisimple derivation N in $\mathfrak{h} \cap \text{Der } \mathfrak{g}$ such that

$$\operatorname{tr}(N\psi) = \operatorname{tr}\psi, \qquad \psi \in \mathfrak{h} \cap \operatorname{Der}\mathfrak{g}$$

The derivation N is unique up to automorphisms of \mathfrak{h} .

Remark 2.2.4. The algebraic hypothesis is present in order to be able to apply Levi's decomposition of a Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} in the semidirect product of the radical \mathfrak{r} and a semisimple subalgebra \mathfrak{s} .

For $\mathfrak{h} = \mathfrak{gl}(n, \mathbb{R})$ the derivation N of Proposition 2.2.4 corresponds to the pre-Einstein or Nikolayevsky derivation introduced in [66]; accordingly, I will refer to the derivation N of Proposition 2.2.4 as the \mathfrak{h} -Nikolayevsky derivation. For $\mathfrak{h} = \mathfrak{co}(r, s)$, the \mathfrak{h} -Nikolayevsky derivation is the metric Nikolayevsky derivation introduced in [24].

Notice that the \mathfrak{h} -Nikolayevsky derivation is zero if and only if all derivations in \mathfrak{h} are traceless (i.e. \mathfrak{h} is contained in $\mathfrak{sl}(n,\mathbb{R})$). In particular, one sees that there is derivation with $D^s = \operatorname{Id}$ if and only if the metric Nikolayevsky is nonzero.

In later sections, I will consider Lie algebras with an almost pseudo-Hermitian structure and use the $\mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$ -Nikolayevsky derivation, where

$$\mathfrak{cu}(p,q) = \mathfrak{u}(p,q) \oplus \operatorname{Span} \{\operatorname{Id}\}$$

Like the Nikolayevsky and the metric Nikolayevsky, the $\mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$ -Nikolayevsky derivation turns out to have rational eigenvalues:

Proposition 2.2.5. Let \mathfrak{g} be a Lie algebra with an almost pseudo-Hermitian structure. Then the $\mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$ -Nikolayevsky derivation of \mathfrak{g} has rational eigenvalues.

Proof. The proof follows from [66] and [24, Theorem 4.9]. One can characterize elements of $\mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$ as elements of $\mathfrak{co}(2p,2q)$ that commute with the complex structure J.

If N is the $\mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$ -Nikolayevsky derivation, let $\mathfrak{g}^{\mathbb{C}} = \bigoplus \mathfrak{b}_t$ be the decomposition into eigenspaces and let $\pi_t : \mathfrak{g}^{\mathbb{C}} \to \mathfrak{b}_t$ denote the projections. Define

$$\mathfrak{n} = \left\{ \sum \nu_t \pi_t \mid \sum \nu_t \pi_t \in (\operatorname{Der} \mathfrak{g} \cap \mathfrak{co}(2p, 2q))^{\mathbb{C}} \right\}.$$

Since N commutes with J, each \mathfrak{b}_t is J-invariant. Therefore, J commutes with projections, and I can write

$$\mathfrak{n} = \left\{ \sum \nu_t \pi_t \mid \sum \nu_t \pi_t \in (\operatorname{Der} \mathfrak{g} \cap \mathfrak{h})^{\mathbb{C}} \right\}.$$

One can now proceed as in [24, Theorem 4.9] and show that N is the unique element of \mathfrak{n} such that tr $N\psi = \psi$ for all $\psi \in \mathfrak{n}$, and its coefficients ν_t are rational numbers. \Box

Lemma 2.2.6. Let H be an algebraic subgroup of SO(r, s) with Lie algebra \mathfrak{h} and let \mathfrak{g} be a nilpotent Lie algebra with a H-structure. If D, D' are two elements of $(\mathfrak{h} \oplus \text{Span} \{\text{Id}\}) \cap$ Der \mathfrak{g} with the same trace, then the H-structures on $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \text{Span} \{e_0\}$ and $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes_{D'} \text{Span} \{e_0\}$ are equivalent. *Proof.* The Lie algebra $\mathfrak{k} = (\mathfrak{h} \oplus \text{Span} \{\text{Id}\}) \cap \text{Der }\mathfrak{g}$ is algebraic. Observe that that two commuting derivations of \mathfrak{k} with the same trace determine equivalent extensions by Proposition 1.1.5, as their difference is in $\mathfrak{h} \cap \mathfrak{so}(p,q)$. I will use this fact repeatedly.

Denote by \mathfrak{r} the radical of \mathfrak{k} . By [22], the fact that \mathfrak{k} is algebraic implies that \mathfrak{r} is also algebraic, and I can write $\mathfrak{r} = \mathfrak{n} \rtimes \mathfrak{a}$, where \mathfrak{a} is an abelian Lie algebra consisting of semisimple elements and \mathfrak{n} is the nilradical. Since \mathfrak{a} is abelian, any two derivations in \mathfrak{a} with the same trace determine isometric extensions. Thus, I only need to show that for any $D \in \mathfrak{k}$ there is an element of \mathfrak{a} determining an equivalent extension.

Since \mathfrak{k} is algebraic, one can write $D = D_{ss} + D_n$, where D_{ss} is semisimple, D_n is nilpotent, and $[D_{ss}, D_n] = 0$. Since D_n has trace zero, D and D_{ss} determine isometric extensions. Since D_{ss} is semisimple, so are

ad
$$D_{ss} \colon \mathfrak{k} \to \mathfrak{k}, \quad \text{ad } D_{ss} \colon \mathfrak{k}_0 \to \mathfrak{k}_0,$$

where $\mathfrak{k}_0 = \mathfrak{k} \cap \mathfrak{so}(p,q)$. One can choose a decomposition

$$\mathfrak{k}=\mathfrak{r}\oplus W,$$

where W is contained in \mathfrak{h} and $\mathrm{ad} D_{ss}$ -invariant. Indeed, it suffices to choose for W an $\mathrm{ad} D_{ss}$ -invariant complement of $\mathfrak{k}_0 \cap \mathfrak{r}$ in \mathfrak{k}_0 .

Accordingly, write $D_{ss} = D_{\mathfrak{r}} + D_W$. Then

$$[D_{ss}, D_W] = [D_{\mathfrak{r}}, D_W];$$

the left-hand side belongs to the $\operatorname{ad} D_{ss}$ -invariant space W, and the right-hand side to the ideal \mathfrak{r} , so both must vanish.

Therefore, D_{ss} and $D_{\mathfrak{r}}$ are commuting derivations with the same trace, and they determine equivalent extensions.

Using the Jordan decomposition in the algebraic Lie algebra \mathfrak{r} , one sees that $D_{\mathfrak{r}}$ determines, up to equivalence, the same standard extension as its semisimple part. On the other hand, the latter is conjugate in \mathfrak{r} to an element of \mathfrak{a} by [55, Section 19.3]. The conjugation is realized by an element of the Lie group with Lie algebra \mathfrak{k} which can be assumed to have determinant one, and therefore by an element of H.

Theorem 2.2.7. Let \mathfrak{g} be a nilpotent Lie algebra with a pseudo-Riemannian metric g such that the metric Nikolayevsky derivation N is nonzero. Then g is Ricci-flat and \mathfrak{g} has an Einstein standard extension $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes_N \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$.

Conversely, suppose \mathfrak{g} is a nilpotent Lie algebra with a pseudo-Riemannian metric g and an Einstein standard extension with $D^s = a \operatorname{Id}$. Then g is Ricci-flat and, up to a scaling factor, the extension is isometric to either $\mathfrak{g} \oplus \mathbb{R}$ or $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes_N \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ according to whether a is zero or not.

Proof. Let D be a multiple of N such that $D^s = \text{Id.}$ Every metric of the form $e^t g$ can be written as $g(\exp(tD), \exp(tD))$, i.e. it is related to g by an isomorphism. The Ricci tensor transforms accordingly; however, the Ricci tensor of $e^t g$ coincides with that of

2.3. 3-STANDARD SASAKI STRUCTURES

g, and this forces it to be zero. Then $[D, D^*] = [D, 2 \operatorname{Id} - D] = 0$ and (2.12) holds. In addition,

$$\operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ D^*) = \operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ (2\operatorname{Id} - D)) = \operatorname{tr}(2\operatorname{ad} v - \operatorname{ad} v \circ D) = 0,$$

where ad v and ad $v \circ D$ are traceless because \mathfrak{g} is nilpotent and D is a multiple of the Nikolayevsky derivation. Thus, Proposition 2.2.1 implies that $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ is Einstein.

I claim that replacing D with a nonzero multiple, say D' = kD, has the effect of giving the same standard extension up to isometry and rescaling. Indeed, observe that $\{\exp tD\}$ acts on the metric g by rescaling while leaving D unchanged. This means that the $\tilde{g} = g + e^0 \otimes e^0$ and $\tilde{g}' = k^2g + e^0 \otimes e^0$ are isometric metrics on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$. Setting $e'_0 = ke_0$, one can write $\tilde{g}' = k^2(g + (e^0)' \otimes (e^0)')$, and $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes_{D'} \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$.

Now suppose that \mathfrak{g} has a standard Einstein extension with $D^s = a \operatorname{Id}$. In this case, if \mathfrak{g} has dimension n and $D^s = a \operatorname{Id}$, then $[D, D^*] = 2[D^a, D^s] = 0$ and (2.12) becomes

$$\operatorname{Ric} = \tau(-a^2 n \operatorname{Id} + na^2 \operatorname{Id}) = 0.$$

If a = 0, D is skew-symmetric; by Proposition 1.1.5, one can assume D = 0 up to isometry, obtaining a direct product $\mathfrak{g} \times \mathbb{R}$.

If $a \neq 0$, D has nonzero trace and the metric Nikolayevsky N is nonzero, so it too has nonzero trace. I already observed that rescaling N yields an isometric extension up to isometry. Therefore, one can assume that D and N have the same trace and conclude by Lemma 2.2.6.

2.3 3-Standard Sasaki structures

In this section, I will study the particular case for standard Lie algebras where the vector b of Proposition 2.1.3 is central in \mathfrak{g} . More precisely, I say that a Sasaki structure $(\tilde{\varphi}, \tilde{\xi}, \tilde{\eta}, \tilde{g})$ on a Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is \mathfrak{z} -standard if there is a standard decomposition $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \text{Span} \{e_0\}$ with $b = -\tilde{\varphi}(e_0)$ in the center of \mathfrak{g} and $\tilde{g} = g + \tau e^0 \otimes e^0$, with $\tau = \pm 1$.

I will start by giving a geometric interpretation of this condition; to that end, I will recall a well-known construction: the moment map. Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ be a Lie algebra with a Sasaki structure $(\tilde{\xi}, \tilde{\eta}, \tilde{g}, \tilde{\varphi})$. Let X be a nonzero vector in $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. The associated, left-invariant Sasaki structure on the connected, simply connected group \tilde{G} with Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is invariant under the left action of the group {exp tX}. The fundamental vector field X^* is defined by

$$X_g^* = \frac{d}{dt} (\exp tX)g,$$

so identifying $T_g \tilde{G}$ with $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ by left-translation one gets

$$L_{g^{-1}*}X_g^* = \frac{d}{dt}g^{-1}(\exp tX)g = \operatorname{Ad}(g^{-1})X.$$

The moment map is by definition

$$\mu(g) = \eta(\operatorname{Ad}(g^{-1})X).$$

Therefore,

$$d\mu_g(L_{g*}v) = \frac{d}{dt}|_{t=0}\mu(g\exp tv) = \frac{d}{dt}|_{t=0}\eta(\operatorname{Ad}(\exp -tv)\operatorname{Ad}(g^{-1})X)$$

= $-\eta([v,\operatorname{Ad}(g^{-1})X]).$

Now, if $\mu(g) = 0$ one has that $\operatorname{Ad}(g^{-1})X \in \ker \eta$. This implies that $\operatorname{Ad}(g^{-1})X \lrcorner d\eta$ is nonzero, i.e. there is some v such that $\eta([v, \operatorname{Ad}(g^{-1})X]) \neq 0$. Thus, 0 is a regular value and $\mu^{-1}(0)$ is a hypersurface.

Since X^* is nowhere zero, the action of $\{\exp tX\}$ is well-defined on $\mu^{-1}(0)$. Therefore, the quotient

$$\tilde{G}/\{\exp tX\} = \mu^{-1}(0)/\{\exp tX\}$$

is well-defined (locally), and it has an induced Sasaki structure.

z-standard Sasaki structures can be characterized as follows:

Lemma 2.3.1. Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ be a Lie algebra with a Sasaki structure $(\varphi, \xi, \eta, \tilde{g})$. The following are equivalent:

- (i) there is a standard decomposition $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ with $\varphi(e_0)$ in the center of \mathfrak{g} ;
- (ii) $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ contains a vector X with $\tilde{g}(X, X) \neq 0$ such that $\mathfrak{z}(X)$ is a nilpotent ideal of codimension one;
- (iii) the simply connected Lie group \tilde{G} with Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ has a one-parameter subgroup $\{\exp tX\}$ such that
 - $\tilde{g}(X,X) \neq 0;$
 - $\tilde{g}(X, X) \neq 0$ such that the zero set of the moment map is a normal nilpotent subgroup G; and
 - $\{\exp tX\}$ commutes with G.

Proof. If (i) holds, observe that e_0 is not a multiple of ξ by Proposition 2.1.3; thus, $X = -\varphi(e_0)$ has centralizer equal to \mathfrak{g} . This implies (ii).

Now assume that (*ii*) holds; then $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is solvable, as it contains a codimension one ideal. The zero level set of the moment map $\{g \mid \eta(\operatorname{Ad}(g^{-1})(X) = 0\}$ is the connected subgroup with Lie algebra $\mathfrak{z}(X)$, giving (*iii*).

Finally, suppose that (*iii*) holds. Since $\mu^{-1}(0)$ is a normal nilpotent subgroup, its Lie algebra is the nilpotent ideal

$$\mathfrak{g} = \ker X \,\lrcorner\, d\eta.$$

In addition, $\mu^{-1}(0)$ contains the identity, so $\eta(X) = 0$. This implies that \mathfrak{g} has codimension one. By construction, $e_0 = \varphi(X)$ is orthogonal to \mathfrak{g} . Since X is not lightlike, the restriction of the metric to \mathfrak{g} is definite; hence one has a standard decomposition $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \text{Span} \{e_0\}$. By construction, $\varphi(e_0) = -X$, so it is central in \mathfrak{g} , giving (i). \Box

2.3. 3-STANDARD SASAKI STRUCTURES

Given a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki structure, Lemma 2.3.1 implies that $\{\exp tX\}$ is central in G, so the right action of $\{\exp tX\}$ preserves the Sasaki structure and the quotient $G/\exp\{tX\}$ is a Lie group with Lie algebra $\mathfrak{z}(X)/\operatorname{Span}\{X\}$, which is Sasaki by construction. Conversely, one can express $\mathfrak{z}(X)$ as a central extension of X, and then express \mathfrak{g} as a standard extension of $\mathfrak{z}(X)$.

Example 2.3.2. In Example 1.1.7, $\{\exp te_2\}$ satisfies the conditions of Lemma 2.3.1; the three-dimensional quotient in this case is the Heisenberg algebra, with its Sasaki structure.

In the language of Proposition 2.1.3, one can express this as follows:

Corollary 2.3.3. Let \mathfrak{g} be a nilpotent Lie algebra with a pseudo-Riemannian metric g, D a derivation and $\tau = \pm 1$. Assume $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \text{Span} \{e_0\}$ has a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki structure $(\varphi, \xi, \eta, \tilde{g})$. Then, if $h \in \mathbb{R}$ and $b, \xi \in \mathfrak{z}(\mathfrak{g})$, the following hold for $x \in \mathfrak{g}$:

$$D(\xi) = 0, \qquad D(b) = -2\tau\xi + hb, \qquad D^a(d\eta) = 0, \qquad D(d\eta) = 2db^{\flat},$$
$$\eta \wedge x^{\flat} = \frac{1}{2}\nabla_x d\eta + \tau b^{\flat} \wedge D^s(x)^{\flat},$$
$$d\eta(D^s(x), y) = d\eta(x, D^s(y)).$$

Furthermore, φ is given by

$$\varphi(w) = \frac{1}{2} (\operatorname{ad} w)^*(\xi) + \tau g(b, w) e_0, \qquad \varphi(e_0) = -b, \quad w \in \mathfrak{g}.$$

In addition, $\mathfrak{g}/\operatorname{Span}\{b\}$ has a Sasaki structure $(\check{\varphi}, \check{\xi}, \check{\eta}, \check{g})$ induced by the identification $\operatorname{Span}\{e_0, b\}^{\perp} \cong \mathfrak{g}/\operatorname{Span}\{b\}$; at the level of the corresponding Lie groups, this amounts to taking the Sasaki reduction by the left action of the one-parameter subgroup $\{\exp tb\}$.

Proof. I will specialize Proposition 2.1.3 with $b = -\varphi(e_0)$ central. Then $(ad b)^*$ and $b \perp dx^{\flat}$ are zero. In particular, from (2.8), I get

$$D^s(x) \lrcorner d\eta + x \lrcorner db^\flat = 0. \tag{2.13}$$

For x = b, this implies $D^s(b) \lrcorner d\eta = 0$. Since $d\eta$ is non-degenerate on Span $\{b, \xi\}^{\perp}$, this implies that $D^s(b) \in \text{Span}\{b, \xi\}$. Furthermore, one has

$$g(D^{s}(b),\xi) = g(b,D^{s}(\xi)) = g(b,-b) = -\tau,$$

so $D^{s}(b) = -\tau\xi + hb$ for some real constant h. Therefore,

$$D(b) = -2\tau\xi + hb.$$

Since D is a derivation, one has

$$0 = D[b, x] = [D(b), x] + [b, D(x)] = -2\tau[\xi, x].$$

Therefore ξ is in the center of \mathfrak{g} . Next, by (2.6), $D^a(d\eta) = 0$, so I observe that

$$D^{s}d\eta(x,y) = Dd\eta(x,y) = -d\eta(Dx,y) - d\eta(x,Dy)$$

= $\eta([Dx,y] + [x,Dy]) = \eta(D[x,y]) = -2g(b,[x,y]) = 2db^{\flat}(x,y).$ (2.14)

Therefore, $D(d\eta) = 2db^{\flat}$ and (2.13) becomes equivalent to

$$0 = d\eta(D^{s}(x), y) + \frac{1}{2}(D^{s}d\eta)(x, y) = \frac{1}{2} \left(d\eta(D^{s}(x), y) - d\eta(x, D^{s}(y)) \right)$$

For the last part, observe that \mathfrak{g} is the centralizer of b in $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, and apply the observation before the statement. The fact that $(\check{\varphi},\check{\xi},\check{\eta},\check{g})$ is Sasaki descends from $\eta \wedge x^{\flat} = \frac{1}{2}\check{\nabla}_{x}d\eta$.

One can describe the situation of the preceding corollary in terms of the Kähler quotient, as in the following theorem

Theorem 2.3.4. Let \mathfrak{g} be a nilpotent Lie algebra with a pseudo-Riemannian metric g, D a derivation and $\tau = \pm 1$. Assume $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ has a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki structure $(\varphi, \xi, \eta, \tilde{g})$. Then ξ is central in \mathfrak{g} and there is $h \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

- 1. $g(\xi,\xi) = 1$, $g(b,b) = \tau$, $g(b,\xi) = 0$;
- 2. the quotient $\check{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g}/\operatorname{Span}\{b,\xi\}$ has a pseudo-Kähler structure (\check{g}, J, ω) with $(\mathfrak{g}, g) \to (\check{\mathfrak{g}}, \check{g})$ a Riemannian submersion, $\omega = \frac{1}{2}d\eta$ and $\check{D}(\omega) = db^{\flat}$;
- 3. relative to the splitting Span $\{b,\xi\}^{\perp} \oplus$ Span $\{b\} \oplus$ Span $\{\xi\}$, D takes the form

$$D = \begin{pmatrix} \dot{D} & 0 & 0\\ 0 & h & 0\\ 0 & -2\tau & 0 \end{pmatrix};$$

- 4. $[J, \check{D}] = 0;$
- 5. \check{D} is a derivation and $[\check{D}^s, \check{D}^a] = h\check{D}^s 2(\check{D}^s)^2$.

Remark 2.3.1. The situation of Theorem 2.3.4 can be visualized as follows



where the arrows denote a *determines*-type relation. Note that the arrows labeled " $\mu^{-1}(0)$ " and "//b" refer to the reduction process mentioned at the start of the section, and the latter is the well-known *contact reduction*.

Proof. Defining $b = \varphi(e_0)$, since $g(\xi, \xi) = 1$ by definition of Sasaki structure and

$$g(b,\xi) = \tilde{g}(b,\xi) = -\tilde{g}(e_0,\varphi(\xi)) = 0, \qquad g(b,b) = \tilde{g}(e_0,e_0) = \tau$$

one gets the first condition.

Next, let $\check{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g}/\operatorname{Span}\{b,\xi\}$. Then arguing as in Proposition 1.4.3 one sees that $\check{\nabla}d\eta$ is the projection of $\nabla d\eta$; projecting the equation (2.11), it can be seen that $d\eta$ is $\check{\nabla}$ -parallel. Furthermore, for x orthogonal to b,ξ , by taking the interior product of (2.11) with ξ one gets that

$$x^{\flat} = \frac{1}{2} \xi \lrcorner \nabla_x d\eta - g(D^s(x), \xi) \tau b^{\flat} = \frac{1}{2} \xi \lrcorner \nabla_x d\eta;$$

and, by using Lemma 2.1.2, it becomes

$$x^{\flat} = \frac{1}{4} \xi \lrcorner \left(\alpha_x - (\operatorname{ad} x)^* d\eta + \mathcal{L}_x d\eta \right) = \frac{1}{4} (\operatorname{ad} x)^* \xi \lrcorner d\eta.$$
(2.15)

This implies that $d\eta$ is non-degenerate. Now set

$$J(x) = -\frac{1}{2} (x \lrcorner d\eta)^{\sharp}.$$

Then in Span $\{b,\xi\}^{\perp}$ equation (2.15) reads

$$x^{\flat} = -\frac{1}{4} (x \lrcorner d\eta)^{\sharp} \lrcorner d\eta = \frac{1}{2} J(x) \lrcorner d\eta = -(J \circ J(x))^{\flat} = -(J^{2}(x))^{\flat};$$

therefore, J is an almost complex structure, and $(\check{g}, J, d\eta)$ is a pseudo-Kähler structure. This proves the second statement.

In particular, I can write

$$d\eta(x,y) = 2g(x,Jy)$$

Now, from Corollary 2.3.3 write

$$d\eta(D^s(x), y) = d\eta(x, D^s(y))$$

as

$$g(JD^{s}(x), y) = g(Jx, D^{s}(y)) = -g(x, JD^{s}(y)),$$

i.e. $JD^s = -(JD^s)^* = D^s J$. In addition, $D^a d\eta = 0$ can be rewritten as

$$\begin{split} 0 = & D^a d\eta(x,y) = d\eta(D^a x, y) + d\eta(x, D^a y) = 2g(D^a x, JY) + 2g(x, JD^a y) \\ = & 2g(x, [J, D^a]y). \end{split}$$

This shows that J and D commute, which proves the fourth statement.

The Lie bracket on \check{g} and the Lie bracket on g are related by

$$[x,y] = [x,y]_{\check{\mathfrak{g}}} - \tau db^{\flat}(x,y)b - d\eta(x,y)\xi;$$

 b, ξ are in the center for \mathfrak{g} . Relative to the splitting $\operatorname{Span} \{b, \xi\}^{\perp} \oplus \operatorname{Span} \{b\} \oplus \operatorname{Span} \{\xi\}, D$ takes the form

$$D = \begin{pmatrix} D & 0 & 0\\ 0 & h & 0\\ 0 & -2\tau & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
 (2.16)

which proves the third statement.

To prove the fifth statement, notice that a linear map D of the form (2.16) automatically satisfies D[x, y] = [Dx, y] + [x, Dy] when x lies in Span $\{b, \xi\}$; therefore, D is a derivation if and only if for x, y in Span $\{b, \xi\}^{\perp}$ one has

$$0 = D[x, y] - [Dx, y] - [x, Dy] = \check{D}[x, y]_{\check{\mathfrak{g}}} - \tau db^{\flat}(x, y)(hb - 2\tau\xi) - [\check{D}x, y]_{\check{\mathfrak{g}}} + \tau db^{\flat}(\check{D}x, y)b + d\eta(\check{D}x, y)\xi - [x, \check{D}y]_{\check{\mathfrak{g}}} + \tau db^{\flat}(x, \check{D}y)b + d\eta(x, \check{D}y)\xi.$$

Thus, D is a derivation if and only if \check{D} is a derivation of $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ and

$$hdb^{\flat}(x,y) = db^{\flat}(\check{D}x,y) + db^{\flat}(x,\check{D}y),$$

$$-2db^{\flat}(x,y) = d\eta(\check{D}x,y) + d\eta(x,\check{D}y),$$

where the latter is again $2db^{\flat} = \check{D}d\eta$. Then using [J, D] = 0,

$$db^{\flat}(x,y) = \frac{1}{2}\check{D}d\eta(x,y) = -\frac{1}{2}d\eta(\check{D}x,y) - \frac{1}{2}d\eta(x,\check{D}y) = -g(\check{D}x,Jy) - g(x,J\check{D}y) \\ = -g(x,(\check{D}^*J + J\check{D})y) = -2g(x,\check{D}^*Jy).$$

Thus

$$2hg(x, \check{D}^s Jy) = -hdb^{\flat}(x, y) = db^{\flat}(\check{D}x, y) + db^{\flat}(x, \check{D}y)$$
$$= 2g(\check{D}x, \check{D}^s Jy) + 2g(x, \check{D}^s J\check{D}y)$$
$$= 2g(x, (\check{D}^s - \check{D}^a)\check{D}^s Jy) + 2g(x, \check{D}^s\check{D}Jy).$$

Therefore,

$$h\check{D}^sJ = (\check{D}^s - \check{D}^a)\check{D}^sJ + \check{D}^s\check{D}J = 2(\check{D}^s)^2J + [\check{D}^s, \check{D}^a]J$$

i.e.

$$h\check{D}^s - 2(\check{D}^s)^2 = [\check{D}^s, \check{D}^a].$$

In the situation of Theorem 2.3.4, I will say that the pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ is the *Kähler reduction* of the \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki structure of $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$. Notice that $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ is indeed a Kähler reduction in the sense of symplectic geometry, arising from the action of $\{\exp tb\}$ on the pseudo-Kähler nilmanifold $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}/$ Span $\{\xi\}$.

Example 2.3.5. In Example 1.1.7, one has

$$\check{\mathfrak{g}} = \text{Span} \{e_3, e_4\}, \qquad \check{D} = I, \qquad b = -e_2, \qquad h = 2, \qquad \tau = -1$$

 $\omega = e^{34}, \qquad db^{\flat} = de^2 = -2e^{34}, \qquad d\eta = 2e^{34}.$

Corollary 2.3.3 has a Kähler analogue, which can be viewed as a consequence of Theorem 2.3.4, using the fact that any pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra yields a Sasaki Lie algebra by taking a central extension. Notice that this construction only works one way in general, i.e. it is not generally true that a Sasaki Lie algebra is a central extension of a pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra. This only occurs when ξ is central, which happens to be true in the situation of Theorem 2.3.4.

Proposition 2.3.6. Let $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ be a nilpotent Lie algebra with a pseudo-Riemannian metric g, let D be a derivation and $\tau = \pm 1$. Suppose that $\bar{\mathfrak{g}} = \hat{\mathfrak{g}} \rtimes_D \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ has a pseudo-Kähler structure $(\bar{J}, \bar{g}, \bar{\omega})$ such that $\bar{g} = \hat{g} + \tau e^0 \otimes e^0$, with $b = -\bar{J}e_0$ in the center of $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$. Then

- the quotient ğ = ĝ/ Span {b} has a pseudo-Kähler structure (ğ, J, ω) where the map π: (ĝ, ĝ) → (ğ, ğ) is a Riemannian submersion, π^{*}ω = ω|_g and D(ω) = db^b;
- 2. relative to the splitting Span $\{b\}^{\perp} \oplus$ Span $\{b\}$, D takes the form

$$D = \begin{pmatrix} \check{D} & 0\\ 0 & h \end{pmatrix};$$

3. $[\check{J}, \check{D}] = 0;$

4. \check{D} is a derivation and $[\check{D}^s, \check{D}^a] = h\check{D}^s - 2(\check{D}^s)^2$.

Proof. Write $\check{\mathfrak{g}} = \operatorname{Span} \{b\}^{\perp}$ in $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$, and let ω be the restriction of $\tilde{\omega}$ to $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$. Then

$$\tilde{\omega} = \omega - \tau b \wedge e^0.$$

Let $\mathfrak{h} = \hat{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \text{Span} \{\xi\}$ be the central extension of $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ by the cocycle 2ω , $\check{\mathfrak{h}}$ the quotient $\mathfrak{h}/\text{Span} \{b\}$, and $\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}$ the semidirect product $\mathfrak{h} \rtimes_{D'} \text{Span} \{e_0\}$, where D' is defined by

$$D'v = Dv, \quad v \in \check{\mathfrak{g}}, \qquad D'\xi = 0, \qquad D'b = Db - 2\tau\xi$$

One can summarize the situation as follows

$$\check{\mathfrak{h}} = \check{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \operatorname{Span}\left\{\xi\right\}, \qquad \mathfrak{h} = \check{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \operatorname{Span}\left\{b,\xi\right\}, \qquad \check{\mathfrak{h}} = \check{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \operatorname{Span}\left\{b,\xi,e_0\right\}.$$

One can view equivalently \mathfrak{h} as the central extension of $\overline{\mathfrak{g}}$ by $2\overline{\omega}$. In particular, \mathfrak{h} has a Sasaki metric $(\tilde{\varphi}, \xi, \tilde{h}, \tilde{\eta})$ induced by the pseudo-Kähler metric of $\overline{\mathfrak{g}}$ (see [51]). Explicitly, $\tilde{\eta}$ is the 1-form on $\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}$ that vanishes on $\overline{\mathfrak{g}}$, with $\tilde{\eta}(\xi) = 1$, so that $d\eta = 2\tilde{\omega}$, one has

$$h = \bar{g} + \tilde{\eta} \otimes \tilde{\eta}, \qquad \tilde{\varphi} = J.$$

Since b is central in \mathfrak{h} , I can apply Theorem 2.3.4. Then $(\check{g}, \check{J}, \check{\omega})$ is pseudo-Kähler, and $\check{D}\omega = db^{\flat}$,

$$D' = \begin{pmatrix} D & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & h & 0 \\ 0 & -2\tau & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

proving items 1 and 2. Items 3 and 4 follow directly from Theorem 2.3.4.

By joining Theorem 2.3.4 and Proposition 2.3.6, the diagram of Remark 2.3.1 can be expanded as in Figure 2.1, where the arrows labeled "//b" denote either the contact or the symplectic reduction.



Figure 2.1: Diagram of reductions of a \mathfrak{z} -standard pseudo-Sasaki Lie algebra $(\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}, \tilde{g}, \xi, \eta, \varphi)$ of dimension 2n + 3, down to its Kähler reduction $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ of dimension 2n. Arrows denote a *determines*-type relation. In the diagram, $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ and $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}//b$ have a pseudo-Sasaki structure, $\bar{\mathfrak{g}}$ and $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ have a pseudo-Kähler structure, \mathfrak{g} and $\hat{\mathfrak{g}}$ are subalgebra determined by the moment map.

2.4 Extension of pseudo-Kähler Lie algebras

In this section, I show how the reduction process of Theorem 2.3.4 can be inverted and describe a constructive way of obtaining *z*-standard Sasaki structures. Furthermore, I specialize the result in order to obtain an extension such that the metric is also Einstein.

Theorem 2.4.1. Let $(\check{\mathfrak{g}}, J, \omega)$ be a pseudo-Kähler nilpotent Lie algebra. Let \check{D} be a derivation of $\check{\mathfrak{g}}, \tau = \pm 1$, and $\mathfrak{g} = \check{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \text{Span} \{b, \xi\}$ a central extension of $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ with a metric of the form:

$$g(x,y) = \check{g}(x,y), \quad g(x,b) = 0 = g(x,\xi), \quad g(\xi,\xi) = 1, \quad g(b,b) = \tau, \quad g(b,\xi) = 0,$$

where $x, y \in \check{g}$. Assume furthermore

• $d\xi^{\flat} = 2\omega$, where the right-hand-side is implicitly pulled back to $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$;

2.4. EXTENSION OF PSEUDO-KÄHLER LIE ALGEBRAS

- $db^{\flat} = \check{D}\omega$, where the right-hand-side is implicitly pulled back to $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$;
- $[J, \check{D}] = 0;$
- $[\check{D}^s, \check{D}^a] = h\check{D}^s 2(\check{D}^s)^2$ for some constant h.

Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$, where

$$[e_0, x] = \check{D}x, \qquad [e_0, b] = hb - 2\tau\xi, \qquad [e_0, \xi] = 0;$$

then $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ has a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki structure $(\varphi, \eta, \xi, \tilde{g})$ given by

$$\tilde{g} = g + \tau e^0 \otimes e^0, \qquad \varphi(x) = J(x) + \tau g(b, x)e_0, \qquad \varphi(e_0) = -b, \quad x \in \mathfrak{g}.$$

Conversely, every z-standard Sasaki Lie algebra arises in this way.

Proof. The fact that $D = \check{D} + \tau b^{\flat} \otimes (hb - 2\tau\xi)$ is a derivation is proved as in Theorem 2.3.4. Then one uses Proposition 2.1.3. To prove (2.8), write

$$\begin{split} db^{\flat}(y,x) &= \check{D}\omega(y,x) = -\omega(\check{D}y,x) - \omega(y,\check{D}x) = -g(\check{D}y,Jx) - g(y,J\check{D}x) \\ &= -g(y,(\check{D}^*J + J\check{D})x) = -g(y,J(\check{D} + \check{D}^*)x) = -2\omega(y,\check{D}^sx) = -d\eta(y,\check{D}^sx); \end{split}$$

then $D^s(x) \lrcorner d\eta + x \lrcorner db^{\flat} = 0$, which is equivalent to (2.8) since b is central.

To prove (2.11), notice that projecting this equation to $\Lambda^2 \check{\mathfrak{g}}$ simply says that ω is parallel on $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$. The interior product with ξ yields (2.15), which holds by construction. Finally, taking interior product of (2.11) with b and using the fact that $D^s(b) \in \text{Span} \{b, \xi\}$, one computes

$$0 = \frac{1}{4} b_{\neg} (\alpha_x - (\mathrm{ad}\,x)^* d\eta + \mathcal{L}_x d\eta) + D^s(x)^{\flat} = \frac{1}{4} ((\mathrm{ad}\,x)^* b_{\neg} d\eta) + D^s(x)^{\flat} = \left(\frac{1}{2} J((\mathrm{ad}\,x)^* b) + D^s(x)\right)^{\flat}.$$

It also holds that $ad(x)^*b = ad(D^s(x))^*\xi = -2J(D^s(x))$. Therefore, this equation reduces to $J^2(D^s(x)) = -D^s(x)$, which is automatically satisfied.

The other hypotheses of Proposition 2.1.3 are trivially satisfied; therefore, $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ has a Sasaki structure with

$$\varphi(w) = \frac{1}{2} (\mathrm{ad}\,w)^* \xi + \tau g(b, w) e_0 = -w \lrcorner \, \omega + \tau(g, b, w) e_0 = Jw + \tau(g, b, w) e_0. \qquad \Box$$

Remark 2.4.1. It is no loss of generality to assume $h \ge 0$; indeed, changing the sign of \check{D} , e_0 , b and h gives the same Sasaki Lie algebra up to isometric isomorphism.

Remark 2.4.2. The hypotheses of Theorem 2.4.1 are preserved if one rescales both h and \check{D} . This yields different metrics on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$, which are however related by a \mathcal{D} -homothety (in particular, they have different curvature).

Accordingly, one can assume that either h = 0 or h = 2 up to \mathcal{D} -homothety. The condition h = 0 implies that $\operatorname{tr}(\check{D}^s)^2 = 0$. If $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ is Riemannian, \check{D}^s is diagonalizable, so h = 0 implies that \check{D} is skew-symmetric.

Remark 2.4.3. One can always reverse the sign of the metric \check{g} and the 2-form ω and obtain a different Sasaki metric on an isomorphic Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}'$; the isomorphism is realized by the mapping $b \mapsto -b', \xi \mapsto -\xi'$.

Let $(\check{\mathfrak{g}}_0, J_0, g_0, \omega_0)$, $(\check{\mathfrak{g}}_1, J_1, g_1, \omega_1)$ be pseudo-Kähler Lie algebras, with $\check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$ abelian. Let $\rho : \check{\mathfrak{g}}_0 \to \mathfrak{gl}(\check{\mathfrak{g}}_1)$ be a representation such that

$$\rho(X)\omega_1 = 0, \qquad [J_1, \rho(X)] + [\rho(J_0X), J_1]J_1 = 0.$$
(2.17)

Then $\check{\mathfrak{g}}_0 \ltimes \check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$ has an almost Hermitian structure (g, J, ω) , with $g = g_0 + g_1$, $\omega = \omega_0 + \omega_1$, and $J = \begin{pmatrix} J_1 & 0 \\ 0 & J_2 \end{pmatrix}$. It is straightforward to check that ω is closed and J integrable, i.e. $\check{\mathfrak{g}}_0 \ltimes \check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$ is pseudo-Kähler. In addition, the projection π_1 on the factor $\check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$ is a derivation, giving a one-parameter family of derivations $\check{D} = \frac{h}{2}\pi_1$ that satisfy the hypotheses of Theorem 2.4.1. The resulting Sasaki extension $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ takes the form

$$(\check{\mathfrak{g}}_0 \ltimes \check{\mathfrak{g}}_1 \oplus \text{Span} \{b, \xi\}) \rtimes \text{Span} \{e_0\}, \qquad d\xi^\flat = 2\omega, \qquad db^\flat = -h\omega,$$

 $[e_0, X_0] = 0, \qquad [e_0, X_1] = \frac{h}{2}X_1, \qquad [e_0, b] = hb - 2\tau\xi, \qquad [e_0, \xi] = 0,$ (2.18)

where X_0 denotes the generic element of $\check{\mathfrak{g}}_0$ and X_1 the generic element of $\check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$.

Proposition 2.4.2. In the hypotheses of Theorem 2.4.1, if \check{D}^s is a derivation and $[\check{D}^s, \check{D}^a] = 0$, one can assume up to isometry that $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ is a semidirect product $\check{\mathfrak{g}} = \check{\mathfrak{g}}_0 \ltimes_{\rho} \check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$, where $\check{\mathfrak{g}}_0, \check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$ are pseudo-Kähler with $\check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$ abelian, $\check{D} = \frac{h}{2}\pi_1$ and $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ takes the form (2.18).

Proof. Write $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \text{Span} \{e_0\}$, where $\operatorname{ad}(e_0) = \check{D} + hb^* \otimes (hb - 2\tau\xi)$. Then define

$$\chi$$
: Span $\{e_0\} \to \text{Der }\mathfrak{g}, \qquad \chi(e_0) = D^s + hb^* \otimes (hb - 2\tau\xi).$

Then $\chi(e_0)^s = \operatorname{ad}(e_0)^s$ and $[\chi(e_0), \operatorname{ad} e_0] = 0$. Thus, the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{g} \rtimes_{\chi} \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ is isometric to the Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ constructed in Theorem 2.4.1. In other words, replacing \check{D} with \check{D}^s gives the same metric \tilde{g} up to isometry. In addition, $\check{D}\omega = \check{D}^s\omega$, so db^{\flat} is unchanged.

By Theorem 2.4.1, the minimal polynomial of \check{D} divides $p(t) = ht - 2t^2$. Thus \check{D} is diagonalizable over \mathbb{R} , and takes the form

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{h}{2}I \end{pmatrix}$$

in some basis; since \check{D} commutes with J, its eigenspaces are J-invariant. Since it is symmetric, they are orthogonal. Since a diagonalizable derivation defines a grading, one has $\check{\mathfrak{g}} = \check{\mathfrak{g}}_0 \ltimes_\rho \check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$, hence the Kähler form splits as $\omega_0 + \omega_1$ and

$$J = \begin{pmatrix} J_0 & 0\\ 0 & J_1 \end{pmatrix}$$

Thus, $(\check{\mathfrak{g}}_0, J_0, \omega_0)$ is Kähler, $\check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$ is abelian, and (2.17) holds.

Corollary 2.4.3. In the hypotheses of Theorem 2.4.1, if \check{D}^s is a derivation, and it is diagonalizable over \mathbb{C} , then one can assume up to isometry that $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ is a semidirect product $\check{\mathfrak{g}} = \check{\mathfrak{g}}_0 \ltimes_{\rho} \check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$, where $\check{\mathfrak{g}}_0, \check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$ are pseudo-Kähler with $\check{\mathfrak{g}}_1$ abelian, $\check{D} = \frac{h}{2}\pi_1$ and $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ takes the form (2.18).

Proof. Denote by $\check{\mathfrak{g}}^{\mathbb{C}}$ the complexification of $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$, with the scalar product obtained by complexifying the scalar product of $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$. The complexified endomorphisms $(\check{D}^s)^{\mathbb{C}} : \check{\mathfrak{g}}^{\mathbb{C}} \to \check{\mathfrak{g}}^{\mathbb{C}}$, $(\check{D}^a)^{\mathbb{C}} : \check{\mathfrak{g}}^{\mathbb{C}} \to \check{\mathfrak{g}}^{\mathbb{C}}$ are symmetric and antisymmetric, respectively. Furthermore, one gets

$$[(\check{D}^{s})^{\mathbb{C}}, (\check{D}^{a})^{\mathbb{C}}] = h(\check{D}^{s})^{\mathbb{C}} - 2((\check{D}^{s})^{\mathbb{C}})^{2}.$$
(2.19)

By hypothesis, there exists an orthonormal basis of eigenvectors of $(\check{D}^s)^{\mathbb{C}}$. Then $(\check{D}^s)^{\mathbb{C}}$ is diagonal in this basis, and $(\check{D}^a)^{\mathbb{C}}$ has zero on the diagonal. Therefore, $[(\check{D}^s)^{\mathbb{C}}, (\check{D}^a)^{\mathbb{C}}]$ has zero on the diagonal, so (2.19) implies that it vanishes, and one can apply Proposition 2.4.2.

Next, in order to study Einstein metrics, I will present some results concerning the Ricci tensor of the metric constructed in Theorem 2.4.1.

Lemma 2.4.4. The Ricci tensor of the metric on g constructed in Theorem 2.4.1 is

$$\operatorname{Ric}(v) = -2(\tau(\check{D}^s)^2 + \operatorname{Id})v, \quad v \in \operatorname{Span} \{b, \xi\}^{\perp},$$
$$\operatorname{Ric}(b) = \tau \operatorname{tr}((\check{D}^s)^2)b - (\operatorname{tr}\check{D})\xi, \qquad \operatorname{Ric}(\xi) = (2n-2)\xi - \tau(\operatorname{tr}\check{D})b.$$

where dim $\mathfrak{g} = 2n$.

Proof. Since $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ is pseudo-Kähler and nilpotent, ric is zero by [43, Lemma 6.3]. By Lemma 1.1.3, one has

$$\begin{aligned} \operatorname{ric}(v,w) &= -\frac{1}{2}\tau g(v \,\lrcorner\, db^{\flat}, w \,\lrcorner\, db^{\flat}) - \frac{1}{2}g(v \,\lrcorner\, d\eta, w \,\lrcorner\, d\eta) \\ &= -\frac{1}{2}\tau g(\check{D}^{s}(v) \,\lrcorner\, d\eta, \check{D}^{s}(w) \,\lrcorner\, d\eta) - \frac{1}{2}g(v \,\lrcorner\, d\eta, w \,\lrcorner\, d\eta) \\ &= -2\tau g(JD^{s}(v), JD^{s}(w)) - 2g(Jv, Jw) = -2\tau g(D^{s}(v), D^{s}(w)) - 2g(v, w). \end{aligned}$$

Then

$$\begin{split} \operatorname{ric}(v,b) &= \frac{1}{2}\tau g(dv^{\flat},db^{\flat}) = \frac{1}{2}\tau g(dv^{\flat},\check{D}\omega), \quad \operatorname{ric}(v,\xi) = \frac{1}{2}\tau g(dv^{\flat},d\eta) = \tau g(dv^{\flat},\omega), \\ \operatorname{ric}(b,b) &= \frac{1}{2}g(db^{\flat},db^{\flat}) = \frac{1}{2}g(\check{D}\omega,\check{D}\omega), \quad \operatorname{ric}(b,\xi) = \frac{1}{2}g(db^{\flat},d\eta) = g(\check{D}\omega,\omega), \\ \operatorname{ric}(\xi,\xi) &= \frac{1}{2}\tau g(d\eta,d\eta) = 2g(\omega,\omega). \end{split}$$

It is possible to simplify these formulae by observing that

$$\begin{split} \check{D}\omega(x,y) &= -\omega(\check{D}x,y) - \omega(x,\check{D}y) = -\check{g}(\check{D}x,Jy) - \check{g}(x,J\check{D}y) = -\check{g}(x,(J\check{D}+\check{D}^*J)y) \\ &= -\check{g}(x,(\check{D}+\check{D}^*)Jy), \end{split}$$

56 CHAPTER 2. SASAKI-EINSTEIN EXTENSIONS OF KÄHLER LIE ALGEBRAS

and hence viewing $\check{D}\omega$ as a (1, 1) tensor $(\check{D}\omega)^{\sharp} = -(\check{D}+D^*)J$. Similarly, one has $\omega^{\sharp} = J$. Then

$$g(\omega, \omega) = \frac{1}{2}g(J, J) = n - 1,$$

$$g(\omega, \check{D}\omega) = \frac{1}{2}g(J, -(\check{D} + \check{D}^*)J) = \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{tr}((\check{D} + \check{D}^*)J^2) = -\operatorname{tr}\check{D}^s = -\operatorname{tr}\check{D},$$

$$g(\check{D}\omega, \check{D}\omega) = \frac{1}{2}g((\check{D} + \check{D}^*)J, (\check{D} + \check{D}^*)J) = \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{tr}((\check{D} + \check{D}^*)^2) = 2\operatorname{tr}(\check{D}^s)^2.$$

Finally, observe that ω and $\check{D}\omega$ are d^* -closed, so (since $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ is unimodular),

$$g(dv^{\flat},\omega) = g(v^{\flat},d^*\omega) = 0, \qquad g(dv^{\flat},\check{D}\omega) = g(v^{\flat},d^*\check{D}\omega) = 0.$$

Summing up,

$$\begin{aligned} \operatorname{ric}(v,w) &= -2\tau g(\check{D}^{s}(v),\check{D}^{s}(w)) - 2g(v,w), & \operatorname{ric}(v,b) &= 0, \\ \operatorname{ric}(v,\xi) &= 0, & \operatorname{ric}(b,b) &= \operatorname{tr}((\check{D}^{s})^{2}), \\ \operatorname{ric}(b,\xi) &= -\operatorname{tr}\check{D}, & \operatorname{ric}(\xi,\xi) &= (2n-2). \end{aligned}$$

Lemma 2.4.5. With the hypothesis of Theorem 2.4.1, the metric $\tilde{g} = g + \tau e^0 \otimes e^0$ on $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$ is Einstein if and only if

$$\tau = -1, \qquad \check{D}^s = \pm \operatorname{Id}, \qquad h = \pm 2.$$

Proof. By Proposition 2.2.1, \tilde{g} is Einstein if and only if

$$\operatorname{Ric} = \tau \left(-\operatorname{tr}((D^s)^2) \operatorname{Id} + [D^s, D^a] + (\operatorname{tr} D) D^s \right), \qquad \operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ D^*) = 0, \quad v \in \mathfrak{g}.$$

Than

$$D = \begin{pmatrix} \check{D} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & h & 0 \\ 0 & -2\tau & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad D^* = \begin{pmatrix} \check{D}^* & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & h & -2 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
$$D^s = \begin{pmatrix} \check{D}^s & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & h & -1 \\ 0 & -\tau & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad D^a = \begin{pmatrix} \check{D}^a & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & -\tau & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

 So

$$[D^{s}, D^{a}] = \begin{pmatrix} h\dot{D}^{s} - 2(\dot{D}^{s})^{2} & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 2\tau & h\\ 0 & h\tau & -2\tau \end{pmatrix}.$$

Multiplying by τ each side of (2.12) and using Lemma 2.4.4, yields

$$\begin{pmatrix} -2(\check{D}^s)^2 - 2\tau \operatorname{Id} & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \operatorname{tr}((\check{D}^s)^2) & -(\operatorname{tr}\check{D})\\ 0 & -\tau \operatorname{tr}\check{D} & \tau(2n-2) \end{pmatrix} = -(\operatorname{tr}((\check{D}^s)^2) + h^2 + 2\tau) \begin{pmatrix} \operatorname{Id} & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 1 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$
$$+ \begin{pmatrix} h\check{D}^s - 2(\check{D}^s)^2 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 2\tau & h\\ 0 & h\tau & -2\tau \end{pmatrix} + (\operatorname{tr}\check{D}^s + h) \begin{pmatrix} \check{D}^s & 0 & 0\\ 0 & h & -1\\ 0 & -\tau & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

i.e.

$$(\operatorname{tr}((\check{D}^{s})^{2}) + h^{2}) \operatorname{Id} = (\operatorname{tr}\check{D}^{s} + 2h)\check{D}^{s},$$
$$2\operatorname{tr}((\check{D}^{s})^{2}) = (\operatorname{tr}\check{D}^{s})h,$$
$$\tau(2n+2) = -(\operatorname{tr}((\check{D}^{s})^{2}) + h^{2}).$$

If this system of equations holds, \check{D}^s is a multiple of the identity; setting tr $\check{D}^s = \lambda$, so that $\operatorname{tr}((\check{D}^s)^2) = \frac{\lambda^2}{2n-2}$, one obtains

$$\tau = -1, \qquad h = \frac{2\lambda}{2n-2}, \qquad \lambda = \pm(2n-2)$$

So the system holds if and only if $\check{D}^s = \pm \operatorname{Id}$ and $h = \pm 2$. This condition also implies $\operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ D^*) = 0$ because \mathfrak{g} is unimodular and $\operatorname{tr}(\operatorname{ad} v \circ D) = 0$ by [15, Chapter 1, Section 5.5], proving the equivalence in the statement.

Remark 2.4.4. As observed in Remark 2.4.1, changing the sign of h, \check{D} , e_0 and b yields an isometric metric. Therefore, in the following I will only consider the case h = 2 and $\check{D}^s = I$ for the Einstein setting.

The construction of Theorem 2.4.1 can be now specialized to the Sasaki-Einstein case as follows:

Proposition 2.4.6. Let $(\check{\mathfrak{g}}, J, \omega)$ be a pseudo-Kähler nilpotent Lie algebra and let \check{D} be a derivation such that $\check{D}^s = \operatorname{Id}$ and commuting with J. If $\mathfrak{g} = \check{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \operatorname{Span} \{b, \xi\}$ is the central extension of \mathfrak{g} characterized by $d\xi^* = 2\omega = db^*$, where $\{b^*, \xi^*\}$ is the basis dual to $\operatorname{Span} \{b, \xi\}$, with the metric $g = \check{g} - b^* \otimes b^* + \xi^* \otimes \xi^*$, then the semidirect product $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \ltimes \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$, where

$$[e_0, x] = Dx,$$
 $[e_0, b] = 2b + 2\xi,$ $[e_0, \xi] = 0$

has a Sasaki-Einstein structure $(\varphi, \eta, \xi, \tilde{g})$ given by

$$\tilde{g} = g - e^0 \otimes e^0, \qquad \varphi(w) = J(w) - g(b, w)e_0, \qquad \varphi(e_0) = -b, \quad w \in \mathfrak{g}.$$

Proof. Since $\check{D}\omega = \check{D}^s\omega = -2\omega$, applying Theorem 2.4.1 with h = 2 and $\tau = -1$ yields a Sasaki extension as in the statement, which is Einstein by Lemma 2.4.5.

Example 2.4.7. Let $\check{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathbb{R}^{2n-2}$, with

$$Je_1 = e_2, \ldots, Je_{2n-3} = e_{2n-2}, \qquad \omega = \varepsilon_1 e^{12} + \cdots + \varepsilon_{n-1} e^{2n-3,2n-2}, \quad \varepsilon_i = \pm 1$$

and set D = Id. Furthermore, set

$$d\xi^* = db^* = 2\omega,$$
 ad $e_0 = 2b^* \otimes (b+\xi) + \sum e^i \otimes e_i.$

The extension $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ has a basis $\{e_0, e_1, \ldots, e_{2n}\}$ such that

$$de^{0} = 0,$$

$$de^{i} = e^{i,0}, \quad i = 1, \dots, 2n - 2,$$

$$de^{2n} = de^{2n-1} = 2\varepsilon_{1}e^{12} + \dots + 2\varepsilon_{n-1}e^{2n-3,2n-2} + 2e^{2n-1,0}$$

and the Einstein-Sasaki metric is

m 1

$$g = \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} \varepsilon_i (e^{2i-1} \otimes e^{2i-1} + e^{2i} \otimes e^{2i}) - e^{2n-1} \otimes e^{2n-1} + e^{2n} \otimes e^{2n} - e^0 \otimes e^0.$$

The quotient by $\xi = e_{2n}$ yields the Kähler Lie algebra

$$de^{0} = 0,$$

$$de^{i} = e^{i,0}, \quad i = 1, \dots, 2n - 2,$$

$$de^{2n-1} = 2\varepsilon_{1}e^{12} + \dots + 2\varepsilon_{n-1}e^{2n-3,2n-2} + 2e^{2n-1,0},$$

with the pseudo-Kähler-Einstein metric

$$g = \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} \varepsilon_i (e^{2i-1} \otimes e^{2i-1} + e^{2i} \otimes e^{2i}) - e^{2n-1} \otimes e^{2n-1} - e^0 \otimes e^0.$$

When the ε_i are equal to -1, this is the negative definite symmetric metric on the Iwasawa subgroup of SU(1, n + 2).

Proposition 2.4.6 has a Kähler analogue:

Corollary 2.4.8. Let $(\check{\mathfrak{g}}, J, \omega)$ be a pseudo-Kähler nilpotent Lie algebra with nonzero metric Nikolayevsky derivation, and let \check{D} be a derivation such that $\check{D}^s = \operatorname{Id}$. If $\mathfrak{g} = \check{\mathfrak{g}} \oplus \operatorname{Span} \{b\}$ is the central extension of \mathfrak{g} characterized by $db^* = 2\omega$, where $\{b^*\}$ is the basis dual to $\operatorname{Span} \{b\}$, with the metric $g = \check{g} - b^* \otimes b^*$, then the semidirect product $\bar{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \ltimes \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}$, where

$$[e_0, x] = \check{D}x, \qquad [e_0, b] = 2b$$

has a pseudo-Kähler-Einstein structure $(\bar{g}, \bar{J}, \bar{\omega})$ given by

$$\overline{g} = g - e^0 \otimes e^0, \qquad \overline{J}(w) = J(w) - g(b, w)e_0, \qquad \overline{J}(e_0) = -b, \quad w \in \mathfrak{g},$$

with $\overline{\text{ric}} = (2n+2)\overline{g}$, with 2n the dimension of $\overline{\mathfrak{g}}$.

Proof. Take the Lie algebra constructed in Proposition 2.4.6 and take the quotient by ξ . Then by Proposition 1.4.3 it is Kähler-Einstein with $\overline{\text{ric}} = (2n+2)\bar{\mathfrak{g}}$.

Remark 2.4.5. If the Lie algebra \check{g} is not abelian, then Corollary 2.4.8 produces pseudo-Kähler-Einstein rank-one extension which are not pseudo-Iwasawa, unlike the method presented in [69], where one constructs pseudo-Kähler-Einstein rank-one extensions of pseudo-Iwasawa-type.

Indeed, the derivation $\tilde{D} = \operatorname{ad} e_0$ of Corollary 2.4.8 is self-adjoint with respect to the metric if and only if $\tilde{D}^s = \frac{1}{2}(D + D^*)$ is a derivation, but since $\tilde{D}^s = \operatorname{Id}$, this happens only if the identity is a derivation, i.e. if $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ is an abelian Lie algebra.


Figure 2.2: Diagram of extensions of a pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$. The arrows labeled " $\oplus b$ " or " $\oplus \xi$ " denote central extensions by Span $\{b\}$ and Span $\{\xi\}$ respectively, and $\mathfrak{g}^{\circlearrowright}$ denotes the S^1 -bundle defined by ξ together with the appropriate Sasaki structure.

Remark 2.4.6. The pseudo-Kähler-Einstein quotient constructed in Example 2.4.7 is precisely the family of [69, Example 7.6], and since \check{g} is abelian, this is consistent with the previous Remark 2.4.5.

In light of the preceding results, the arrows in the diagram of Figure 2.1 can be reversed as in figure 2.2.

The main theorem in the Einstein setting is the following

Theorem 2.4.9. If $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \text{Span} \{e_0\}$ is a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebra, the $\mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$ -Nikolayevsky derivation of its Kähler reduction is nonzero.

Conversely, if $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ is a pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra with nonzero $\mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$ -Nikolayevsky derivation, it extends to a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebra $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \text{Span} \{e_0\}$, uniquely determined up to equivalence.

Proof. If $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \text{Span} \{e_0\}$ is a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebra, Theorem 2.4.1 asserts that $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ can be realized as an extension of its Kähler reduction $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$. By Proposition 2.4.6, \check{D} is a derivation commuting with J such that $\check{D}^s = \text{Id}$. This implies that \check{D} is an element of

$$\mathfrak{co}(2p,2q) \cap \mathfrak{gl}(p+q,\mathbb{C}) = \mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$$

with nonzero trace; if such a \check{D} exists, the $\mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$ -Nikolayevsky derivation is nonzero.

Now assume \check{g} is pseudo-Kähler and $\mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$ -Nikolayevsky derivation is nonzero. By rescaling, one obtains a derivation \check{D} whose symmetric part is the identity; this yields a Sasaki-Einstein extension by Proposition 2.4.6.

To prove uniqueness, fix two derivations \check{D} , \check{D}' commuting with J, $\check{D}^s = \mathrm{Id} = (\check{D}')^s$. The Lie algebras $\check{\mathfrak{g}} \rtimes_{\check{D}} \mathrm{Span} \{e_0\}$ and $\check{\mathfrak{g}} \rtimes_{\check{D}'} \mathrm{Span} \{e_0\}$ have a natural $\mathrm{U}(p,q)$ -structure. By Lemma 2.2.6, they are equivalent.

One can view $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ as a central extension $(\check{\mathfrak{g}} \rtimes_{\check{D}} \operatorname{Span} \{e_0\}) \oplus \operatorname{Span} \{b, \xi\}$, where db^* and $d\xi^*$ are determined by the $\operatorname{U}(p,q)$ -invariant form ω . Therefore, $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ and its counterpart obtained using \check{D}' are equivalent.

2.5 Classification results and examples

In this final section, I will present classification results for \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki Lie algebras whose Kähler reduction is abelian and Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebras, both up to dimension 7 and give some examples in dimension 9. I begin by noting that Proposition 2.4.2 of the previous section classifies \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki structures that reduce to an abelian Kähler Lie algebra, as positive-definiteness of the metric implies that \check{D}^s is automatically a diagonalizable derivation in this case.

Theorem 2.5.1. Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ be a Lie algebra of dimension 5 with a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki structure. Then, up to isometry and \mathcal{D} -homothety, $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is one of

$$\begin{array}{c} (0,0,0,-2e^{12}-2\tau e^{35},0),\\ (0,0,2e^{35},-2e^{12}-2\tau e^{35},0),\\ (e^{15},e^{25},2\tau e^{12}+2e^{35},-2e^{12}-2\tau e^{35},0), \end{array}$$

and the Sasaki structure is given by

$$\tilde{g} = \pm (e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2) + \tau e^3 \otimes e^3 + e^4 \otimes e^4 + \tau e^5 \otimes e^5, \qquad \xi = e_4, \qquad \Phi = -e^{12} - \tau e^{35}.$$

Proof. The Kähler reduction $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ is a nilpotent Lie algebra of dimension two, hence abelian. Assume first that $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ has positive-definite signature. In some basis $\{e_1, e_2\}$, one can write

$$\check{g} = e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2, \quad \omega = -e^{12}, \quad J = e^1 \otimes e_2 - e^2 \otimes e_1.$$

Derivations that commute with J lie in Span $\{I, J\}$. In particular, \check{D}^s commutes with \check{D}^a , so Proposition 2.4.2 implies that up to isometry one can assume $\check{D} = 0$ or $\check{D} = \frac{\hbar}{2}I$.

Up to \mathcal{D} -homothety, it is possible to assume that either h = 0 or h = 2.

For h = 0, (2.18) gives

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = (0, 0, 0, -2e^{12} - 2\tau e^{35}, 0);$$

for h = 2, either $\check{D} = 0$ and

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = (0, 0, 2e^{35}, -2e^{12} - 2\tau e^{35}, 0)$$

or $\check{D} = I$ and

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = (e^{15}, e^{25}, 2\tau e^{12} + 2e^{35}, -2e^{12} - 2\tau e^{35}, 0).$$

In either case, the metric is

$$\tilde{g} = e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2 + \tau e^3 \otimes e^3 + e^4 \otimes e^4 + \tau e^5 \otimes e^5.$$

Taking into consideration the negative-definite metric on $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ has the effect of adding the \pm signs, as in Remark 2.4.3.

2.5. CLASSIFICATION RESULTS AND EXAMPLES

Notice that the third Lie algebra appearing in Theorem 2.5.1 is Example 1.1.7.

I proceed to give a list of the 7-dimensional Lie algebras with a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki structure that reduces to an abelian pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ up to isometry and \mathcal{D} -homothety. This list is given in Table 2.1, where I write the diagonal metric \tilde{g} as a line vector with respect to the basis $\{e^1, \ldots, e^7\}$, using the convention that $[1]_n$ is a vector of n elements, each equal to 1. For example $[1]_4 = (1, 1, 1, 1)$ and $(\pm [1]_4, \tau, \pm 1, \tau)$ represents the metric

$$\tilde{g} = \pm (e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2 + e^3 \otimes e^3 + e^4 \otimes e^4) + \tau e^5 \otimes e^5 + e^6 \otimes e^6 + \tau e^7 \otimes e^7.$$

n.	ĝ	Metric \tilde{g}
1.	$0, 0, 0, 0, 0, -2e^{12} - 2e^{34} - 2\tau e^{57}, 0$	$(\pm[1]_4,\tau,+1,\tau)$
2.	$0, 0, 0, 0, 2e^{57}, -2e^{12} - 2e^{34} - 2\tau e^{57}, 0$	$(\pm[1]_4,\tau,+1,\tau)$
3.	$0, 0, e^{37}, e^{47}, 2\tau e^{34} + 2e^{57}, -2e^{12} - 2e^{34} - 2\tau e^{57}, 0$	$(\pm[1]_4,\tau,+1,\tau)$
4.	$e^{17}, e^{27}, e^{37}, e^{47}, 2\tau e^{12} + 2\tau e^{34} + 2e^{57}, -2e^{12} - 2e^{34} - 2\tau e^{57}, 0$	$(\pm[1]_4,\tau,+1,\tau)$
5.	$0, 0, 0, 0, 0, -2e^{12} + 2e^{34} - 2\tau e^{57}, 0$	$(\pm [1]_2, \mp [1]_2, \tau, +1, \tau)$
6.	$0, 0, 0, 0, 2e^{57}, -2e^{12} + 2e^{34} - 2\tau e^{57}, 0$	$(\pm [1]_2, \mp [1]_2, \tau, +1, \tau)$
7.	$0, 0, e^{37}, e^{47}, -2\tau e^{34} + 2e^{57}, -2e^{12} + 2e^{34} - 2\tau e^{57}, 0$	$(\pm [1]_2, \mp [1]_2, \tau, +1, \tau)$
8.	$e^{17}, e^{27}, e^{37}, e^{47}, 2\tau e^{12} - 2\tau e^{34} + 2e^{57}, -2e^{12} + 2e^{34} - 2\tau e^{57}, 0$	$(\pm [1]_2, \mp [1]_2, \tau, +1, \tau)$
9.	$ \begin{array}{l} \frac{1}{2}e^{17}+2\lambda e^{27}-\frac{1}{2}e^{37}-\lambda e^{47},-2\lambda e^{17}+\frac{1}{2}e^{27}+\lambda e^{37}-\frac{1}{2}e^{47},\\ \frac{1}{2}e^{17}+\lambda e^{27}-\frac{1}{2}e^{37},-\lambda e^{17}+\frac{1}{2}e^{27}-\frac{1}{2}e^{47},\\ \tau e^{12}-\tau e^{14}+\tau e^{23}+\tau e^{34},-2e^{12}+2e^{34}-2\tau e^{57},0 \end{array} $	$(\pm [1]_2, \mp [1]_2, \tau, +1, \tau)$
10.	$ \begin{array}{l} \frac{1}{2}e^{17}+2\lambda e^{27}-\frac{3}{2}e^{37}-\lambda e^{47},-2\lambda e^{17}+\frac{1}{2}e^{27}+\lambda e^{37}-\frac{3}{2}e^{47},\\ -\frac{1}{2}e^{17}+\lambda e^{27}-\frac{1}{2}e^{37},-\lambda e^{17}-\frac{1}{2}e^{27}-\frac{1}{2}e^{47},\\ \tau e^{12}-\tau e^{14}+\tau e^{23}+\tau e^{34}+2e^{57},-2e^{12}+2e^{34}-2\tau e^{57},0 \end{array} $	$(\pm [1]_2, \mp [1]_2, \tau, +1, \tau)$
11.	$ \begin{array}{l} \frac{3}{2}e^{17}+2\lambda e^{27}+\frac{1}{2}e^{37}-\lambda e^{47},-2\lambda e^{17}+\frac{3}{2}e^{27}+\lambda e^{37}+\frac{1}{2}e^{47},\\ \frac{3}{2}e^{17}+\lambda e^{27}+\frac{1}{2}e^{37},-\lambda e^{17}+\frac{3}{2}e^{27}+\frac{1}{2}e^{47},\\ 3\tau e^{12}-\tau e^{14}+\tau e^{23}-\tau e^{34}+2e^{57},-2e^{12}+2e^{34}-2\tau e^{57},0 \end{array} $	$(\pm [1]_2, \mp [1]_2, \tau, +1, \tau)$

Table 2.1: 7-dimensional Lie algebras with a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki structure that reduces to an abelian pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ up to isometry and \mathcal{D} -homothety

Theorem 2.5.2. Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ be a Lie algebra of dimension 7 with a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki structure that reduces to an abelian pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$. Then, up to isometry and \mathcal{D} homothety, the metric Lie algebra ($\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}, \tilde{g}$) is one of the Lie algebras appearing in Table 2.1 and the Sasaki structure is given by

 $\xi = (e^6)^{\flat} = e_6, \qquad \eta = e^6, \qquad 2\Phi = d\eta = de^6$

with respect to the basis $\{e^1, \ldots, e^7\}$ of Table 2.1.

Proof. I will first consider the case where $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ is positive definite, applying Corollary 2.4.3 and proceeding as in the proof of Theorem 2.5.1.

If h = 0, one gets

$$(0, 0, 0, 0, 0, -2e^{12} - 2e^{34} - 2\tau e^{57}, 0);$$

for h = 2, there are the three possibilities $\check{D} = 0$, $\check{D} = e^3 \otimes e_3 + e^4 \otimes e_4$, $\check{D} = I$, corresponding to

$$\begin{array}{c} (0,0,0,0,2e^{57},-2e^{12}-2e^{34}-2\tau e^{57},0),\\ (0,0,e^{37},e^{47},2\tau e^{34}+2e^{57},-2e^{12}-2e^{34}-2\tau e^{57},0),\\ (e^{17},e^{27},e^{37},e^{47},2\tau e^{12}+2\tau e^{34}+2e^{57},-2e^{12}-2e^{34}-2\tau e^{57},0). \end{array}$$

The negative definite case gives rise to the same Lie algebras, with the restriction of the metric to $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ of opposite sign.

In the neutral case, one can assume

$$\check{g} = e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2 - e^3 \otimes e^3 - e^4 \otimes e^4, \quad \omega = -e^{12} + e^{34}, \quad J = e^1 \otimes e_2 - e^2 \otimes e_1 + e^3 \otimes e_4 - e^4 \otimes e_3.$$

If \check{D}^s is diagonalizable, Corollary 2.4.3 applies and computations as above yield

$$\begin{array}{c} (0,0,0,0,0,-2e^{12}+2e^{34}-2\tau e^{57},0),\\ (0,0,0,0,2e^{57},-2e^{12}+2e^{34}-2\tau e^{57},0),\\ (0,0,e^{37},e^{47},-2\tau e^{34}+2e^{57},-2e^{12}+2e^{34}-2\tau e^{57},0),\\ (e^{17},e^{27},e^{37},e^{47},2\tau e^{12}-2\tau e^{34}+2e^{57},-2e^{12}+2e^{34}-2\tau e^{57},0). \end{array}$$

If \check{D}^s is not diagonalizable, one can exploit the U(1, 1) symmetry preserving the pseudo-Kähler structure of $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$. Indeed, a symmetric derivation commuting with J is effectively an element of $i\mathfrak{u}(1,1)$, with U(1,1) acting on it by the adjoint action. Write $\check{D}^s = tI + \check{D}^s_0$, where \check{D}^s_0 is traceless. Then \check{D}^s_0 can be viewed as an element of $i\mathfrak{su}(1,1)$. Now SU(1,1) is isomorphic to SL(2, \mathbb{R}) via the Cayley isomorphism

$$\operatorname{SL}(2,\mathbb{R}) \ni g \mapsto CgC^{-1} \in \operatorname{SU}(1,1),$$

$$(2.20)$$

where $C = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -i \\ 1 & i \end{pmatrix}$. The action of $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ on its Lie algebra is conjugation, so any nondiagonalizable element of $\mathfrak{sl}(2, \mathbb{R})$ is in the $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ -orbit of $\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$. Reading this in $\mathfrak{su}(1, 1)$ via (2.20) and multiplying by -i, one sees that \check{D}_0^s corresponds to the complex matrix $\begin{pmatrix} 1/2 & -1/2 \\ 1/2 & -1/2 \end{pmatrix}$; writing it as a real matrix, it reads

$$\check{D}^{s} = \begin{pmatrix} (t + \frac{1}{2})I & -\frac{1}{2}I \\ \frac{1}{2}I & (t - \frac{1}{2})I \end{pmatrix}.$$

A derivation \check{D} that satisfies [D, J] = 0 and is not diagonalizable takes the form

$$\check{D} = \begin{pmatrix} x & \lambda_2 & \lambda_5 - 1 & -\lambda_6 \\ -\lambda_2 & x & \lambda_6 & \lambda_5 - 1 \\ \lambda_5 & \lambda_6 & x - 1 & \lambda_8 \\ -\lambda_6 & \lambda_5 & -\lambda_8 & x - 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Now, thanks to Proposition 1.1.5, one can consider any

$$\check{D}' = \begin{pmatrix} y & \mu_2 & \mu_5 - 1 & -\mu_6 \\ -\mu_2 & y & \mu_6 & \mu_5 - 1 \\ \mu_5 & \mu_6 & y - 1 & \mu_8 \\ -\mu_6 & \mu_5 & -\mu_8 & y - 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

such that $[\check{D}',\check{D}] = 0$ and $\check{D}'^s = \check{D}^s$. This yields y = x, $\mu_5 = \lambda_5$, $\mu_6 = \lambda_6$ and $\mu_2 - \mu_8 = \lambda_2 - \lambda_8$, hence one can consider \check{D} to be

$$\check{D} = \begin{pmatrix} x & \lambda_2 & \lambda_5 - 1 & -\lambda_6 \\ -\lambda_2 & x & \lambda_6 & \lambda_5 - 1 \\ \lambda_5 & \lambda_6 & x - 1 & 0 \\ -\lambda_6 & \lambda_5 & 0 & x - 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Again I distinguish two cases depending on h.

If h = 0 then equation $[\check{D}^s, \check{D}^a] = h \check{D}^s - 2(\check{D}^s)^2$ yields

$$\check{D} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{2} & 2\lambda & -\frac{1}{2} & -\lambda \\ -2\lambda & \frac{1}{2} & \lambda & -\frac{1}{2} \\ \frac{1}{2} & \lambda & -\frac{1}{2} & 0 \\ -\lambda & \frac{1}{2} & 0 & -\frac{1}{2} \end{pmatrix}.$$

Hence $d\xi^{\flat} = -2e^{12} + 2e^{34}$, $db^{\flat} = \tau e^{12} - \tau e^{14} + \tau e^{23} + \tau e^{34}$, and the central Lie algebra extension is

$$\mathfrak{g} = (0, 0, 0, 0, \tau e^{12} - \tau e^{14} + \tau e^{23} + \tau e^{34}, -2e^{12} + 2e^{34}),$$

with metric

$$g = e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2 - e^3 \otimes e^3 - e^4 \otimes e^4 + \tau b^{\flat} \otimes b^{\flat} + \xi^{\flat} \otimes \xi^{\flat}.$$
(2.21)

The Sasaki extension $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes \text{Span} \{e_0\}$ is than determined by

$$d\xi^{\flat} = -2e^{12} + 2e^{34}, \qquad db^{\flat} = \tau e^{12} - \tau e^{14} + \tau e^{23} + \tau e^{34}$$
$$[e_0, x] = \check{D}x, \qquad [e_0, \xi] = 0, \qquad [e_0, b] = -2\tau\xi;$$

and the Lie algebra is

$$\begin{split} \tilde{\mathfrak{g}} &= (\frac{1}{2}e^{17} + 2\lambda e^{27} - \frac{1}{2}e^{37} - \lambda e^{47}, -2\lambda e^{17} + \frac{1}{2}e^{27} + \lambda e^{37} - \frac{1}{2}e^{47}, \frac{1}{2}e^{17} + \lambda e^{27} - \frac{1}{2}e^{37}, \\ &-\lambda e^{17} + \frac{1}{2}e^{27} - \frac{1}{2}e^{47}, \tau e^{12} - \tau e^{14} + \tau e^{23} + \tau e^{34}, -2e^{12} + 2e^{34} - 2\tau e^{57}, 0). \end{split}$$

If h = 2 then equation $[\check{D}^s, \check{D}^a] = h\check{D}^s - 2(\check{D}^s)^2$ yields two distinct solutions for \check{D} :

$$\check{D}_1 = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{2} & 2\lambda & -\frac{3}{2} & -\lambda \\ -2\lambda & \frac{1}{2} & \lambda & -\frac{3}{2} \\ -\frac{1}{2} & \lambda & -\frac{1}{2} & 0 \\ -\lambda & -\frac{1}{2} & 0 & -\frac{1}{2} \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{or} \quad \check{D}_2 = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{3}{2} & 2\lambda & \frac{1}{2} & -\lambda \\ -2\lambda & \frac{3}{2} & \lambda & \frac{1}{2} \\ \frac{3}{2} & \lambda & \frac{1}{2} & 0 \\ -\lambda & \frac{3}{2} & 0 & \frac{1}{2} \end{pmatrix}.$$

 \check{D}_1 yields $db^\flat = \tau e^{12} - \tau e^{14} + \tau e^{23} + \tau e^{34},$ hence

$$\mathfrak{g} = (0, 0, 0, 0, \tau e^{12} - \tau e^{14} + \tau e^{23} + \tau e^{34}, -2e^{12} + 2e^{34});$$

while for \check{D}_2 one gets $db^{\flat} = 3\tau e^{12} - \tau e^{14} + \tau e^{23} - \tau e^{34}$ and

$$\mathfrak{g} = (0, 0, 0, 0, 3\tau e^{12} - \tau e^{14} + \tau e^{23} - \tau e^{34}, -2e^{12} + 2e^{34}).$$

In both cases, the metric is given by (2.21). The resulting Lie algebras $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ correspond to n. 10 and n. 11 in Table 2.1.

I begin the classification in the Einstein case with a simple corollary of Theorem 2.4.9. In the case that \check{g} is abelian, one obtains:

Corollary 2.5.3. Every *z*-standard Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebra such that the Kähler reduction is an abelian Lie algebra is equivalent to one of those constructed in Example 2.4.7.

Proof. If $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$ is an abelian Lie algebra, one can assume $\check{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathbb{R}^{2n-2}$, with

 $Je_1 = e_2, \ldots, Je_{2n-3} = e_{2n-2}, \qquad \omega = \varepsilon_1 e^{12} + \cdots + \varepsilon_{n-1} e^{2n-3,2n-2}, \quad \varepsilon_i = \pm 1;$

the $\mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$ -Nikolayevsky derivation is Id, so by Theorem 2.4.9 the extension is equivalent to one of those constructed in Example 2.4.7.

In dimension 3, \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebras take the form $\mathbb{R}^2 \rtimes \text{Span} \{e_3\}$, with ad e_3 acting on \mathbb{R}^2 as the identity. In dimension 5, \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebras determine a reduction of dimension 2, which is abelian. Therefore, these metrics have the form given in Example 2.4.7, thus proving:

Proposition 2.5.4. Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ be a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebra of dimension ≤ 5 . Then $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is equivalent to one of

$$\begin{array}{ll} (2e^{13}, 2e^{13}, 0), & \tilde{g} = -e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2 - e^3 \otimes e^3, \\ (e^{15}, e^{25}, 2e^{12} + 2e^{35}, 2e^{12} + 2e^{35}, 0), & \tilde{g} = e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2 - e^3 \otimes e^3 + e^4 \otimes e^4 - e^5 \otimes e^5, \\ (e^{15}, e^{25}, -2e^{12} + 2e^{35}, -2e^{12} + 2e^{35}, 0), & \tilde{g} = -e^1 \otimes e^1 - e^2 \otimes e^2 - e^3 \otimes e^3 + e^4 \otimes e^4 - e^5 \otimes e^5. \end{array}$$

Note that the 5-dimensional solvable Lie algebras appearing in Proposition 2.5.4 are isomorphic; up to a sign, the metric of signature (1, 4) is isometric to Example 1.1.7, which will appear again in the next chapter (Example 3.4.6).

In dimension 7, one can classify \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebras by using the classification of four-dimensional Lie algebras with a pseudo-Kähler metric in [68]:

Theorem 2.5.5. Let $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ be a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki-Einstein Lie algebra of dimension 7. Then $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is equivalent to one of the following:

1. $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is the solvable Lie algebra

$$(e^{17}, e^{27}, e^{37}, e^{47}, 2\varepsilon_1 e^{12} + 2\varepsilon_2 e^{34} + 2e^{57}, 2\varepsilon_1 e^{12} + 2\varepsilon_2 e^{34} + 2e^{57}, 0)$$

with metric

$$\tilde{g} = \varepsilon_1(e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2) + \varepsilon_2(e^3 \otimes e^3 + e^4 \otimes e^4) + \gamma, \quad \varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2 \in \{+1, -1\};$$

2. $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is the solvable Lie algebra

$$\left(\frac{2}{3}e^{17}, \frac{2}{3}e^{27}, \frac{a}{3}e^{27} + \frac{4}{3}e^{37} + e^{12}, -\frac{a}{3}e^{17} + \frac{4}{3}e^{47}, \\ 2(e^{13} + e^{24} + ae^{12} + e^{57}), 2(e^{13} + e^{24} + ae^{12} + e^{57}), 0 \right)$$

with metric

$$\tilde{g} = -a(e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2) + e^1 \odot e^4 - e^2 \odot e^3 + \gamma, \quad a \in \mathbb{R};$$

3. $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ is the solvable Lie algebra

$$\left(\frac{2}{3}e^{17}, \frac{2}{3}e^{27}, \frac{b}{3}e^{17} + \frac{4}{3}e^{37} + e^{12}, \frac{b}{3}e^{27} + \frac{4}{3}e^{47}, \\ 2a(e^{13} + e^{24}) + 2(e^{14} - e^{23} + be^{12} + e^{57}), 2a(e^{13} + e^{24}) + 2(e^{14} - e^{23} + be^{12} + e^{57}), 0 \right)$$

with metric

$$\tilde{g} = -b(e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2) + a(e^1 \odot e^4 - e^2 \odot e^3) - e^1 \odot e^3 - e^2 \odot e^4 + \gamma, \quad a, b \in \mathbb{R}$$

where I have set $\gamma = -e^5 \otimes e^5 + e^6 \otimes e^6 - e^7 \otimes e^7$.

Proof. By Theorem 2.4.1, every \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki Lie algebra can be obtained by extending a four-dimensional pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra $\check{\mathfrak{g}}$. By the classification of [68], there are the following possibilities:

1. \check{g} is abelian; one can assume that the metric is either positive-definite or neutral. Then one obtains the Lie algebras of Example 2.4.7, i.e.

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = (e^{17}, e^{27}, e^{37}, e^{47}, 2\varepsilon_1 e^{12} + 2\varepsilon_2 e^{34} + 2e^{57}, 2\varepsilon_1 e^{12} + 2\varepsilon_2 e^{34} + 2e^{57}, 0)$$

with metric

$$\tilde{g} = \varepsilon_1(e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2) + \varepsilon_2(e^3 \otimes e^3 + e^4 \otimes e^4) - e^5 \otimes e^5 + e^6 \otimes e^6 - e^7 \otimes e^7,$$

where $\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2 = \pm 1$.

2. $\check{\mathfrak{g}} = (0, 0, e^{12}, 0)$, with $Je_1 = e_2, Je_3 = e_4$, and $\omega = e^{13} + e^{24} + ae^{12}$ for $a \in \mathbb{R}$. Then

$$\check{g} = -a(e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2) + e^1 \odot e^4 - e^2 \odot e^3.$$

The generic \check{D} satisfying the hypothesis of Proposition 2.4.6 is

$$\check{D} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{2}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \frac{2}{3} & 0 & 0\\ \lambda & \frac{a}{3} & \frac{4}{3} & 0\\ -\frac{a}{3} & \lambda & 0 & \frac{4}{3} \end{pmatrix}.$$

By Theorem 2.4.9, one can assume $\lambda = 0$. Therefore, the extension is

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \left(\frac{2}{3}e^{17}, \frac{2}{3}e^{27}, \frac{a}{3}e^{27} + \frac{4}{3}e^{37} + e^{12}, -\frac{a}{3}e^{17} + \frac{4}{3}e^{47}, \\ 2e^{13} + 2e^{24} + 2ae^{12} + 2e^{57}, 2e^{13} + 2e^{24} + 2ae^{12} + 2e^{57}, 0\right)$$

with the metric

$$\tilde{g} = \check{g} - e^5 \otimes e^5 + e^6 \otimes e^6 - e^7 \otimes e^7$$

3. $\check{\mathfrak{g}} = (0, 0, e^{12}, 0)$ with $Je_1 = e_2, Je_3 = e_4$, and $\omega = a(e^{13} + e^{24}) + e^{14} - e^{23} + be^{12}$ for $a, b \in \mathbb{R}$. Then

$$\check{g} = -b(e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2) + a(e^1 \odot e^4 - e^2 \odot e^3) - e^1 \odot e^3 - e^2 \odot e^4.$$

The generic \check{D} satisfying the hypothesis of Proposition 2.4.6 is

$$\check{D} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{2}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \frac{2}{3} & 0 & 0\\ a\lambda + \frac{b}{3} & -\lambda & \frac{4}{3} & 0\\ \lambda & a\lambda + \frac{b}{3} & 0 & \frac{4}{3} \end{pmatrix}.$$

Again, one may assume $\lambda = 0$ and obtain

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \left(\frac{2}{3}e^{17}, \frac{2}{3}e^{27}, \frac{b}{3}e^{17} + \frac{4}{3}e^{37} + e^{12}, \frac{b}{3}e^{27} + \frac{4}{3}e^{47}, 2a(e^{13} + e^{24}) + 2e^{14} - 2e^{23} + 2be^{12} + 2e^{57}, 2a(e^{13} + e^{24}) + 2e^{14} - 2e^{23} + 2be^{12} + 2e^{57}, 0\right)$$

with the metric

$$\tilde{g} = \check{g} - e^5 \otimes e^5 + e^6 \otimes e^6 - e^7 \otimes e^7.$$

I conclude the chapter by presenting some examples of pseudo-Kähler Lie algebras in dimension 6, which are candidates to extend to a 9-dimensional \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki Einstein Lie algebra.

Example 2.5.6. Consider the 6-dimensional Lie algebra $\mathfrak{g} = (0, 0, 0, e^{12}, e^{13}, e^{14} - e^{23})$, denoted by \mathfrak{h}_{11} in [34]; by [70, 21], it admits a one-parameter family of complex structures. By the work of [34], it is known that it has a four-dimensional space of compatible pseudo-Kähler metrics.

Instead of fixing the complex structure, I use the explicit form of the two families of pseudo-Kähler structures given in [73].

The first one is $\omega_1 = e^{16} - \lambda e^{25} - (\lambda - 1)e^{34}$, which has as compatible canonical complex structure

$$J_1(e_2) = (1+b)ae_1, \quad J_1(e_4) = ae_3, \quad J_1(e_6) = \frac{(1+b)a}{b}e_5$$

and metric $g_1 = \omega_1 J_1$; while the second one is $\omega_2 = e^{16} + e^{24} - \frac{1}{2}(e^{25} - e^{34})$ which has as canonical complex structure compatible

$$J_2(e_2) = -ae_1, \quad J_2(e_3) = \frac{3}{2a}e_4 + \frac{3}{a}e_5, \quad J_2(e_4) = -\frac{2}{3}ae_3 - \frac{1}{a}e_6, \quad J_2(e_6) = -2ae_5$$

and metric $g_2 = \omega_2 J_2$.

In the first case, imposing $[D, J_1] = 0$ gives

$$D = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{\mu_1}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{\mu_1}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \frac{\mu_2}{b} & -a^2 \frac{\mu_3}{b} (b+1) & \frac{2\mu_1}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \frac{\mu_3}{b} & \mu_2 + \frac{\mu_2}{b} & 0 & \frac{2\mu_1}{3} & 0 & 0 \\ \frac{\mu_4}{b} & -a^2 \frac{\mu_5}{b} (b+1)^2 & \mu_2 + \frac{\mu_2}{b} & -a^2 \frac{\mu_3}{b} (b+1) & \mu_1 & 0 \\ \mu_5 & \mu_4 & \mu_3 & \mu_2 & 0 & \mu_1 \end{pmatrix}$$

and imposing $D^s = \text{Id}$ gives $\mu_1 = \frac{3}{2}$ and $\mu_i = 0$ for i = 2, ..., 5, that is

$$D = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{1}{2} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{3}{2} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & \frac{3}{2} \end{pmatrix}.$$

On the other hand, $[D, J_2] = 0$ gives

$$D = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{\mu_1}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{\mu_1}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 2\mu_2 & -\frac{2}{3}(2a^2\mu_3 + \mu_1) & \frac{2\mu_1}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 2\mu_3 + \frac{\mu_1}{a^2} & 3\mu_2 & 0 & \frac{2\mu_1}{3} & 0 & 0 \\ 2(\mu_4 + 2\mu_3 + \frac{\mu_1}{a^2}) & -2(a^2\mu_5 + 3\mu_2) & 3\mu_2 & -\frac{2}{3}(2a^2\mu_3 + \mu_1) & \mu_1 & 0 \\ \mu_5 & \mu_4 & \mu_3 & \mu_2 & 0 & \mu_1 \end{pmatrix}$$

but imposing $D^s = \text{Id does not yield any solution for the } \mu_i$.

Example 2.5.7. The following example shows a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki-Einstein $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ obtained by extending a 6-dimensional pseudo-Kähler Lie algebra with a derivation \check{D} which is not a multiple of the $\mathfrak{cu}(p,q)$ -Nikolayevsky derivation. Consider the Lie algebra $\check{\mathfrak{g}} =$ $(0,0,e^{12},0,0,0)$ with symplectic form $\omega = e^{13} + e^{24} + e^{56}$ and complex structure $J(e_1) =$ $e_2, J(e_3) = e_4$ and $J(e_5) = e_6$. Then

$$\check{D} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{2}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \frac{2}{3} & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0\\ \mu & 0 & \frac{4}{3} & 0 & \lambda & -\nu\\ 0 & \mu & 0 & \frac{4}{3} & \nu & \lambda\\ \nu & -\lambda & 0 & 0 & 1 & -\rho\\ \lambda & \nu & 0 & 0 & \rho & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

satisfies the hypothesis of Proposition 2.4.6, and therefore determines a \mathfrak{z} -standard Sasaki-Einstein $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}}$ Lie algebra of dimension 9. The derivation \check{D} is not diagonalizable over \mathbb{R} , but has eigenvalues $(\frac{2}{3}, \frac{2}{3}, 1 - i\rho, 1 + i\rho, \frac{4}{3}, \frac{4}{3})$; therefore, \check{D} is only a multiple of the $\mathfrak{cu}(p, q)$ -Nikolayevsky derivation when ρ is zero. Note, however, that all the resulting extensions are isometric by Theorem 2.4.9.

Chapter 3

Embeddings with Killing spinors

In this chapter, I will prove an embedding result in the more general, non-invariant setting of pseudo-Riemannian spin manifolds admitting a Killing spinor. This result generalizes the known cases obtained in [1] and [6] as the one presented here holds in general signature and for $\lambda \neq 0$, although I require the extended metric to be Einstein.

The proof will be approached as follows: first, assuming (M, g) is a hypersurface of signature (r, s), with r + s = n, embedded in a pseudo-Riemannian manifold (Z, h)endowed with a Killing spinor, I will give a characterization of the geometry of (M, g), which will depend on the signature of (Z, h). The structure that arises will be called *weakly harmful*. Next, I will prove that a weakly harmful real analytic hypersurface that satisfies another technical condition embeds isometrically in an Einstein pseudo-Riemannian manifold one dimension higher and endowed with a Killing spinor. In the first section, I will recall and adapt to the indefinite setting some classical results obtained by Koiso in [56]. Subsequently, I will show how the hypersurface is characterized, giving the precise definition of the structure. In the remaining two sections, the embedding process will play out, first proving the isometric embedding, then extending the weakly harmful structure to a Killing spinor. I will conclude the chapter with a concrete example of a Lie algebra admitting a harmful structure. This result appears in a joint work with my supervisor in [33].

3.1 Hypersurfaces in Einstein manifolds

In this section, I recall Koiso's characterization of real analytic pseudo-Riemannian manifolds (M, g) which can be immersed as hypersurfaces in an Einstein manifold (see [56]). Whilst Koiso works in Riemannian signature, the proof works in the same way for arbitrary signature, though statements need to be adapted slightly.

The Einstein manifold will take the form of a generalized cylinder in the sense of [6], i.e. a product $Z = M \times (a, b)$ endowed with a metric of the form $g_t + dt^2$, with $\{g_t\}$ a one-parameter family of metrics on M. In the calculations, I will often drop the subscript t for simplicity.

The isometric embedding of (M, g) in the generalized cylinder will be obtained by

imposing the initial condition $g_0 = g$. The Einstein condition is a PDE which can be expressed purely in terms of $\{g_t\}$; however, it will be convenient to write it in terms of both $\{g_t\}$ and the Weingarten operators $\{A_t\}$. Notice that the second fundamental form of the hypersurface $M \times \{t\}$ can be identified with $-\frac{1}{2}\dot{g}_t$, so

$$\dot{g}_t(X,Y) = -2g_t(A_t(X),Y).$$
 (3.1)

I will need to consider the operator δ acting on tensors of type (k, h) as

$$\begin{cases} (\delta T)(v_1, \dots, v_k, \alpha^1, \dots, \alpha^{h-1}) = -\sum_{i=1}^n (\nabla_{e_i} T)(v_1, \dots, v_k, e^i, \alpha^1, \dots, \alpha^{h-1}), & h > 0\\ (\delta T)(v_1, \dots, v_{k-1}) = -\sum_{i=1}^n (\nabla_{e_i} T)((e^i)^{\sharp}, v_1, \dots, v_{k-1}), & h = 0 \end{cases}$$

For the remainder of the chapter, $\{e_i\}$ denotes any frame, and $\{e^i\}$ its dual frame. In general, $\{e_i\}$ will be an orthonormal frame, so that the metric takes the form

$$\varepsilon_1 e^1 \otimes e^1 + \dots + \varepsilon_n e^n \otimes e^n,$$

where $\varepsilon_i = \pm 1$.

Notice that for vector fields, $\delta X = -\text{Div } X$, and for 1-forms $\delta \alpha = d^* \alpha$; in particular, $\Delta f = \delta(df)$ for any function f.

Theorem 3.1.1 (Koiso [56]). Let $\{g_t\}$ and $\{A_t\}$ be real analytic one-parameter families of metrics (resp. symmetric (1,1) tensors) on M defined on the interval (a,b), satisfying

$$\begin{cases} \dot{g}_t(X,Y) = -2g_t(A(X),Y) \\ \dot{A} = -\operatorname{Ric}(g_t) + (\operatorname{tr} A)A + K\operatorname{Id} \end{cases}$$

Assume further that

$$s = (n-1)K - \operatorname{tr} A_0^2 + (\operatorname{tr} A_0)^2, \quad d\operatorname{tr} A_0 + \delta A_0 = 0.$$
(3.2)

Then $g_t + dt^2$ is an Einstein metric on $M \times (a, b)$ with Einstein constant K.

As an immediate consequence, one obtains:

Corollary 3.1.2. A real analytic pseudo-Riemannian manifold (M,g) of signature (r,s) embeds isometrically as a hypersurface in an Einstein manifold of signature (r+1,s) with $\operatorname{Ric}^{Z} = K \operatorname{Id}$ if and only if it admits a symmetric (1,1) tensor A such that

$$s = (n-1)K - \operatorname{tr} A^2 + (\operatorname{tr} A)^2, \quad d\operatorname{tr} A + \delta A = 0.$$
(3.3)

Proof. Apply the Cauchy-Kovaleskaya theorem.

Corollary 3.1.3. A real analytic pseudo-Riemannian manifold (M,g) of signature (r,s) embeds isometrically as a hypersurface in an Einstein manifold of signature (r,s+1) with $\operatorname{Ric}^{Z} = K \operatorname{Id}$ if and only if it admits a symmetric (1,1) tensor A such that

$$s = (n-1)K + \operatorname{tr} A^2 - (\operatorname{tr} A)^2, \quad d\operatorname{tr} A + \delta A = 0.$$
(3.4)

Proof. Let $\tilde{g} = -g$ be the opposite metric, with signature (s, r). Then $\tilde{\text{Ric}} = -\text{Ric}$, $\tilde{s} = -s$, and $\delta A = \delta A$. Write also $\tilde{A} = -A$. Then

$$\tilde{s} = (n-1)(-K) - \operatorname{tr} \tilde{A}^2 + (\operatorname{tr} \tilde{A})^2, \quad d\operatorname{tr} \tilde{A} + \delta \tilde{A} = 0.$$

Therefore, one obtains a generalized cylinder $\tilde{g}_t + dt^2$ with $\operatorname{Ric}^Z = -K \operatorname{Id}$. By reversing the sign of the metric, one finds that $g_t - dt^2$ satisfies $\operatorname{Ric}^Z = K \operatorname{Id}$.

3.2 Characterization of hypersurfaces

In this section, I study the geometry of a hypersurface embedded in a pseudo-Riemannian manifold with a (nonzero) Killing spinor. One can show that the hypersurface inherits two spinors which satisfy a coupled differential system involving a symmetric tensor A, which corresponds to the second fundamental form.

Recall from the first chapter that, if $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$ is the Clifford algebra of signature (r, s)and $\Sigma_{r,s}$ the spinor representation, by definition, $\Sigma_{r,s}$ is a representation of $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$; if r + sis even and positive, $\Sigma_{r,s}$ splits into the sum of two representations of $\operatorname{Spin}_{r,s}$, denoted by $\Sigma_{r,s}^+$ and $\Sigma_{r,s}^-$, which can be identified as the ± 1 -eigenspaces of Clifford multiplication by the volume form when r - s is a multiple of 4, or the $\pm i$ -eigenspaces if r - s is not a multiple of 4.

Let N be a spin manifold of dimension n endowed with a pseudo-Riemannian metric of signature (r, s), and let ΣN denote the bundle of complex spinors; recall that ΣN splits as $\Sigma_+ N \oplus \Sigma_- N$ when n is even. Clifford multiplication gives a bundle map

$$TN \otimes \Sigma N \to \Sigma N, \quad v \otimes \psi \mapsto v \cdot \psi,$$

Let e_1, \ldots, e_n be a positively-oriented orthonormal basis of TN. Recall from Proposition 1.2.10 that the volume element $\omega = e_1 \cdots e_{r+s}$ in $\operatorname{Cl}_{r,s}$, r+s = n satisfies

$$\omega^2 = (-1)^{\frac{n(n+1)}{2}+s}, \quad e_i\omega = (-1)^{n-1}\omega e_i.$$

In other words,

$$\omega^2 = \begin{cases} 1 & r-s = 0, 3 \mod 4 \\ -1 & r-s = 1, 2 \mod 4 \end{cases}$$

Now suppose (Z, h) is a pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold with a Killing spinor Ψ , i.e. $\nabla_X \Psi = \lambda X \cdot \Psi$ for any vector field X of Z, where λ is a complex constant. Since I am interested in hypersurfaces of Z, I will denote by n + 1 the dimension of Z. As the volume element is parallel, one has

$$\nabla_X(\omega \cdot \Psi) = \omega \cdot \nabla_X \Psi = \lambda \omega \cdot X \cdot \Psi = (-1)^n \lambda X \cdot (\omega \cdot \Psi).$$

Thus, $\omega \cdot \Psi$ is also Killing. Assume *n* is even. Then if $\lambda \neq 0$, Ψ and $\omega \cdot \Psi$ are necessarily independent, since they have opposite Killing numbers. In general, one can decompose Ψ as $\Psi^+ + \Psi^-$ and hence obtain

$$\nabla_X \Psi^+ = \lambda X \cdot \Psi^-, \nabla_X \Psi^- = \lambda X \cdot \Psi^+.$$

Let (M, g) be an oriented hypersurface, call $\iota: M \to Z$ the embedding, and let ν be a normal vector field, normalized so that $h(\nu, \nu) = 1$ or $h(\nu, \nu) = -1$. Then M is also spin and one can define a bundle morphism from the complex Clifford bundle $\mathbb{C} I M$ to $\iota^* \mathbb{C} I Z$,

$$v \mapsto \nu \cdot v \quad (\text{resp. } v \mapsto i\nu \cdot v).$$
 (3.5)

Recall that the Clifford algebra is graded over \mathbb{Z}_2 (see e.g. [60]); accordingly there is a splitting $\mathbb{C}l Z = \mathbb{C}l^0 Z \oplus \mathbb{C}l^1 Z$. The bundle map (3.5) is an isomorphism onto $\iota^* \mathbb{C}l^0 Z$; indeed, it restricts to an algebra isomorphism on each fiber, realizing Clifford multiplication on M as

$$v \odot w = \nu \cdot v \cdot w$$
 (resp. $v \odot w \mapsto i\nu \cdot v \cdot w$).

Recalling that n denotes the dimension of M, one obtains the identifications

$$\begin{split} \Sigma_+ M \oplus \Sigma_- M &= \iota^* \Sigma Z, \qquad n \text{ even,} \\ \Sigma M &= \iota^* \Sigma_+ Z, \quad n \text{ odd.} \end{split}$$
(3.6)

It was shown in [62] that a hypersurface inside a Riemannian manifold of dimension 3 with a Killing spinor inherits a spinor ψ satisfying

$$\nabla_X \psi = \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \psi + \lambda X \odot \omega \odot \psi;$$

this generalizes in a straightforward way to arbitrary hypersurfaces of signature (r, s) in manifolds with signature (r + 1, s), with r + s even, as

$$\nabla_X \psi = \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \psi + \lambda i^{\frac{s-r+2}{2}} X \odot \omega \odot \psi.$$
(3.7)

For r + s odd, the following holds:

Theorem 3.2.1. Let Z be a pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold of dimension n + 1 and signature (r + 1, s), with n odd, endowed with a Killing spinor Ψ such that

$$\nabla_X^{\Sigma Z} \Psi = \lambda X \cdot \Psi, \quad \lambda \in \mathbb{C},$$

and let M be an oriented hypersurface of signature (r, s), with Weingarten operator $A(X) = -\nabla_X^{\Sigma Z} \nu$. Write $\Psi = \Psi_+ + \Psi_-$, and define spinors ψ and φ on M by restricting Ψ_+ and $\nu \cdot \Psi_-$ and applying the isomorphism (3.6). Then φ and ψ satisfy the coupled differential system

$$\begin{cases} \nabla_X^{\Sigma M} \psi = \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \psi + \lambda X \odot \varphi \\ \nabla_X^{\Sigma M} \varphi = \lambda X \odot \psi - \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \varphi. \end{cases}$$
(3.8)

and the restriction of Ψ to M is given by $\psi - \nu \varphi$.

3.2. CHARACTERIZATION OF HYPERSURFACES

Proof. From equation (3.5) of [6] it is known that

$$\nabla_X^{\Sigma Z} \Psi^+ = \nabla_X^{\Sigma M} \psi - \frac{1}{2} \nu \cdot A(X) \cdot \psi, \quad X \in TM.$$

Using (3.5), $\nu \cdot \nu = -1$ and the fact that Clifford multiplication by a vector interchanges Σ_+ and Σ_- , one obtains

$$\nabla_X^{\Sigma M} \psi = \lambda \nu \cdot X \cdot (\nu \cdot \Psi^-) + \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \psi = \lambda X \odot \varphi + \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \psi,$$

and similarly,

$$\nabla_X^{\Sigma M} \varphi - \frac{1}{2} \nu \cdot A(X) \cdot \varphi = \nabla_X^{\Sigma Z} (\nu \cdot \Psi^-) = \nu \cdot \lambda X \cdot \Psi^+ - A(X) \cdot \Psi^-.$$

Thus

$$\nabla_X^{\Sigma M} \varphi = \frac{1}{2} \nu \cdot A(X) \cdot \varphi + \lambda X \odot \psi + A(X) \cdot \nu \cdot \varphi = \lambda X \odot \psi - \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \varphi.$$

In the same way one proves a similar result in the case that the normal is timelike.

Theorem 3.2.2. Let Z be a pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold of dimension n + 1 and signature (r, s + 1), with n odd, endowed with a Killing spinor Ψ , so that

$$\nabla_X^{\Sigma Z} \Psi = \lambda X \cdot \Psi, \quad \lambda \in \mathbb{C},$$

and let M be an oriented hypersurface of signature (r, s) with $A(X) = \nabla_X^{\Sigma Z} \nu$ the Weingarten operator.

Write $\Psi = \Psi_+ + \Psi_-$, and define spinors ψ and φ on M by restricting Ψ_+ and $i\nu \cdot \Psi_$ and applying the isomorphism (3.6). Then φ and ψ satisfy the coupled differential system

$$\begin{cases} \nabla_X^{\Sigma M} \varphi = \frac{i}{2} A(X) \odot \varphi + \lambda X \odot \psi \\ \nabla_X^{\Sigma M} \psi = \lambda X \odot \varphi - \frac{i}{2} A(X) \odot \psi, \end{cases}$$
(3.9)

and the restriction of Ψ to M is given by $\psi - i\nu\varphi$.

Remark 3.2.1. In the even case, (3.8) and (3.9) still hold if one sets $\varphi = i^{\frac{s-r+2}{2}} \omega \odot \psi$, where ω is the volume form in M. In this case, φ is the restriction of $\nu \cdot \Psi$ under the isomorphism (3.6). Notice that this is simply a different way of writing (3.7) or its timelike analogue.

Recall that the constant λ appearing in the Killing spinor equation, and hence equations (3.8) and (3.9), is either real or purely imaginary.

These equations characterize a geometry that gives rise to a Killing spinor in one dimension higher, but only potentially; to indicate this, the structure will be called *harmful*. More precisely, given a pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold (M, g) of signature

(r, s), I will say that a weakly harmful structure on (M, g) is a pair of nowhere vanishing spinors (φ, ψ) satisfying either (3.8) or (3.9) for some symmetric tensor A and some constant λ , either real or purely imaginary; if r + s is even, I further require that $\varphi = i\frac{s-r+2}{2}\omega \cdot \psi$ where ω is the volume form. The weakly harmful structure will be called real if (3.8) holds and *imaginary* if (3.9) holds. If the symmetric tensor A additionally satisfies

$$d\operatorname{tr} A + \delta A = 0,$$

 (φ, ψ) will be called a *harmful* structure.

Remark 3.2.2. In Corollary 3.3.4 I will show that, on a Riemannian manifold, a real weakly harmful structure is necessarily harmful.

Theorem 3.2.1 and its timelike counterpart, Theorem 3.2.2, show that any nondegenerate hypersurface inside an Einstein pseudo-Riemannian manifold (Z, h) endowed with a Killing spinor inherits a harmful structure. If (Z, h) is not assumed to be Einstein, one obtains a weakly harmful structure (see Corollary 3.1.2 and Corollary 3.1.3).

Notice that for $\lambda = 0$, ψ satisfies an equation analogous to the generalized Killing spinor equation of [6], with a factor of -i if one takes the normal to be timelike, rather than spacelike.

3.3 Isometric embedding in an Einstein spin manifold

In this section I prove that a real analytic pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold of signature (r, s) with a harmful structure can be embedded isometrically in a pseudo-Riemannian Einstein manifold, of signature (r+1, s) or (r, s+1) accordingly to whether the harmful structure is real or imaginary. I will present the detailed proofs only for real harmful structures, as the imaginary case is entirely similar.

Since in this section all spinors are on the same manifold M, I will omit the symbol \odot and indicate Clifford multiplication by juxtaposition.

Given a harmful structure satisfying (3.8) or (3.9), it will be convenient to introduce the tensor

$$F(X,Y) = (\nabla_X A)(Y) - (\nabla_Y A)(X).$$

I begin with the following Lemma regarding the spinorial Riemann tensor of (M, g):

Lemma 3.3.1. Let (M,g) be a pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold with a real (weakly) harmful structure (φ, ψ) , and let $X, Y \in TM$ be two vector fields. Then the curvature of M satisfies

$$\mathcal{R}_{XY}^{M}\psi = \frac{1}{2} \Big(F(X,Y) + A(Y)A(X) + g\big(A(Y),A(X)\big) \Big)\psi + 2\lambda^2 \big(YX + g(X,Y)\big)\psi.$$
(3.10)

Proof. By applying twice (3.8), the curvature tensor $\mathcal{R}_{XY}\Psi$ becomes

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{R}_{XY}^{M}\psi = &\nabla_{X}\nabla_{Y}\psi - \nabla_{Y}\nabla_{X}\psi - \nabla_{[X,Y]}\psi = \\ &= \frac{1}{2}(\nabla_{X}(A(Y))\psi + A(Y)\nabla_{X}\psi) + \lambda(\nabla_{X}Y\varphi + Y\nabla_{X}\varphi) \\ &\quad - \frac{1}{2}(\nabla_{Y}(A(X))\psi + A(X)\nabla_{Y}\psi) - \lambda(\nabla_{Y}X\varphi + X\nabla_{Y}\varphi) \\ &\quad - \frac{1}{2}A([X,Y])\psi - \lambda[X,Y]\varphi \\ &= \lambda T^{\nabla}(X,Y)\varphi + \frac{1}{2}\Big((\nabla_{X}A)(Y) - (\nabla_{Y}A)(X) + A\big(T^{\nabla}(X,Y)\big)\Big)\psi \\ &\quad + \frac{1}{2}\left[A(Y)\left(\frac{1}{2}A(X)\psi + \lambda X\varphi\right) + \lambda Y\left(\lambda X\psi - \frac{1}{2}A(X)\varphi\right)\right] \\ &\quad - \frac{1}{2}\left[A(X)\left(\frac{1}{2}A(Y)\psi + \lambda Y\varphi\right) + \lambda X\left(\lambda Y\psi - \frac{1}{2}A(Y)\varphi\right)\right] \end{aligned}$$

where $T^{\nabla} = 0$ is the torsion of the Levi Civita connection. One gets

$$\mathcal{R}_{XY}^{M}\psi = -\frac{\lambda}{2} \big(A(Y)X - YA(X) - A(X)Y + XA(Y)\big)\varphi \\ + \Big(\frac{1}{2}F(X,Y) + \frac{1}{4} \big(A(Y)A(X) - A(X)A(Y)\big) + \lambda^{2} \big(YX - XY\big)\Big)\psi$$

Since for the Clifford product vw + wv = -2g(v, w) and A is self-adjoint, the coefficient of φ equals zero and the statement follows.

The following Lemma gives an expression for the Ricci tensor on a manifold for which the curvature satisfies (3.10).

Lemma 3.3.2. Assume that (M, g) is an n-dimensional pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold with a real (weakly) harmful structure and fix an orthonormal frame (e_1, \ldots, e_n) for TM. Then the Ricci operator of M satisfies

$$\operatorname{Ric}(X)\psi = \left(4(n-1)\lambda^2 X + (\operatorname{tr} A)A(X) - A^2(X)\right)\psi + \left(\nabla_X(\operatorname{tr} A) + \sum_{k=1}^n \varepsilon_k e_k(\nabla_{e_k} A)(X)\right)\psi.$$

Proof. It is known, for example from equation (1.13) of [20], that

$$\operatorname{Ric}(X) \cdot \psi = -2\sum_{k=1}^{n} \varepsilon_k s_k \cdot \mathcal{R}_{Xs_k} \psi, \qquad (3.11)$$

which holds for any orthonormal basis (s_1, \ldots, s_n) , where $\langle s_i, s_j \rangle = \varepsilon_i \delta_{ij}$. Fix now an

orthonormal frame (e_1, \ldots, e_n) for TM, so that $\langle e_i, e_j \rangle = g_{ij} = \varepsilon_i \delta_{ij}$.

$$\operatorname{Ric}(X)\psi = -2\sum_{k=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{k}e_{k} \left(2\lambda^{2}(e_{k}X + g(X, e_{k})) + \frac{1}{2}F(X, e_{k}) \right.$$
$$\left. + \frac{1}{2} \left(A(e_{k})A(X) + g(A(e_{k}), A(X)) \right) \right) \psi$$
$$= \left(4\lambda^{2}(n-1)X - \sum_{k=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{k}e_{k} \left((\nabla_{X}A)(e_{k}) - (\nabla_{e_{k}}A)(X) \right) \right.$$
$$\left. - \sum_{k=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{k}e_{k} \left(A(e_{k})A(X) + g(A(e_{k}), A(X)) \right) \right) \psi.$$

Recall that for any symmetric tensor W the following formula holds

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} \varepsilon_i e_i \cdot W(e_i) = -\operatorname{tr}(W).$$
(3.12)

Then one gets

$$\operatorname{Ric}(X)\psi = \left(4(n-1)\lambda^2 X - \sum_{k=1}^n \varepsilon_k e_k \left(A(e_k)A(X) + g(e_k, A^2(X))\right)\right) \\ + \left(\operatorname{tr}(\nabla_X A) + \sum_{k=1}^n \varepsilon_k e_k(\nabla_{e_k} A)(X)\right)\right)\psi \\ = \left(4(n-1)\lambda^2 X + (\operatorname{tr} A)A(X) - A^2(X) \\ + \left(\nabla_X(\operatorname{tr} A) + \sum_{k=1}^n \varepsilon_k e_k(\nabla_{e_k} A)(X)\right)\right)\psi.$$

The next lemma relates the scalar curvature of M to the tensor A.

Lemma 3.3.3. Let (M,g) be pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold endowed with a real (weakly) harmful structure (φ, ψ) . Then

$$\operatorname{scal}^{g} \psi = (4n(n-1)\lambda^{2} - \operatorname{tr}(A^{2}) + (\operatorname{tr} A)^{2})\psi - 2(d\operatorname{tr} A + \delta^{g} A) \cdot \psi.$$
(3.13)

Proof. By (3.12), one can write

$$-\operatorname{scal}^{g} \psi = \sum_{j=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{j} e_{j} \operatorname{Ric}(e_{j}) \psi = \sum_{j=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{j} e_{j} \left[4(n-1)\lambda^{2} e_{j} + (\operatorname{tr} A)A(e_{j}) - A^{2}(e_{j}) + \left(\nabla_{e_{j}}(\operatorname{tr} A) + \sum_{k=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{k} e_{k} \left(\nabla_{e_{k}} A \right)(e_{j}) \right) \right] \psi.$$

All terms are straightforward to compute, except the last one that yields

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{j} e_{j} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{k} e_{k} \left(\nabla_{e_{k}} A \right)(e_{j}) = \sum_{j,k=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{j} \varepsilon_{k} \left(-e_{k} e_{j} - 2\langle e_{j}, e_{k} \rangle \right) \left(\nabla_{e_{k}} A \right)(e_{j})$$
$$= -\sum_{j,k=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{k} \left(e_{k} \left(\varepsilon_{j} e_{j} \left(\nabla_{e_{k}} A \right)(e_{j}) \right) + 2\varepsilon_{j}^{2} \delta_{jk} \left(\nabla_{e_{k}} A \right)(e_{j}) \right)$$
$$= \sum_{k=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{k} e_{k} \operatorname{tr} \left(\nabla_{e_{k}} A \right) - 2\sum_{k=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{k} (\nabla_{e_{k}} A)(e_{k})$$
$$= d \operatorname{tr} A + 2\delta^{g} A.$$

Putting everything together it follows that

$$\operatorname{scal}^{g} \psi = \left(4n(n-1)\lambda^{2} + (\operatorname{tr} A)^{2} - \operatorname{tr}(A^{2})\right)\psi - 2\left(d\operatorname{tr} A + \delta^{g} A\right) \cdot \psi.$$

As an immediate consequence

Corollary 3.3.4. On a Riemannian spin manifold, any real weakly harmful structure is harmful.

Proof. Write (3.13) as

$$\left(\operatorname{scal}^g -4n(n-1)\lambda^2 - (\operatorname{tr} A)^2 + \operatorname{tr}(A^2)\right)\psi = -2(d\operatorname{tr} A + \delta^g A) \cdot \psi;$$

this equation has the form $f\psi = X \cdot \psi$, which implies that f = X = 0 since

$$f^2\psi = fX \cdot \psi = Xf\Psi = X \cdot X\psi = -|X|^2\psi,$$

and ψ is nowhere zero. Thus

$$\operatorname{scal}^g = 4n(n-1)\lambda^2 - \operatorname{tr}(A^2) + (\operatorname{tr} A)^2, \quad d\operatorname{tr} A + \delta^g A = 0.$$

Remark 3.3.1. Notice that positive definiteness of g is essential in the proof of Corollary 3.3.4, as otherwise the vanishing of $|X|^2$ would not imply the vanishing of X. Notice also that considering an imaginary weakly harmful structure rather than a real one would make an imaginary unit appear, invalidating the argument.

Analogous results to Lemma 3.3.1, Lemma 3.3.2 and Lemma 3.3.3 can be proved for imaginary harmful structures; the proofs are completely analogous. I summarize these results in the following:

Lemma 3.3.5. Assume that (M, g) is an n-dimensional pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold with an imaginary harmful structure. Then:

• the curvature satisfies

$$\mathcal{R}^M_{XY}\psi = \frac{1}{2} \Big(A(X)A(Y) + g\big(A(Y), A(X)\big) - iF(X,Y) \Big) \psi + 2\lambda^2 (YX + g(X,Y))\psi;$$

• the Ricci operator satisfies

$$\operatorname{Ric}(X)\psi = \left(4(n-1)\lambda^2 X - (\operatorname{tr} A)A(X) + A^2(X)\right)\psi$$
$$-i\left(\nabla_X(\operatorname{tr} A) + \sum_{k=1}^n \varepsilon_k e_k(\nabla_{e_k} A)(X)\right)\psi;$$

• the scalar curvature satisfies

$$\operatorname{scal}^{g} \psi = (4n(n-1)\lambda^{2} + \operatorname{tr}(A^{2}) - (\operatorname{tr} A)^{2})\psi + 2i(d\operatorname{tr} A + \delta^{g} A) \cdot \psi.$$

I can now prove the main result of this section. It can be viewed as a generalization of a result of [1] for generalized Killing spinors in Riemannian manifolds; this results differs in that it allows nonzero λ , though the proof is similar.

Proposition 3.3.6. Let (M,g) be a real analytic pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold of dimension n and signature (r,s) with a real (resp. imaginary) harmful structure (φ, ψ) . Then (M,g) can be embedded isometrically in a pseudo-Riemannian Einstein manifold (Z,h) of signature (r+1,s) (resp. (r,s+1)), with constant scalar curvature $4n(n+1)\lambda^2$.

Proof. It is sufficient to apply Corollaries 3.1.2 or 3.1.3 appropriately; $d \operatorname{tr} A + \delta^g A$ is zero by assumption, and the scalar curvature satisfies (3.3) or (3.4) thanks to Lemma 3.3.3 and Lemma 3.3.5.

3.4 Spinor extension

In this section, I improve the results of the previous section, showing that the spinors defining the harmful structure actually extend to Killing spinors on (Z, h).

As the arguments for the real and imaginary case are quite similar, I will give the complete proof of only the first one, hence $h(\nu, \nu) = 1$. Throughout this section, let (M, g) be a real analytic pseudo-Riemannian manifold with a real harmful structure (ψ, φ) , and consider M to be embedded into an Einstein manifold (Z, h). Following [1], I will exploit the fact that a spinor on Z is Killing if and only if it is parallel relative to the modified connection

$$\tilde{\nabla}_X \Phi = \nabla_X \Phi - \lambda X \cdot \Phi.$$

Now define a spinor Ψ on Z by parallel transport of ψ (*n* even) or $\psi - \nu \varphi$ (*n* odd) relative to $\tilde{\nabla}$ along the geodesics tangent to ν . Clearly, since $\tilde{\nabla}_{\nu} \Psi = 0$, one gets that

$$\nabla_{\nu}\Psi = \lambda\nu\cdot\Psi. \tag{3.14}$$

Hence Ψ extends ψ and it satisfies the Killing equation for ν at least. The next part is not as trivial. One starts by computing $\tilde{\nabla}_X^Z \Psi_{|(M,0)}$, i.e. the restriction of $\tilde{\nabla}_X^Z \Psi$ to M

3.4. SPINOR EXTENSION

seen as a hypersurface embedded in Z. One needs to consider the even and odd case separately: the former gives

$$\begin{split} \tilde{\nabla}_X^Z \Psi_{|(M,0)} &= \nabla_X^Z \Psi_{|(M,0)} - \lambda X \cdot \Psi = \nabla_X^M \psi - \frac{1}{2} \nu \cdot A(X) \cdot \Psi - \lambda X \cdot \Psi \\ &= \lambda X \odot \varphi + \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \psi - \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \psi - \lambda X \cdot \Psi \\ &= \lambda \nu \cdot X \cdot (\nu \cdot \psi) - \lambda X \cdot \Psi_{|(M,0)} = \lambda X \cdot \psi - \lambda X \cdot \psi = 0, \end{split}$$

while the latter is

$$\begin{split} \tilde{\nabla}_X^Z \Psi_{|(M,0)} = & \nabla_X^Z \Psi_{|(M,0)} - \lambda X \cdot \Psi = \nabla_X^M (\psi - \nu \varphi) - \frac{1}{2} \nu \cdot A(X) \cdot \Psi - \lambda X \cdot \Psi \\ = & \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \psi + \lambda X \odot \varphi - \nabla_X^M \nu \odot \varphi - \nu \left(\lambda X \odot \psi - \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot \varphi \right) \\ & - & \frac{1}{2} A(X) \odot (\psi - \nu \varphi) - \lambda \nu \odot X \odot (\psi - \nu \varphi) = 0. \end{split}$$

Thus, the restriction of Ψ to M is parallel with respect to this connection both in the even and in the odd case. Following [6], I prove that Ψ is Killing by showing that $\tilde{\nabla}_X \Psi$ is zero for all vector fields X on Z obtained by extending a vector field on M by parallel transport along ν , meaning that $\nabla_{\nu} X = 0$; this condition implies

$$[X,\nu] = \nabla_X \nu = -A(X).$$

Throughout this section, the vector fields denoted by X or Y will be assumed to be of this type.

In order to show that $\tilde{\nabla}_X \Psi$ vanishes on Z, it will be sufficient to prove

$$\nabla_{\nu}\tilde{\nabla}_{X}\Psi = 0, \tag{3.15}$$

as $\tilde{\nabla}_X \Psi$ is identically zero on M.

Lemma 3.4.1. Fix a spinor ψ on M and consider its extension Ψ to Z via $\tilde{\nabla}$ -parallel transport along ν . Then

$$\nabla_{\nu}\tilde{\nabla}_{X}\Psi = \mathcal{R}_{\nu X}\Psi + 2\lambda^{2}\nu X\Psi + \lambda\nu\tilde{\nabla}_{X}\Psi + \tilde{\nabla}_{A(X)}\Psi.$$

Proof. One has

$$\nabla_{\nu}\tilde{\nabla}_{X}\Psi = \nabla_{\nu}\nabla_{X}\Psi - \lambda\left(\nabla_{\nu}X\Psi + X\nabla_{\nu}\Psi\right) = \nabla_{\nu}\nabla_{X}\Psi - \lambda^{2}X\nu\Psi$$
$$0 = \nabla_{X}\tilde{\nabla}_{\nu}\Psi = \nabla_{X}\nabla_{\nu}\Psi - \lambda\left(\nabla_{X}\nu\Psi + \nu\nabla_{X}\Psi\right) = \nabla_{X}\nabla_{\nu}\Psi + \lambda\left(A(X)\Psi - \nu\nabla_{X}\Psi\right).$$

Thus, subtracting the second one from the first one obtains

$$\nabla_{\nu}\tilde{\nabla}_{X}\Psi = \mathcal{R}^{Z}_{\nu X}\Psi + \nabla_{A(X)}\Psi - \lambda^{2}X\nu\Psi - \lambda\left(A(X)\Psi - \nu\nabla_{X}\Psi\right)$$
$$= \mathcal{R}^{Z}_{\nu X}\Psi + \lambda\left(\lambda\nu X\Psi + \nu\nabla_{X}\Psi\right) + \tilde{\nabla}_{A(X)}\Psi$$
$$= \mathcal{R}_{\nu X}\Psi + 2\lambda^{2}\nu X\Psi + \lambda\nu\tilde{\nabla}_{X}\Psi + \tilde{\nabla}_{A(X)}\Psi \qquad \Box$$

Recall that (Z, h) is an Einstein manifold, that is $\operatorname{Ric}^{Z} = ch$, where $c = 4n\lambda^{2}$. Following [1], I define the sections L, P of $(\nu^{\perp})^{*} \otimes \Sigma Z$ and a section Q of $\bigwedge^{2} (\nu^{\perp})^{*} \otimes \Sigma Z$ as

$$P(X) = \mathcal{R}_{\nu X}^{Z} \Psi + 2\lambda^{2} \nu X \Psi, \qquad L(X) = \tilde{\nabla}_{X} \Psi, Q(X, Y) = \mathcal{R}_{XY}^{Z} \Psi + 2\lambda^{2} (XY + \langle X, Y \rangle) \Psi,$$

and note that by Lemma 3.4.1

$$(\nabla_{\nu}L)(X) = \nabla_{\nu}\tilde{\nabla}_{X}\Psi = P(X) + \lambda\nu L(X) + L(A(X)).$$
(3.16)

The strategy is to show that L, P, Q satisfy a linear, homogeneous PDE; zero is a solution, so by uniqueness one deduces that L vanishes identically. It will simplify a bit the argument to observe that P can be obtained from Q by means of a contraction, so that the PDE can be expressed in terms of L and Q alone.

Lemma 3.4.2. The sections P and Q are related by

$$P(X) = \nu \varepsilon_j e_j Q(e_j, X).$$

Proof. Writing (3.11) as $\frac{1}{2} \operatorname{Ric}(Y) \psi = \sum_{k=1}^{n} \varepsilon_k e_k \cdot \mathcal{R}_{e_k Y} \psi + \nu R_{\nu Y} \psi$, one has

$$\nu R_{\nu Y}\psi = \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{Ric}(Y)\psi - \varepsilon_j e_j R_{e_j Y}\psi$$

= $2\lambda^2 nY\psi - \varepsilon_j e_j Q(e_j, Y) + 2\lambda^2 \varepsilon_j e_j e_j Y\psi + 2\lambda^2 \varepsilon_j e_j \langle e_j, Y \rangle \psi$
= $2\lambda^2 Y\psi - \varepsilon_j e_j Q(e_j, Y),$

and by multiplying by ν one gets $P(X) = \nu \varepsilon_j e_j Q(e_j, X)$.

The previous lemma shows that P is obtained from Q by a contraction, so the righthand side of (3.16) can be expressed in terms of L and Q. The derivative of Q along ν is given by the following:

Proposition 3.4.3. The section Q satisfies

$$\nabla_{\nu}Q(X,Y) = \nu \varepsilon_j e_j \big((\nabla_X Q)(e_j,Y) - (\nabla_Y Q)(e_j,X) \big) + L_2(X,Y).$$
(3.17)

where L_2 depends linearly on L and Q.

Proof. By Lemma 3.4.2 one has

$$\begin{aligned} \nabla_X(\mathcal{R}_{\nu Y}\Psi) = &\nabla_X(\nu\varepsilon_j e_j Q(e_j,Y) - 2\lambda^2 \nu Y\Psi) \\ = &\nu\varepsilon_j e_j \big((\nabla_X Q)(e_j,Y) + Q(\nabla_X e_j,Y) + Q(e_j,\nabla_X Y) \big) \\ &- A(X)\varepsilon_j e_j Q(e_j,Y) + \nu\varepsilon_j (\nabla_X e_j) Q(e_j,Y) \\ &+ 2\lambda^2 \big(A(X)Y\Psi - \nu \nabla_X Y\Psi - \nu Y\nabla_X \Psi \big) \\ = &\nu\varepsilon_j e_j (\nabla_X Q)(e_j,Y) + 2\lambda^2 \big(A(X)Y\Psi - \nu (\nabla_X Y)\Psi - \lambda \nu YX\Psi \big) + U(X,Y), \end{aligned}$$

3.4. SPINOR EXTENSION

where

$$\begin{split} U(X,Y) = &\nu \varepsilon_j \Big(e_j \big(Q(\nabla_X e_j, Y) + Q(e_j, \nabla_X Y) \big) + (\nabla_X e_j) Q(e_j, Y) \Big) \\ &- A(X) \varepsilon_j e_j Q(e_j, Y) - 2\lambda^2 \nu Y L(X) \end{split}$$

depends linearly on L and Q; notice that U also depends on the connection form.

On the other hand,

$$\begin{split} \nabla_X(\mathcal{R}_{\nu Y}\Psi) = & (\nabla_X \mathcal{R})_{\nu Y}\Psi - \mathcal{R}_{A(X)Y}\Psi + \mathcal{R}_{\nu \nabla_X Y}\Psi + \mathcal{R}_{\nu Y}(L(X) + \lambda X\Psi) \\ = & (\nabla_X \mathcal{R})_{\nu Y}\Psi - Q(A(X), Y) + 2\lambda^2 \big(A(X)Y + \langle A(X), Y \rangle \big)\Psi \\ & + \nu \varepsilon_j e_j Q(e_j, \nabla_X Y) - 2\lambda^2 \nu (\nabla_X Y)\Psi + \mathcal{R}_{\nu Y}L(X) \\ & + \lambda \mathcal{R}_{\nu Y}X \cdot \Psi + \lambda X \big(\nu \varepsilon_j e_j Q(e_j, Y) - 2\lambda^2 \nu Y\Psi \big) \\ = & (\nabla_X \mathcal{R})_{\nu Y}\Psi + 2\lambda^2 \big(A(X)Y + \langle A(X), Y \rangle \big)\Psi - 2\lambda^2 \nu (\nabla_X Y)\Psi \\ & + \lambda \mathcal{R}_{\nu Y}X \cdot \Psi - 2\lambda^3 X \nu Y\Psi + V(X, Y), \end{split}$$

where

$$V(X,Y) = -Q(A(X),Y) + \nu \varepsilon_j e_j Q(e_j, \nabla_X Y) + \mathcal{R}_{\nu Y} L(X) + \lambda X \nu \varepsilon_j e_j Q(e_j,Y)$$

depends linearly on L and Q; notice that V also depends on the connection form and the curvature.

Equating the terms and isolating $(\nabla_X \mathcal{R})_{\nu Y} \Psi$ one obtains

$$\begin{split} (\nabla_X \mathcal{R})_{\nu Y} \Psi = & \nu \varepsilon_j e_j (\nabla_X Q) (e_j, Y) + 2\lambda^2 \big(A(X) Y \Psi - \nu (\nabla_X Y) \Psi - \lambda \nu Y X \Psi \big) \\ & - 2\lambda^2 \big(A(X) Y + \langle A(X), Y \rangle \big) \Psi + 2\lambda^2 \nu (\nabla_X Y) \Psi - \lambda \mathcal{R}_{\nu Y} X \cdot \Psi \\ & + 2\lambda^3 X \nu Y \Psi + U(X, Y) - V(X, Y) \\ = & \nu \varepsilon_j e_j (\nabla_X Q) (e_j, Y) - 2\lambda^2 \langle A(X), Y \rangle \Psi + 4\lambda^3 \nu \langle X, Y \rangle \Psi \\ & - \lambda \mathcal{R}_{\nu Y} X \cdot \Psi + S(X, Y), \end{split}$$

where S(X,Y) = U(X,Y) - V(X,Y) depends linearly on L and Q. Finally, one computes

$$\begin{aligned} \nabla_{\nu}Q(X,Y) = & (\nabla_{\nu}\mathcal{R})_{XY}\Psi + \lambda\mathcal{R}_{XY}\nu\cdot\Psi + \lambda\nu\mathcal{R}_{XY}\Psi + 2\lambda^{3}\nu\big(XY + \langle X,Y\rangle\big)\Psi \\ = & (\nabla_{X}\mathcal{R})_{\nu Y}\Psi - (\nabla_{Y}\mathcal{R})_{\nu X}\Psi + \lambda\mathcal{R}_{XY}\nu\cdot\Psi + \lambda\nu\mathcal{R}_{XY}\Psi \\ & + 2\lambda^{3}\nu\big(XY + \langle X,Y\rangle\big)\Psi \\ = & \nu\varepsilon_{j}e_{j}(\nabla_{X}Q)(e_{j},Y) - 2\lambda^{2}\langle A(X),Y\rangle\Psi + 4\lambda^{3}\nu\langle X,Y\rangle\Psi - \lambda\mathcal{R}_{\nu Y}X\cdot\Psi \\ & -\nu\varepsilon_{j}e_{j}(\nabla_{Y}Q)(e_{j},X) + 2\lambda^{2}\langle A(Y),X\rangle\Psi - 4\lambda^{3}\nu\langle Y,X\rangle\Psi + \lambda\mathcal{R}_{\nu X}Y\cdot\Psi \\ & +\lambda\mathcal{R}_{XY}\nu\cdot\Psi + \lambda\nu\mathcal{R}_{XY}\Psi + 2\lambda^{3}\nu\big(XY + \langle X,Y\rangle\big)\Psi + S(X,Y) - S(Y,X) \\ = & \nu\varepsilon_{j}e_{j}\big((\nabla_{X}Q)(e_{j},Y) - (\nabla_{Y}Q)(e_{j},X)\big) + L_{2}(X,Y), \end{aligned}$$

where $L_2(X, Y) = \lambda \nu Q(X, Y) + S(X, Y) - S(Y, X).$

One is now able to prove the main theorem, which improves Proposition 3.3.6.

Theorem 3.4.4. Assume (M, g) is a real analytic pseudo-Riemannian spin manifold of signature (r, s) with a harmful structure (ψ, φ) . Then:

- if (ψ, φ) is real, (M, g) embeds isometrically in a pseudo-Riemannian Einstein spin manifold (Z, h) with signature (r + 1, s) and Weingarten operator A;
- if (ψ, φ) is imaginary, (M, g) embeds isometrically in a pseudo-Riemannian Einstein spin manifold (Z, h) with signature (r, s + 1) and Weingarten operator A.

In both cases ψ extends to a Killing spinor Ψ on Z satisfying $\nabla_X^Z \Psi = \lambda X \Psi$ for any $X \in TZ$.

Proof. The isometric embedding follows from Proposition 3.3.6; as explained at the beginning of this section, one can extend ψ to a spinor Ψ in such a way that (3.14) holds. One only needs to prove that Ψ satisfies the Killing equation; this is equivalent to showing that $L(X) \equiv 0$ on Z. It was shown above that L(X) is zero on $M \times \{0\}$. To see that Q vanishes on $M \times \{0\}$, let X, Y be vector fields on M, and write

$$Q(X,Y) = \nabla_X \nabla_Y \Psi - \nabla_Y \nabla_X \Psi - \nabla_{[X,Y]} \Psi + 2\lambda^2 (XY + \langle X,Y) \Psi$$

= $\nabla_X (\lambda Y \Psi) - \nabla_Y (\lambda \nabla_X \Psi) - \lambda [X,Y] \Psi + 2\lambda^2 (XY + \langle X,Y) \Psi$
= $\lambda (\nabla_X Y + \lambda Y X - \nabla_Y X - \lambda X Y - [X,Y] + 2\lambda X Y + 2\lambda \langle X,Y \rangle) \Psi = 0.$

Using (3.16) and Proposition 3.4.3 one sees that L and Q satisfy the linear PDE system

$$\begin{cases} (\nabla_{\nu}L)(X) = \lambda \nu L(X) + \nu \varepsilon_j e_j Q(e_j, X) + L(A(X)) = L_1(L, Q) \\ (\nabla_{\nu}Q)(X, Y) = \nu \varepsilon_j e_j ((\nabla_X Q)(e_j, Y) - (\nabla_Y Q)(e_j, X)) = L_2(L, Q). \end{cases}$$

By the Cauchy-Kowalewskaya Theorem it is known that the solution to the PDE system is unique and, since L = 0 = Q is a solution, it is the only one. In particular L = 0 on Z and Ψ is a Killing spinor.

Theorem 3.4.4 is not quite a generalization of the results of [1] for parallel spinors, in that it entails the extra hypothesis $d \operatorname{tr} A + \delta A = 0$. However, if one restricts to the Riemannian case, Corollary 3.3.4 can be applied to remove this extra hypothesis:

Corollary 3.4.5. Assume (M, g) is a real analytic Riemannian spin manifold with a real weakly harmful structure (ψ, φ) . Then (M, g) embeds isometrically in a Riemannian spin manifold (Z, h) with Weingarten operator A, and ψ extends to a Killing spinor Ψ on Z satisfying $\nabla_X^Z \Psi = \lambda X \Psi$ for any $X \in TZ$.

Example 3.4.6. Consider the Lie algebra introduced in Example 1.3.13

$$\mathfrak{g} = (-2e^{23}, 3e^{13} - 3e^{34}, -3e^{12} + 3e^{24}, 2e^{23})$$

and consider on a Lie group G with Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} the metric associated to the scalar product

$$g = e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2 + e^3 \otimes e^3 - e^4 \otimes e^4$$

Recall from Example 1.3.11 that $\operatorname{Cl}_{3,1} = M(2, \mathbb{H})$, with an orthonormal basis of $\mathbb{R}^{3,1}$ given by

$$\tilde{E}_1 = \begin{pmatrix} i & 0 \\ 0 & -i \end{pmatrix}, \quad \tilde{E}_2 = \begin{pmatrix} j & 0 \\ 0 & -j \end{pmatrix}, \quad \tilde{E}_3 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \tilde{E}_4 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

and notice that in this case

$$\omega_{3,1} = \begin{pmatrix} k & 0 \\ 0 & -k \end{pmatrix}.$$

Furthermore, recall from Example 1.3.13 that on the metric Lie algebra (\mathfrak{g}, g) , the spin covariant derivative assumes the form

$$\nabla^{\Sigma G} = \frac{1}{2} \Big[2e^1 \otimes E_2 E_3 - e^2 \otimes (E_1 E_3 + E_3 E_4) + e^3 \otimes (E_1 E_2 + E_2 E_4) + 2e^4 \otimes E_2 E_3 \Big].$$

Consider the spinors $\psi = (i, 1, i, 1)$ and $\varphi = (-i, 1, i, -1)$ and the endomorphism

$$A = e^{1} \otimes (2e_{1} - e_{4}) + e^{2} \otimes e_{2} + e^{3} \otimes e_{3} + e^{4} \otimes e_{1}.$$

Then (ψ, φ) is a harmful structure, that is, they satisfy the system (3.8) with $\lambda = i/2$ and $d \operatorname{tr} A + \delta A = 0$, and show that \mathfrak{g} extends to a 5-dimensional Einstein manifold endowed with a Killing spinor.

Indeed, it suffices to show that

$$\nabla_X^{\Sigma G} \psi = \frac{1}{2} A(X) \psi + \lambda X \cdot \varphi$$

for any $X \in TG$. Notice that

$$(E_1 - E_2 E_3)\psi = (E_2 - E_3 E_1)\psi = (E_3 - E_1 E_2)\psi = 0,$$

hence, the harmful condition is equivalent to the system

$$E_4\psi - iE_1\varphi = iE_2\varphi - E_3E_4\psi = E_2E_4\psi - iE_3\varphi = iE_4\varphi - E_2E_3\psi = 0.$$

It is easy to see that these are satisfied, hence $\nabla_X \psi = \frac{1}{2} (A(X)\psi + iX\varphi)$ for any $X \in \mathfrak{g}$. A similar computation shows that $\nabla_X \varphi = \frac{1}{2} (iX\psi - A(X)\varphi)$.

Now consider the derivation

$$D = 2e^1 \otimes (e_1 - e_5) + e^2 \otimes e_2 + e^3 \otimes e_3.$$

Its symmetric part coincides with A; it follows that the semidirect product $\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathfrak{g} \rtimes_D$ Span $\{e_5\}$ satisfies the equations of Theorem 3.1.1. Explicitly, one can write

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{g}} = (2e^{15} - 2e^{23}, e^{25} + 3e^{13} - 3e^{34}, e^{35} - 3e^{12} + 3e^{24}, -2e^{15} + 2e^{23}, 0),$$

and verify that the metric

$$\tilde{g} = e^1 \otimes e^1 + e^2 \otimes e^2 + e^3 \otimes e^3 - e^4 \otimes e^4 + e^5 \otimes e^5$$

is Einstein with Ric = -4 Id and the spinor $\Psi = (i, 1, i, 1)$ is Killing with Killing number i/2. In fact, this is a Lorentz-Einstein-Sasaki metric; if one reverses the sign of the metric along the Reeb vector field e_4 , one obtains the known η -Einstein-Sasaki metric on the Lie algebra D_{22} in the classification of [38] (see also [9, 2]).

The Lie algebra in this example is isometric (but not isomorphic) via Proposition 1.1.5 to one of the Lie algebras appearing in the list of 5-dimensional *z*-standard Einstein-Sasaki Lie algebras of Proposition 2.5.4.

Chapter 4

Diagonalization of the metric of a Lorentzian 3-manifold

In this last chapter, I will present a result concerning the diagonalization problem for Lorentzian metrics of 3-manifolds. Recall from the introduction that, in general, the diagonalization problem amounts to determine if a *n*-dimensional (pseudo)-Riemannian manifold (M, g) admits an atlas such that, in each chart, the metric assumes diagonal form, i.e. if (x^1, \ldots, x^n) is a set of coordinates of a chart around a point $p \in M$, the metric can be written in the form

$$g = \sum_{i=1}^{n} f_i(x_1, \dots, x_n) dx^i \otimes dx^i$$

In the first section, I recall some classical notions and results regarding PDE's systems, in particular existence results concerning symmetric and diagonal hyperbolic systems. Next, similarly to [37], I recast the problem in terms of moving frames by applying Frobenius' Theorem in order to circumvent the appearance of a gauge invariance and fix a reference frame. The unknowns will take the form of functions $b_j^i \in C^{\infty}(M, \text{SO}(2, 1))$ which will determine the appropriate coframe with respect to the reference one. There are two key aspects to the remainder of the proof. On the one hand, one needs to prove that the linearization of PDE system involving the $\{b_j^i\}$ is diagonal hyperbolic. On the other hand, it must be proved that it is possible to construct non-characteristic initial data for the associated Cauchy problem. The contents of the chapter appear in [72].

4.1 Diagonal hyperbolic systems

I will now recall some useful notions about symmetric hyperbolic and diagonal systems of PDE's, as they are crucial in the proof of the main theorem of the chapter. For the remainder of the section, M will be a compact manifold of dimension n-1 with coordinates (x^1, \ldots, x^{n-1}) , while $X = M \times [0, 1]$ will have coordinates $(x^1, \ldots, x^{n-1}, t) =$ (x', t). A first order differential operator

$$P: \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(X, \mathbb{R}^m) \to \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(X, \mathbb{R}^m)$$

is called *symmetric hyperbolic* if it can be written in the form

$$P = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} A^i \frac{\partial}{\partial x^i} + B, \quad A^i, B \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(X, \operatorname{End}(X, \mathbb{R}^m))$$

for some coordinates (x', t) on X, where each A^i is symmetric. These type of operators are useful as the following holds

Proposition 4.1.1 ([48, Section 6]). Let P be a symmetric hyperbolic operator and consider a function $f \in C^{\infty}(X, \mathbb{R}^m)$. Then the system

$$\begin{cases} Pu = f\\ u(x', 0) = u_0 \end{cases}$$

admits a solution for any $u_0 \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(M, \mathbb{R}^m)$, and such solution is unique.

Interestingly, something similar can be said about non-linear operators. These operators are usually of the form

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = F\left(x', t, u, \frac{\partial u}{\partial x^1}, \dots, \frac{\partial u}{\partial x^{n-1}}\right),\,$$

where $F \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(V, \mathbb{R}^m)$ and $V \subset X \times \mathbb{R}^m \times \mathbb{R}^{(n-1)m}$ is open. Considering the natural splitting

$$T_x^*X = T_{x'}^*(M \times \{t\}) \oplus \mathbb{R}dt$$

the set V can be rewritten as $V = \bigcup_x V_x$, where V_x is open and not empty in the space $\mathbb{R}^m \times T^*_{x'}(M \times \{t\}) \times \mathbb{R}^m$, and, if $\frac{\partial u}{\partial x^{\alpha}} = u_{\alpha}$, in V each point is described by $(x, u, u_{\alpha} dx^{\alpha})$, with $u, u_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{R}^m$. Then a first order differential operator $\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = F(x, u, u_{\alpha} dx^{\alpha})$ is said to be symmetric hyperbolic if its linearization

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} - \sum_{\alpha} \frac{\partial F}{\partial u_{\alpha}} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\alpha}}$$

is symmetric hyperbolic. In this case, the matrices $\left[\frac{\partial F^i}{\partial u_{\alpha}^j}\right]_{ij}$ correspond to the A_{α} of the first definition. An existence result for symmetric hyperbolic systems, which can be found for example in [37], is the following

Theorem 4.1.2. Let $F: V \to \mathbb{R}^m$ define a symmetric hyperbolic system. If $u_0: M \to \mathbb{R}^m$ satisfies

$$\left(x', 0, u_0(x'), \frac{\partial u_0}{\partial x^{\alpha}}(x')dx^{\alpha}\right) \in V \quad \forall x' \in M,$$

4.1. DIAGONAL HYPERBOLIC SYSTEMS

then there exists $\varepsilon > 0$ and a unique smooth function $u: M \times [0, \varepsilon] \to \mathbb{R}^m$ such that for all $x \in M \times [0, \varepsilon]$ the equality

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = F\left(x, u(x), \frac{\partial u}{\partial x^{\alpha}}(x) dx^{\alpha}\right)$$

holds and $u(x', 0) = u_0(x')$ on M.

If one deforms the differential operator F in a suitable way, it is possible to obtain a solution that agrees with the solution of F on M. More precisely

Theorem 4.1.3. Let F be a differential operator as in the previous theorem and let $u \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(X, \mathbb{R}^m)$ solve

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = F\left(x, u, \frac{\partial u}{\partial x^{\alpha}} dx^{\alpha}\right)$$

on all X. Then, if G is in a neighborhood of F in the $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(V, \mathbb{R}^m)$ -topology, there exists a unique solution $v: X \to \mathbb{R}^m$ of

$$\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} = G\left(x, v(x), \frac{\partial v}{\partial x^{\alpha}}(x) dx^{\alpha}\right)$$

such that v(x', 0) = u(x', 0) for all $x' \in M$.

The proof of both theorems can be found for example in Hamilton's paper [50]. A particular case of symmetric hyperbolic systems is given by the following. Let D_1, \ldots, D_m be vector fields on X such that for any $1 \leq \alpha \leq m$ and $(x', t) \in X$ the vector $D_{\alpha}(x', t)$ is not tangent to $M \times \{t\}$. Furthermore, let $B \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(X, \operatorname{End}(\mathbb{R}^m))$, then the differential operator

$$P = \begin{pmatrix} D_1 & 0 \\ & \ddots & \\ 0 & & D_m \end{pmatrix} + B$$

is called *diagonal hyperbolic*.

Proposition 4.1.4. A diagonal hyperbolic operator as above is equivalent to a symmetric hyperbolic operator.

Proof. In the coordinates $(x^1, \ldots, x^{n-1}, t)$ one can write

$$D_{\alpha} = D_{\alpha}^{n} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} D_{\alpha}^{i} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{i}}$$

for $1 \leq \alpha \leq m$. As by hypothesis the D_{α} 's are not tangent to $M \times \{t\}$ and are globally defined, D_{α}^{n} never vanish. Hence,

$$\begin{pmatrix} D_1^n & 0 \\ & \ddots & \\ 0 & & D_m^n \end{pmatrix}^{-1} P$$

is symmetric hyperbolic.

Clearly the previous result means that Theorems 4.1.2 and 4.1.3 hold for diagonal hyperbolic systems too. Now, recall that the *symbol* of a linear operator

$$P = \sum_{i=1}^{n} A^{i}(x) \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{i}} + B(x)$$

is the linear map defined for $\xi = (\xi_1, \dots, \xi_n) \in T_x^* X$ as

$$\sigma_P(\xi) = \sum_{i=1}^n A^i(x)\xi_i, \quad \sigma_P \colon (x,\xi) \to \operatorname{End}(\mathbb{R}^m).$$

The map σ_P is well defined on TX and does not depend on the coordinates. The *characteristic variety* of the operator P is the set of $(x,\xi) \in T^*X$ such that $\sigma_P(\xi)$ is not invertible.

Example 4.1.5. Let P be a diagonal hyperbolic operator as before. Then the fibers of the characteristic variety of P are m hyperplanes counted with multiplicity.

4.2 Orthogonal coordinates on Lorentzian manifolds

The theorem that I will have proved by the end of the chapter is the following

Theorem 4.2.1. Let (M, g) be a smooth Lorentzian 3-manifold. Then M admits an orthogonal atlas.

Let $(\bar{e}_1, \bar{e}_2, \bar{e}_3)$ be an orthonormal frame for (M, g) and $(\bar{\omega}_1, \bar{\omega}_2, \bar{\omega}_3)$ be the corresponding coframe. These will be the (co)frames with respect to which the orthogonal atlas will be described. The goal is to find a triplet of coordinated functions (x_1, x_2, x_3) such that, if $e_i = \partial_i$ is the coordinated frame of (x_1, x_2, x_3) , then $g(e_i, e_j) = 0$ every time $i \neq j$. There are two main difficulties that one faces both in the Riemannian and in the Lorentzian setting. Assume (y^1, y^2, y^3) are fixed coordinates and g(y) is the metric tensor with respect to this chart; then the coordinated frame $\{e_i\}$ can be written as

$$e_i = \frac{\partial y^{\alpha}}{\partial x^i} \frac{\partial}{\partial y^{\alpha}}$$

and hence the PDE system to be solved is

$$0 = g(\partial_i, \partial_j) = \sum_{\alpha, \beta=1}^3 \frac{\partial y^\alpha}{\partial x^i} \frac{\partial y^\beta}{\partial x^j} g_{\alpha\beta}(y) \quad \text{for } i \neq j.$$
(4.1)

This system is nonlinear, and its linearization is not symmetric hyperbolic, which means that the standard results of existence of the solution do not apply. Furthermore, there is an invariance in the solution if the unknowns are the coordinates: assume $(\tilde{x}^1, \tilde{x}^2, \tilde{x}^3)$ are other coordinates, such that $\tilde{x}^i = f^i(x^i)$ and each f^i is a strictly monotone function. Then

$$0 = g\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x^i}, \frac{\partial}{\partial x^j}\right) = \frac{\partial f^i}{\partial x^i} \frac{\partial f^j}{\partial x^j} g\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial \tilde{x}^i}, \frac{\partial}{\partial \tilde{x}^j}\right)$$

and hence also $(\tilde{x}^1, \tilde{x}^2, \tilde{x}^3)$ are orthogonal coordinates.

For this reason it works best if one does not set the unknowns to be the coordinated functions (x_1, x_2, x_3) , but the normalized coframe $(\omega^1, \omega^2, \omega^3)$, where $\omega^i = f^i dx^i$, no sum intended, and $f^i = 1/|dx^i|$. Applying Frobenius Integration Theorem (see [44, Section 7.3]) it is easy to get an equivalent condition to the existence of the coordinated charts given the coframe, that is there exist 1-forms ϑ^i_j such that

$$d\omega^i = \sum_j \omega^j \wedge \vartheta^i_j;$$

condition satisfied by the connection 1-forms $\vartheta_j^i = \omega_j^i$. Furthermore, if indeed the coframe exists, then it holds that $\omega^i = f^i dx^i$, hence

$$\omega^{i} \wedge d\omega^{i} = \omega^{i} \wedge df^{i} \wedge dx^{i} = \frac{1}{f^{i}}\omega^{i} \wedge df^{i} \wedge \omega^{i} = 0$$
(4.2)

must hold, when i = 1, 2, 3. Due to the signature of the metric, in the Riemannian case the connection is skew-symmetric, hence $\omega_i^j = -\omega_j^i$ for any i, j, while in the Lorentzian case the symmetry is $\mathfrak{so}(2, 1)$, hence

$$\omega_1^2 = -\omega_2^1, \quad \omega_1^3 = \omega_3^1, \quad \omega_2^3 = \omega_3^2.$$
 (4.3)

Thus (4.2) becomes

$$\omega^{1} \wedge \omega^{2} \wedge \omega_{2}^{1} + \omega^{1} \wedge \omega^{3} \wedge \omega_{3}^{1} = 0$$

$$\omega^{1} \wedge \omega^{2} \wedge \omega_{2}^{1} + \omega^{2} \wedge \omega^{3} \wedge \omega_{3}^{2} = 0$$

$$\omega^{1} \wedge \omega^{3} \wedge \omega_{3}^{1} + \omega^{2} \wedge \omega^{3} \wedge \omega_{3}^{2} = 0,$$

and, by alternatively subtracting one and adding the other, the system becomes

$$\omega^1 \wedge \omega^2 \wedge \omega_2^1 = 0, \quad \omega^2 \wedge \omega^3 \wedge \omega_3^2 = 0, \quad \omega^1 \wedge \omega^3 \wedge \omega_3^1 = 0.$$
(4.4)

The next step is to write ω^i with respect to $\bar{\omega}^j$ and vice-versa as

$$\omega^i = b^i_j \bar{\omega}^j, \quad \bar{\omega}^j = \bar{b}^i_j \omega^i$$

and solve for the b_i^j in (4.4). I first note that

$$\begin{split} \omega^{l} \wedge \omega_{l}^{i} &= d\omega^{i} = d\sum_{j} b_{j}^{i} \bar{\omega}^{j} = \sum_{j} \left(\sum_{k} \bar{e}_{k} (b_{j}^{i}) \bar{\omega}^{k} \wedge \bar{\omega}^{j} + b_{j}^{i} \bar{\omega}^{k} \wedge \bar{\omega}_{k}^{i} \right) \\ &= \sum_{j,k} \bar{\omega}^{k} \wedge \left(\bar{e}_{k} (b_{j}^{i}) \bar{\omega}^{j} + b_{j}^{i} \bar{\omega}_{k}^{i} \right) \\ &= \sum_{j,k,l} \omega^{l} \wedge \left(b_{k}^{l} \bar{e}_{k} (b_{j}^{i}) \bar{\omega}^{j} + b_{k}^{l} b_{j}^{i} \bar{\omega}_{k}^{i} \right). \end{split}$$

As a consequence of (4.3), the previous equality becomes

$$\omega_{2}^{1} = \sum_{j,k} \frac{1}{2} \left\{ b_{k}^{2} \bar{e}_{k}(b_{j}^{1}) - b_{k}^{1} \bar{e}_{k}(b_{j}^{2}) \right\} \bar{\omega}^{j} + b_{k}^{2} b_{j}^{1} \bar{\omega}_{k}^{1},$$
$$\omega_{3}^{1} = \sum_{j,k} \frac{1}{2} \left\{ b_{k}^{3} \bar{e}_{k}(b_{j}^{1}) + b_{k}^{1} \bar{e}_{k}(b_{j}^{3}) \right\} \bar{\omega}^{j} + b_{k}^{3} b_{j}^{1} \bar{\omega}_{k}^{1},$$

and

$$\omega_3^2 = \sum_{j,k} \frac{1}{2} \left\{ b_k^3 \bar{e}_k(b_j^2) + b_k^2 \bar{e}_k(b_j^3) \right\} \bar{\omega}^j + b_k^3 b_j^2 \bar{\omega}_k^2.$$

Notice that in the paper by DeTurck and Yang, all the terms in the braces had a minus sign, again by the $\mathfrak{so}(3)$ symmetry. Making the substitution in (4.4), the equations become

$$0 = \sum_{i,l,j,k} b_i^1 b_l^2 \bar{\omega}^i \wedge \bar{\omega}^l \wedge \left[\frac{1}{2} \{ b_k^2 \bar{e}_k(b_j^1) - b_k^1 \bar{e}_k(b_j^2) \} \bar{\omega}^j + b_k^2 b_j^1 \bar{\omega}_k^1 \right]$$

$$0 = \sum_{i,l,j,k} b_i^1 b_l^3 \bar{\omega}^i \wedge \bar{\omega}^l \wedge \left[\frac{1}{2} \{ b_k^3 \bar{e}_k(b_j^1) + b_k^1 \bar{e}_k(b_j^3) \} \bar{\omega}^j + b_k^3 b_j^1 \bar{\omega}_k^1 \right]$$

$$0 = \sum_{i,l,j,k} b_i^2 b_l^3 \bar{\omega}^i \wedge \bar{\omega}^l \wedge \left[\frac{1}{2} \{ b_k^3 \bar{e}_k(b_j^2) + b_k^2 \bar{e}_k(b_j^3) \} \bar{\omega}^j + b_k^3 b_j^2 \bar{\omega}_k^2 \right]$$

where the unknowns of the system are $(b_i^j) \in C^{\infty}(M, \mathrm{SO}(2, 1))$.

The second to last step is to prove that the linearization of this system is diagonal hyperbolic. Consider the linearization $\beta_j^i = (\delta b)_j^i$ and notice that one can assume that $\{\bar{\omega}^i\} = \{\omega^i\}$ when linearizing around $\{\omega^i\}$, thus having $b_j^i(x) = \delta_j^i$. Hence, the linearized system is

$$0 = \delta_i^1 \delta_l^2 \frac{1}{2} \left(\delta_k^2 \bar{e}_k(\beta_j^1) - \delta_k^1 \bar{e}_k(\beta_j^2) \right) \bar{\omega}^i \wedge \bar{\omega}^l \wedge \bar{\omega}^j + \text{ lower order terms in } \beta$$

$$0 = \delta_i^1 \delta_l^3 \frac{1}{2} \left(\delta_k^3 \bar{e}_k(\beta_j^1) + \delta_k^1 \bar{e}_k(\beta_j^3) \right) \bar{\omega}^i \wedge \bar{\omega}^l \wedge \bar{\omega}^j + \text{ lower order terms in } \beta$$

$$0 = \delta_i^2 \delta_l^3 \frac{1}{2} \left(\delta_k^3 \bar{e}_k(\beta_j^2) + \delta_k^2 \bar{e}_k(\beta_j^3) \right) \bar{\omega}^i \wedge \bar{\omega}^l \wedge \bar{\omega}^j + \text{ lower order terms in } \beta$$

in which the only non-zero elements are

$$\frac{1}{2} \left(\bar{e}_2(\beta_3^1) - \bar{e}_1(\beta_3^2) \right) = \text{ terms of order 0 in } \beta,$$

$$\frac{1}{2} \left(\bar{e}_3(\beta_2^1) + \bar{e}_1(\beta_2^3) \right) = \text{ terms of order 0 in } \beta,$$

$$\frac{1}{2} \left(\bar{e}_3(\beta_1^2) + \bar{e}_2(\beta_1^3) \right) = \text{ terms of order 0 in } \beta.$$

As $(b_j^i(x)) \in SO(2,1)$ their linearization satisfy $(\beta_j^i) \in \mathfrak{so}(2,1)$, hence the system takes the form

$$\begin{pmatrix} \bar{e}_1 & & \\ & \bar{e}_2 & \\ & & \bar{e}_3 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \beta_3^2 \\ \beta_3^1 \\ \beta_2^1 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \text{terms of order 0 in } \beta \\ \text{terms of order 0 in } \beta \\ \text{terms of order 0 in } \beta \end{pmatrix}.$$

Hence, the linearized differential operator for the system (4.4) is

$$A = \bar{e}_1 + \bar{e}_2 + \bar{e}_3$$

that is diagonal hyperbolic as $\{\bar{e}_i\}$ is a frame, and its symbol, for $\bar{e}_i = a_i^j(x)\partial_j$, is

$$\sigma_A(\xi) = \begin{pmatrix} a_1^j(x)\xi^j & 0 & 0\\ 0 & a_2^j(x)\xi^j & 0\\ 0 & 0 & a_3^j(x)\xi^j \end{pmatrix} \in \operatorname{End}(\mathbb{R}^3).$$

To finally prove that the metric is diagonalizable it remains to find a solution to the Cauchy problem given by the differential operator A and a set of initial data to be chosen. To do so, the data needs to be not characteristic for the operator. It is easy to see that the symbol σ_A is not invertible at a point $x \in M$ for a covector $\xi \in T_x^*M$ if and only if $\xi(\bar{e}_i) = 0$ for some i = 1, 2, 3. Thus, the fiber of the characteristic variety of A at a point x is composed of three planes $\pi_1, \pi_2, \pi_3 \subset T_x^*M$ through 0 in general position. Hence, the initial data for the Cauchy problem associated to the system can be given as the coframe $\{\bar{\omega}^i\}$ on a surface $i: \Sigma \hookrightarrow M$ such that for each $x \in \Sigma$ it holds

$$\dim(i_*T_x^*\Sigma \cap \pi_k) = 1 \text{ for each } k = 1, 2, 3.$$

This is equivalent to requiring that no element of the frame $\{\bar{e}_i\}$ is tangent to Σ . Since the linearization of (4.4) is diagonal hyperbolic and one can construct non-characteristic initial data, Theorem 4.1.2 applies and Theorem 4.2.1 is proven.

Bibliography

- AMMANN, B., MOROIANU, A., AND MOROIANU, S. The Cauchy Problems for Einstein Metrics and Parallel Spinors. *Communications in Mathematical Physics* 320 (2013), 173–198.
- [2] ANDRADA, A., FINO, A., AND VEZZONI, L. A class of Sasakian 5-manifolds. Transformation Groups 14, 3 (9 2009), 493–512.
- [3] ARTIN, E. Algebra geometrica. Collana di matematica. Feltrinelli, 1968.
- [4] AZENCOTT, R., AND WILSON, E. N. Homogeneous manifolds with negative curvature. II. Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 8, 178 (1976), iii+102.
- [5] BÄR, C. Real Killing spinors and holonomy. Communications in Mathematical Physics 154, 3 (6 1993), 509–521.
- [6] BÄR, C., GAUDUCHON, P., AND MOROIANU, A. Generalized cylinders in semi-Riemannian and spin geometry. *Mathematische Zeitschrift* 249, 3 (2005), 545–580.
- [7] BAUM, H. Complete Riemannian manifolds with imaginary Killing spinors. Annals of Global Analysis and Geometry 7, 3 (1 1989), 205–226.
- [8] BAUM, H. Twistor and Killing spinors in Lorentzian geometry. In Global analysis and harmonic analysis (Marseille-Luminy, 1999), vol. 4 of Sémin. Congr. Soc. Math. France, Paris, 2000, pp. 35–52.
- [9] BAUM, H., AND KATH, I. Parallel spinors and holonomy groups on pseudoriemannian spin manifolds. Annals of Global Analysis and Geometry 17 (10 2000).
- [10] BAUM, H., LÄRZ, K., AND LEISTNER, T. On the full holonomy group of Lorentzian manifolds. *Mathematische Zeitschrift 277*, 3-4 (8 2014), 797–828.
- [11] BAUM, H., LEISTNER, T., AND LISCHEWSKI, A. Cauchy problems for Lorentzian manifolds with special holonomy. *Differential Geometry and its Applications* 45 (3 2016), 43–66.
- [12] BESSE, A. L. Einstein manifolds. Classics in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2008.

- [13] BOHLE, C. Killing spinors on Lorentzian manifolds. Journal of Geometry and Physics 45 (2003), 285–308.
- [14] BOUCETTA, M., AND TIBSSIRTE, O. On Einstein Lorentzian nilpotent Lie groups. Journal of Pure and Applied Algebra 224, 12 (12 2020), 106443.
- [15] BOURBAKI, N. Lie groups and Lie algebras. Chapters 1-3. Elements of Mathematics (Berlin). Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1998. Translated from the French, Reprint of the 1989 English translation.
- [16] BOYER, C. P., AND GALICKI, K. Sasakian geometry. Oxford Mathematical Monographs. Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2008.
- [17] BRYANT, R. L. Non-Embedding and Non-Extension Results in Special Holonomy. In *The Many Facets of Geometry*. Oxford University Press, 7 2010, pp. 346–367.
- [18] BÖHM, C., AND LAFUENTE, R. A. Non-compact Einstein manifolds with symmetry. to appear in J. Am. Math. Soc. (2023).
- [19] CALVARUSO, G., AND CASTRILLÓN LÓPEZ, M. Pseudo-Riemannian homogeneous structures, vol. 59 of Developments in Mathematics. Springer, Cham, 2019.
- [20] CARMELI, M., AND MALIN, S. Theory of Spinors: An Introduction. World Scientific Publishing, 2000.
- [21] CEBALLOS, M., OTAL, A., UGARTE, L., AND VILLACAMPA, R. Invariant complex structures on 6-nilmanifolds: classification, Frölicher spectral sequence and special Hermitian metrics. J. Geom. Anal. 26, 1 (2016), 252–286.
- [22] CHEVALLEY, C. Algebraic Lie algebras. Ann. of Math. (2) 48 (1947), 91–100.
- [23] CONTI, D. Embedding into manifolds with torsion. Mathematische Zeitschrift 268, 3-4 (3 2011), 725–751.
- [24] CONTI, D., DEL BARCO, V., AND ROSSI, F. A. Uniqueness of ad-invariant metrics. arXiv:2103.16477, 2021.
- [25] CONTI, D., AND FINO, A. Calabi-Yau cones from contact reduction. Annals of Global Analysis and Geometry 38, 1 (3 2010), 93–118.
- [26] CONTI, D., AND ROSSI, F. A. Einstein nilpotent Lie groups. J. Pure Appl. Algebra 223, 3 (2019), 976–997.
- [27] CONTI, D., AND ROSSI, F. A. Ricci-flat and Einstein pseudoriemannian nilmanifolds. *Complex Manifolds* 6, 1 (2019), 170–193.
- [28] CONTI, D., AND ROSSI, F. A. Indefinite nilsolitons and Einstein solvmanifolds. J. Geom. Anal. 32, 3 (2022), 88.
- [29] CONTI, D., AND ROSSI, F. A. Nice pseudo-Riemannian nilsolitons. J. Geom. Phys. 173 (2022), 104433.
- [30] CONTI, D., ROSSI, F. A., AND SEGNAN DALMASSO, R. Pseudo-Riemannian Sasaki solvmanifolds. *Journal of the Korean Mathematical Society* 60, 1 (2023), 115–141.
- [31] CONTI, D., ROSSI, F. A., AND SEGNAN DALMASSO, R. Pseudo-Kähler and pseudo-Sasaki structures on Einstein solvmanifolds. *Annals of Global Analysis and Geometry* (to appear).
- [32] CONTI, D., AND SALAMON, S. Generalized Killing spinors in dimension 5. Transactions of the American Mathematical Society 11 (2007), 5319–5343.
- [33] CONTI, D., AND SEGNAN DALMASSO, R. Killing spinors and hypersurfaces. arXiv:2111.13202, 2021.
- [34] CORDERO, L. A., FERNÁNDEZ, M., AND UGARTE, L. Pseudo-Kähler metrics on six-dimensional nilpotent Lie algebras. J. Geom. Phys. 50, 1-4 (2004), 115–137.
- [35] DETURCK, D. M. The Cauchy problem for Lorentz metrics with prescribed Ricci curvature. *Compositio Mathematica* 48 (1983), 327–349.
- [36] DETURCK, D. M., AND KAZDAN, J. L. Some regularity theorems in Riemannian geometry. Annales scientifiques de l'École normale supérieure 14, 3 (1981), 249–260.
- [37] DETURCK, D. M., AND YANG, D. Existence of elastic deformations with prescribed principal strains and triply orthogonal systems. *Duke Mathematical Journal 51*, 2 (1984), 243–260.
- [38] DIATTA, A. Left invariant contact structures on Lie groups. *Differential Geometry* and its Applications 26, 5 (2008), 544–552.
- [39] DUFF, M., NILSSON, B. E. W., AND POPE, C. N. Kaluza-Klein supergravity. *Physics Reports* 130, 1-2 (1 1986), 1–142.
- [40] EBERLEIN, P., AND HEBER, J. Quarter pinched homogeneous spaces of negative curvature. Internat. J. Math. 7, 4 (1996), 441–500.
- [41] ERDMANN, K., AND WILDON, M. J. Introduction to Lie Algebras. Springer London, London, 2006.
- [42] FERNÁNDEZ, M., IVANOV, S., MUÑOZ, V., AND UGARTE, L. Nearly hypo structures and compact nearly Kähler 6-manifolds with conical singularities. *Journal of* the London Mathematical Society 78, 3 (12 2008), 580–604.
- [43] FINO, A., PARTON, M., AND SALAMON, S. Families of strong KT structures in six dimensions. *Comment. Math. Helv.* 79, 2 (2004), 317–340.

- [44] FLANDERS, H. Differential Forms with Applications to the Physical Sciences by Harley Flanders. ISSN. Elsevier Science, 1963.
- [45] FOSCOLO, L., AND HASKINS, M. New G2 holonomy cones and exotic nearly Kaehler structures on the 6-sphere and the product of a pair of 3-spheres. Annals of Mathematics 185, 1 (3 2017), 59–130.
- [46] FRIEDRICH, T. Der erste Eigenwert des Dirac-Operators einer kompakten, Riemannschen Mannigfaltigkeit nichtnegativer Skalarkrümmung. Mathematische Nachrichten 97, 1 (1980), 117–146.
- [47] FRIEDRICH, T., AND KATH, I. 7-dimensional compact Riemannian manifolds with Killing spinors. Comm. Math. Phys. 133, 3 (1990), 543–561.
- [48] FRIEDRICHS, K. O. Symmetric hyperbolic linear differential equations. Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 7 (1954), 345–392.
- [49] GAUDUCHON, P., AND MOROIANU, A. Non-existence of orthogonal coordinates on the complex and quaternionic projective spaces. *Journal of Geometry and Physics* 155 (2020), 103770.
- [50] HAMILTON, R. S. The inverse function theorem of Nash and Moser. Bulletin (New Series) of the American Mathematical Society 7, 1 (1982), 65 – 222.
- [51] HATAKEYAMA, Y. Some notes on differentiable manifolds with almost contact structures. *Tôhoku Math. J. (2)* 15 (1963), 176–181.
- [52] HEBER, J. Noncompact homogeneous Einstein spaces. Invent. Math. 133, 2 (1998), 279–352.
- [53] HITCHIN, N. Harmonic spinors. Advances in Mathematics 14, 1 (1974), 1–55.
- [54] HITCHIN, N. Stable forms and special metrics. American Math. Soc. 288 (2001), 70–89.
- [55] HUMPHREYS, J. E. Linear algebraic groups. Graduate Texts in Mathematics, No. 21. Springer-Verlag, New York-Heidelberg, 1975.
- [56] KOISO, N. Hypersurfaces of Einstein manifolds. Annales Scientifiques De L Ecole Normale Superieure 14 (1981), 433–443.
- [57] KOWALSKI, O., AND SEKIZAWA, M. Diagonalization of three-dimensional pseudo-Riemannian metrics. *Journal of Geometry and Physics* 74 (2013), 251–255.
- [58] LAURET, J. Ricci soliton homogeneous nilmanifolds. Math. Ann. 319, 4 (2001), 715–733.
- [59] LAURET, J. Einstein solvmanifolds are standard. Ann. of Math. (2) 172, 3 (2010), 1859–1877.

- [60] LAWSON JR., H. B., AND MICHELSOHN, M.-L. Spin geometry, vol. 38 of Princeton Mathematical Series. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1989.
- [61] LISCHEWSKI, A. The Cauchy problem for parallel spinors as first-order symmetric hyperbolic system, 3 2015.
- [62] MOREL, B. Surfaces in S³ and H³ via spinors. Séminaire de théorie spectrale et géométrie 23 (2005), 131–144.
- [63] MURCIA, Á., AND SHAHBAZI, C. S. Parallel spinor flows on three-dimensional Cauchy hypersurfaces. preprint arXiv:2109.13906 (3 2021).
- [64] MURCIA, Á., AND SHAHBAZI, C. S. Parallel spinors on globally hyperbolic Lorentzian four-manifolds. Annals of Global Analysis and Geometry 61, 2 (3 2022), 253–292.
- [65] NIKOLAYEVSKY, Y. Einstein solvmanifolds with a simple Einstein derivation. Geom. Dedicata 135 (2008), 87–102.
- [66] NIKOLAYEVSKY, Y. Einstein solvmanifolds and the pre-Einstein derivation. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 363, 8 (2011), 3935–3958.
- [67] OGIUE, K. On fiberings of almost contact manifolds. Kodai Mathematical Seminar Reports 17, 1 (1965), 53 – 62.
- [68] OVANDO, G. P. Invariant pseudo-Kähler metrics in dimension four. J. Lie Theory 16, 2 (2006), 371–391.
- [69] ROSSI, F. A. New special Einstein pseudo-Riemannian metrics on solvable lie algebras. arXiv:2112.06577, 2021.
- [70] SALAMON, S. M. Complex structures on nilpotent Lie algebras. J. Pure Appl. Algebra 157, 2-3 (2001), 311–333.
- [71] SASAKI, S., AND HATAKEYAMA, Y. On differentiable manifolds with contact metric structures. J. Math. Soc. Japan 14 (1962), 249–271.
- [72] SEGNAN DALMASSO, R. Diagonalization of the metric of a Lorentzian 3-manifold. arXiv:2202.04558, 2022.
- [73] SMOLENTSEV, N. K. Canonical pseudo-Kähler structures on six-dimensional nilpotent lie groups. arXiv:1310.5395.
- [74] TAKAHASHI, T. Sasakian manifold with pseudo-Riemannian metric. Tohoku Math. J. (2) 21 (1969), 271–290.
- [75] TOD, K. P. On choosing coordinates to diagonalize the metric. Classical and Quantum Gravity 9 (1992), 1693–1705.

- [76] WALKER, M., AND PENROSE, R. On quadratic first integrals of the geodesic equations for type {22} spacetimes. *Communications in Mathematical Physics 18*, 4 (12 1970), 265–274.
- [77] WANG, M. Y. Parallel spinors and parallel forms. Annals of Global Analysis and Geometry 7, 1 (1989), 59–68.